

Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews

Linezolid for drug-resistant pulmonary tuberculosis (Review)

Singh B, Cocker D, Ryan H, Sloan DJ

Singh B, Cocker D, Ryan H, Sloan DJ.
Linezolid for drug-resistant pulmonary tuberculosis.

Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2019, Issue 3. Art. No.: CD012836.
DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD012836.pub2.

www.cochranelibrary.com



TABLE OF CONTENTS

HEADER	1
ABSTRACT	1
PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY	2
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS FOR THE MAIN COMPARISON	4
BACKGROUND	7
OBJECTIVES	8
METHODS	8
Figure 1	0
RESULTS	2
Figure 2	5
Figure 3	5
DISCUSSION	7
AUTHORS' CONCLUSIONS	9
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	.0
REFERENCES	.0
CHARACTERISTICS OF STUDIES	.9
ADDITIONAL TABLES	1
APPENDICES	1
CONTRIBUTIONS OF AUTHORS	12
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST	-
SOURCES OF SUPPORT	-
DIFFERENCES BETWEEN PROTOCOL AND REVIEW	:3

[Intervention Review]

Linezolid for drug-resistant pulmonary tuberculosis

Bhagteshwar Singh^{1,2,3}, Derek Cocker^{3,4}, Hannah Ryan^{1,3}, Derek J Sloan^{3,5}

¹Tropical and Infectious Diseases Unit, Royal Liverpool University Hospital, Liverpool, UK. ²Institute of Infection & Global Health, University of Liverpool, Liverpool, UK. ³Department of Clinical Sciences, Liverpool School of Tropical Medicine, Liverpool, UK. ⁴Northwick Park Hospital, Harrow, UK. ⁵School of Medicine, University of St Andrews, St Andrews, UK

Contact address: Bhagteshwar Singh, Tropical and Infectious Diseases Unit, Royal Liverpool University Hospital, Liverpool, UK. b5ingh@hotmail.com.

Editorial group: Cochrane Infectious Diseases Group. **Publication status and date:** New, published in Issue 3, 2019.

Citation: Singh B, Cocker D, Ryan H, Sloan DJ. Linezolid for drug-resistant pulmonary tuberculosis. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2019, Issue 3. Art. No.: CD012836. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD012836.pub2.

Copyright © 2019 The Authors. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. on behalf of The Cochrane Collaboration. This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial Licence, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited and is not used for commercial purposes.

ABSTRACT

Background

Linezolid was recently re-classified as a Group A drug by the World Health Organization (WHO) for treatment of multi-drug resistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB) and extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis (XDR-TB), suggesting that it should be included in the regimen for all patients unless contraindicated. Linezolid use carries a considerable risk of toxicity, with the optimal dose and duration remaining unclear. Current guidelines are mainly based on evidence from observational non-comparative studies.

Objectives

To assess the efficacy of linezolid when used as part of a second-line regimen for treating people with MDR and XDR pulmonary tuberculosis, and to assess the prevalence and severity of adverse events associated with linezolid use in this patient group.

Search methods

We searched the following databases: the Cochrane Infectious Diseases Specialized Register; CENTRAL; MEDLINE; Embase; and LILACS up to 13 July 2018. We also checked article reference lists and contacted researchers in the field.

Selection criteria

We included studies in which some participants received linezolid, and others did not. We included randomized controlled trials (RCTs) of linezolid for MDR and XDR pulmonary tuberculosis to evaluate efficacy outcomes. We added non-randomized cohort studies to evaluate adverse events.

Primary outcomes were all-cause and tuberculosis-associated death, treatment failure, and cure. Secondary outcomes were treatment interrupted, treatment completed, and time to sputum culture conversion. We recorded frequency of all and serious adverse events, adverse events leading to drug discontinuation or dose reduction, and adverse events attributed to linezolid, particularly neuropathy, anaemia, and thrombocytopenia.

Data collection and analysis

Two review authors (BS and DC) independently assessed the search results for eligibility and extracted data from included studies. All review authors assessed risk of bias using the Cochrane 'Risk of bias' tool for RCTs and the ROBINS-I tool for non-randomized studies. We contacted study authors for clarification and additional data when necessary.

We were unable to perform a meta-analysis as one of the RCTs adopted a study design where participants in the study group received linezolid immediately and participants in the control group received linezolid after two months, and therefore there were no comparable data from this trial. We deemed meta-analysis of non-randomized study data inappropriate.

Main results

We identified three RCTs for inclusion. One of these studies had serious problems with allocation of the study drug and placebo, so we could not analyse data for intervention effect from it. The remaining two RCTs recruited 104 participants. One randomized 65 participants to receive linezolid or not, in addition to a background regimen; the other randomized 39 participants to addition of linezolid to a background regimen immediately, or after a delay of two months. We included 14 non-randomized cohort studies (two prospective, 12 retrospective), with a total of 1678 participants.

Settings varied in terms of income and tuberculosis burden. One RCT and 7 out of 14 non-randomized studies commenced recruitment in or after 2009. All RCT participants and 38.7% of non-randomized participants were reported to have XDR-TB.

Dosing and duration of linezolid in studies were variable and reported inconsistently. Daily doses ranged from 300 mg to 1200 mg; some studies had planned dose reduction for all participants after a set time, others had incompletely reported dose reductions for some participants, and most did not report numbers of participants receiving each dose. Mean or median duration of linezolid therapy was longer than 90 days in eight of the 14 non-randomized cohorts that reported this information.

Duration of participant follow-up varied between RCTs. Only five out of 14 non-randomized studies reported follow-up duration.

Both RCTs were at low risk of reporting bias and unclear risk of selection bias. One RCT was at high risk of performance and detection bias, and low risk for attrition bias, for all outcomes. The other RCT was at low risk of detection and attrition bias for the primary outcome, with unclear risk of detection and attrition bias for non-primary outcomes, and unclear risk of performance bias for all outcomes. Overall risk of bias for the non-randomized studies was critical for three studies, and serious for the remaining 11.

One RCT reported higher cure (risk ratio (RR) 2.36, 95% confidence interval (CI) 1.13 to 4.90, very low-certainty evidence), lower failure (RR 0.26, 95% CI 0.10 to 0.70, very low-certainty evidence), and higher sputum culture conversion at 24 months (RR 2.10, 95% CI 1.30 to 3.40, very low-certainty evidence), amongst the linezolid-treated group than controls, with no differences in other primary and secondary outcomes. This study also found more anaemia (17/33 versus 2/32), nausea and vomiting, and neuropathy (14/33 versus 1/32) events amongst linezolid-receiving participants. Linezolid was discontinued early and permanently in two of 33 (6.1%) participants who received it.

The other RCT reported higher sputum culture conversion four months after randomization (RR 2.26, 95% CI 1.19 to 4.28), amongst the group who received linezolid immediately compared to the group who had linezolid initiation delayed by two months. Linezolid was discontinued early and permanently in seven of 39 (17.9%) participants who received it.

Linezolid discontinuation occurred in 22.6% (141/624; 11 studies), of participants in the non-randomized studies. Total, serious, and linezolid-attributed adverse events could not be summarized quantitatively or comparatively, due to incompleteness of data on duration of follow-up and numbers of participants experiencing events.

Authors' conclusions

We found some evidence of efficacy of linezolid for drug-resistant pulmonary tuberculosis from RCTs in participants with XDR-TB but adverse events and discontinuation of linezolid were common. Overall, there is a lack of comparative data on efficacy and safety. Serious risk of bias and heterogeneity in conducting and reporting non-randomized studies makes the existing, mostly retrospective, data difficult to interpret. Further prospective cohort studies or RCTs in high tuberculosis burden low-income and lower-middle-income countries would be useful to inform policymakers and clinicians of the efficacy and safety of linezolid as a component of drug-resistant TB treatment regimens.

PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY

Linezolid for managing people with drug-resistant tuberculosis

What is drug-resistant tuberculosis, and how might linezolid work?

Tuberculosis is caused by infection with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* bacteria. When there are symptoms or signs of illness, this is called active tuberculosis. An estimated one-third of the world's population are infected with tuberculosis, and around 1.4 million people died from active tuberculosis in 2015.

Bacteria that cause tuberculosis can develop resistance to the drugs most commonly used to treat tuberculosis, also called first-line antibiotics. This is an increasing problem that makes treatment more difficult, because second-line tuberculosis treatment drugs are less powerful against the bacteria, and more likely to cause harmful effects. Standard treatment for drug-resistant tuberculosis requires patients to take multiple antibiotics for nearly two years. Linezolid is a second-line drug that laboratory studies have found to be good at killing bacteria that cause tuberculosis, but that can also cause frequent, serious harmful effects.

The review question

Recent international guidelines recommend trying to include linezolid in the treatment of all patients with multi-drug resistant tuberculosis, but there is concern about whether enough good evidence exists to tell us how well it works, what dose is best, and how safe it is for people who take it.

Study characteristics

We searched for evidence up to 13 July 2018. We analysed data from two trials, one of which randomly allocated 65 people with drug-resistant tuberculosis to either a linezolid-containing or linezolid-free drug combination, and another that randomly allocated 39 participants to receive linezolid as part of their treatment from the start or have it added after a delay of two months. We also included 14 studies, including 1678 people, in which some participants received linezolid but others did not, but this was not determined at random.

What are the main results of the review?

One trial showed a higher likelihood of cure and lower risk of treatment failure in participants receiving linezolid compared to those who did not. The second trial showed that participants who received linezolid immediately had a higher chance of tuberculosis being cleared from their sputum four months after the start of the study than those who added linezolid after a two-month delay.

When they examined safety, the first trial found a higher risk of developing low red blood cell counts, nausea and vomiting, and nerve damage in people receiving linezolid. From 11 of the non-randomized studies that reported this, 22.6% of people had to stop linezolid due to adverse effects (side effects), though further comparisons of harmful effects were not possible due to incomplete reporting in the non-randomized studies.

Overall, although there is some evidence of benefit, we have very low certainty in its accuracy. More high-quality studies are required before we can be certain how effective and safe linezolid is for drug-resistant tuberculosis.

How up-to-date is this review?

This review is current up to 13 July 2018.

SUMMARY OF FINDINGS FOR THE MAIN COMPARISON [Explanation]

Linezolid compared to no linezolid for drug-resistant pulmonary tuberculosis

Patient or population: drug-resistant pulmonary tuberculosis

Setting: one study (Tang 2015): China; all adults; all extensively drug resistant; no participants with HIV (excluded)

Intervention: linezolid Comparison: no linezolid

Outcomes	Anticipated absolute e	ffects* (95% CI)	Relative effect (95% CI)	№ of participants (trials)	Certainty of the evidence (GRADE)	Comments
	Risk with no linezolid	Risk with linezolid				
Death	9 per 100	6 per 100 (1 to 34)	RR 0.65 (0.12 to 3.62)	65 (1 RCT)	\bigoplus \bigcirc \bigcirc Very low a,b,c,d due to risk of bias, imprecision, and indirectness	We are uncertain whether or not linezolid reduces death
Treatment failure	47 per 100	12 per 100 (5 to 33)	RR 0.26 (0.10 to 0.70)	65 (1 RCT)	\bigoplus \bigcirc \bigcirc Very low a,b,d,e due to risk of bias, imprecision, and indirectness	We are uncertain whether or not linezolid reduces treatment fail- ure
Cure	22 per 100	52 per 100 (25 to 100)	RR 2.36 (1.13 to 4.90)	65 (1 RCT)	\oplus \bigcirc \bigcirc Very low a,b,d,f due to risk of bias, imprecision, and indirectness	We are uncertain whether or not linezolid increases cure
Treatment interrupted	9 per 100	12 per 100 (3 to 50)	RR 1.29 (0.31 to 5.33)	65 (1 RCT)	\oplus \bigcirc \bigcirc Very low a,b,c,d due to risk of bias, imprecision, and indirectness	We are uncer- tain whether or not line- zolid reduces treatment interruption

Treatment completed	13 per 100	18 per 100 (6 to 59)	RR 1.45 (0.45 to 4.68)	65 (1 RCT)	⊕○○○Very low^{a,b,c,d}due to risk of bias, imprecision, and indirectness	
Sputum culture conversion at 24 months	38 per 100	79 per 100 (49 to 100)	RR 2.1 (1.3 to 3.4)	65 (1 RCT)	$\bigoplus\bigcirc\bigcirc$ Very low b,d,f due to risk of bias, imprecision, and indirectness	•
Total adverse events ^g	28 (32 participants) participants) in line	in no-linezolid group; 74 (33 zolid group ^g	-	65 (1 RCT)	\bigoplus \bigcirc \bigcirc Very low a,d,h,i due to risk of bias, imprecision, and indirectness	
Serious adverse events	-	-	-	-	-	Not reported
Antituberculous treatment discontinuation ^j	3 per 100	6 per 100 (1 to 64)	RR 1.94 (0.18 to 20.35)	65 (1 RCT)	\oplus \bigcirc \bigcirc Very low a,b,d,k due to risk of bias, imprecision, and indirectness	
Linezolid discontinuation ^l	2/33 participants renent discontinuation	eceiving linezolid had perma- n of linezolid	-	65 (1 RCT)	-	Comparison is not possible for this outcome

Abbreviations: CI: confidence interval; **RR:** risk ratio

GRADE Working Group grades of evidence

High certainty: we are very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate certainty: we are moderately confident in the effect estimate: the true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low certainty: our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: the true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect. Very low certainty: we have very little confidence in the effect estimate: the true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect

^aNo serious inconsistency: only one study was included.

^bDowngraded by one level for serious indirectness: the population (drug-resistant tuberculosis), though meeting criteria for inclusion in the review, only included adults, who had extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis, and tested negative for HIV infection. Recruitment was from only one country (China). Participants were excluded if they could not afford linezolid.

^cDowngraded by two levels for very serious imprecision: the Cl is wide, and the event rate is low.

^dDowngraded by two levels for risk of bias: random sequence generation and allocation concealment were not described, therefore leading to unclear risk of bias. There was no blinding, nor placebo control, so there was a high risk of performance and detection bias.

^eSerious imprecision, due to small sample size.

f Downgraded by two levels for very serious imprecision: the CI is wide and sample size is small.

^gDue to lack of reporting of follow-up duration, we were unable to calculate a risk ratio.

h Downgraded by one level for serious indirectness: due to lack of follow-up duration data, we were unable to perform comparative analysis for this outcome.

ⁱDowngraded by two levels for very serious imprecision, due to inability to calculate risk ratio.

Antituberculous treatment (ATT): a further two participants in each group discontinued ATT due to inability to afford the drugs. We included only discontinuations due to clinical reasons in the results, for the purpose of the review.

^kDowngraded by two levels for very serious imprecision: number of events was small, with a resulting wide CI, ranging from very large increase to an 82% decrease in discontinuation.

¹Some participants discontinued linezolid temporarily, but the number of those was not reported. Participants discontinuing linezolid due to being unable to afford it (n = 2) are not included in this number.

BACKGROUND

Description of the condition

Tuberculosis is caused by infection with bacteria of the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex. It remains one of the leading infectious causes of death worldwide; there were 1.4 million deaths from tuberculosis worldwide in 2015, with an additional 0.4 million deaths from tuberculosis amongst people living with HIV (WHO 2016b). Pulmonary tuberculosis is the most common form of tuberculosis, and the most important from a public health perspective because tuberculosis is transmitted by aerosolized droplets from people with active pulmonary tuberculosis when they cough (Vashishtha 2013). It is estimated that around one third of the world's population are infected with tuberculosis, although of these only one in ten will develop active tuberculosis disease (WHO 2009).

Most people with tuberculosis are infected with strains of *M tuberculosis* that are treatable with the standard first-line drugs recommended by the World Health Organization (WHO) guidelines: rifampicin, isoniazid, pyrazinamide, and ethambutol (WHO 2010). Early diagnosis and treatment with effective drugs is a mainstay of tuberculosis disease control, as well as being a life-saving intervention for people with tuberculosis.

Multidrug-resistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB) is tuberculosis disease that is caused by *M tuberculosis* strains that have acquired resistance to two important drugs in the first-line regimen: rifampicin and isoniazid (Sharma 2006). Rifampicin-monoresistant tuberculosis is often managed as MDR-TB (WHO 2016a). Extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis (XDR-TB), occurs when *M tuberculosis* strains are resistant to rifampicin, isoniazid, and any of the antibiotics in the fluoroquinolone class, as well as any of the three injectable drugs used in the second-line treatment of tuberculosis: amikacin, kanamycin, and capreomycin (WHO 2016a).

The WHO estimates that 480,000 cases of MDR-TB occurred in 2015, with 190,000 deaths worldwide, and an estimated 9.5% of people with MDR-TB actually having XDR-TB (WHO 2016b). Detection of drug-resistant tuberculosis is challenging and currently requires costly laboratory services. Access to effective treatment is far from universal. Despite rapid progress, only 12% of new tuberculosis cases were tested for drug resistance in 2014, with case detection at only 41% (WHO 2015a). Over the last decade treatment success rates have remained static at around 50% (WHO 2015a), and the international tuberculosis community has recognized that new drugs and regimens with improved efficacy are urgently needed to improve cure rates. The WHO End TB Strategy outlines measures for post-2015 tuberculosis control; these include a goal to detect and treat everyone with drug-resistant tuberculosis, which will require significant scaling up of resources and efforts (WHO 2014).

Constructing drug-resistant tuberculosis chemotherapy regimens is difficult; several of the available agents are expensive and toxic, and efficacy is uncertain because data from clinical studies are limited (Chang 2013a). This is especially true for XDR-TB. Treatment for drug-resistant tuberculosis is long: conventional regimens are administered for a total of 20 months for most patients, with an initial intensive phase of around eight months, dependent upon response to therapy (WHO 2016a). This has led to efforts being channeled towards investigation of new and existing drugs and regimens, with a drive to shorten treatment duration, standardize study design and reporting (Mitnick 2015), and focus on low-resource settings that are disproportionately affected by tuberculosis and MDR-TB globally (Sloan 2016).

Description of the intervention

Linezolid was categorized as a 'Group 5' drug in the 2011 WHO drug-resistant tuberculosis guidelines (WHO 2011). Medications assigned to this group were not recommended for use as core drugs, due to insufficient evidence detailing their safety or efficacy. However, the 2016 WHO update re-allocated it as a 'Group C: other core second-line agent', prioritizing its use over some more traditional agents (WHO 2016a). The number of linezolid-treated patients included in reviews of evidence informing both the 2011 and 2016 WHO guidance was insufficient to provide efficacy and safety estimates (WHO 2011, Fox 2017). In 2018, in a rapid communication from the WHO on treatment of MDR-TB and rifampicin-monoresistant-TB, linezolid's position was further upgraded to a 'group A: Medicines to be prioritised' (WHO 2018). A summary of evidence for the 2018 recommendation has been published (Ahmad 2018).

Despite the promoted status of linezolid, concerns about serious adverse effects prompted the 2016 WHO update to caution that where close monitoring for adverse events is unavailable, "linezolid would best be reserved for MDR-TB patients who have additional drug resistance...or who are intolerant to other components of the core regimen" (WHO 2016a). The 2018 WHO rapid communication, which recommends linezolid for all people with MDR-TB unless it cannot be used, still states that, "Optimal duration of use of Lzd [linezolid] is not established. Use for at least 6 months was shown to be highly effective, although toxicity may limit its use" (WHO 2018).

Five meta-analyses have examined the evidence for linezolid in drug-resistant tuberculosis (Cox 2012; Sotgiu 2012; Chang 2013c; Zhang 2015; Ahmad 2018). They include mostly observational data, much of it retrospective. Few randomized studies have been undertaken. There remains much debate surrounding linezolid, due to the lack of high-quality evidence. Many suggest it should be more widely used, hence its upgrade in the recent WHO guidance (Caminero 2015; Ahmad 2018; WHO 2018). Considerable reliance on retrospective data may have exacerbated the effect of confounders in the meta-analyses of treatment efficacy (Cox 2012; Sotgiu 2012; Chang 2013c; Zhang 2015; Ahmad 2018). These reviews also selected, and focus on, efficacy rather

than safety. As highlighted by the WHO documents, safety is a major area of concern with linezolid (Ramachandran 2015).

ing. Importantly, as linezolid is rolled out for wider use, closer interrogation of the adverse events data is desirable.

How the intervention might work

Linezolid is an oxazolidinone antibiotic that disrupts protein synthesis by binding to the 70S initiation complex of bacterial ribosomes (Sloan 2016). It also binds to human mitochondria and inhibits protein synthesis, which is the mechanism of toxicity in clinical use (De Vriese 2006). It is active against most Gram-positive bacteria, with extensive evidence of in vitro activity against isolates of *M tuberculosis*, including those resistant to first-line drugs (Erturan 2005; Huang 2008).

Linezolid can be taken orally or intravenously. Its excellent oral bioavailability is an advantage, avoiding the need for long-term daily injections (Dryden 2011). Though an adult dose of 600 mg twice daily is commonly used for up to 28 days to treat infections due to Gram-positive bacteria, a variety of dosing strategies have been used in the context of drug-resistant tuberculosis, where treatment duration is much longer. These have ranged from 300 mg to 1200 mg daily, with once- or twice-daily administration. Lower doses have been tried in an attempt to increase tolerability and reduce toxicity (Park 2006; Migliori 2009; Yew 2009; Koh 2012). A thrice-weekly intermittent dosing regimen has also been attempted in limited cohorts to extend the duration of linezolid therapy (Chang 2013b). The optimal dosing and duration of linezolid remains unclear from the perspective of preventing emergence of resistance, as well as efficacy, tolerability, and toxicity. Adverse effects of linezolid include suppression of the bone marrow causing anaemia and thrombocytopenia, peripheral neuropathy, and optic neuropathy leading to disability and blindness, which is usually irreversible. More commonly, gastrointestinal upset may lead to difficulties with adherence (Ramachandran 2015). Adverse events with courses of linezolid longer than one month appear to be common within antituberculous drug regimens, affecting over 80% of participants in some studies (Lee 2012).

Why it is important to do this review

We set out to perform a systematic review reporting on the efficacy of linezolid for drug-resistant tuberculosis, balanced against an estimate of the risk of linezolid-associated adverse events. Such estimates will assist policy makers who are deciding on the place of linezolid in their national and regional drug-resistant tuberculosis programmes, as well as individual clinicians trying to interpret the wide variety of published data on how effective, safe, and tolerable linezolid is in people being treated for MDR-TB and XDR-TB. Existing evidence, while of low quality, has concluded that linezolid is efficacious in MDR-TB, leading to its inclusion as a drug to be prioritized in the latest WHO guidance (WHO 2018). However, evidence regarding appropriate dosing and duration is lack-

OBJECTIVES

To assess the efficacy of linezolid when used as part of a secondline regimen for treating people with MDR and XDR pulmonary tuberculosis, and to assess the prevalence and severity of adverse events associated with linezolid use in this patient group.

METHODS

Criteria for considering studies for this review

Types of studies

To assess the efficacy of linezolid we included randomized controlled trials (RCTs) and quasi-RCTs.

To assess the prevalence and severity of adverse events associated with the use of linezolid, we included RCTs and quasi-RCTs, and both prospective and retrospective, non-randomized cohort studies, as defined by the *Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions* (Loke 2011), in which some participants received linezolid and others did not.

Types of participants

Adults and children with a diagnosis of MDR (including rifampicin-monoresistant, managed as MDR) or XDR pulmonary tuberculosis.

Types of interventions

Intervention

Antituberculous treatment (ATT) regimens that contained line-zolid at any dose and for any duration.

Control

ATT regimens that did not contain linezolid.

Types of outcome measures

These outcome measures are based on those specified by the WHO for tuberculosis programme outcome reporting in MDR- and XDR-TB (WHO 2013).

Primary outcomes

- All-cause death: all deaths that occurred during each included study and until the end of follow-up
- Tuberculosis-associated death: all deaths attributed to tuberculosis by the study investigators that occurred during each study and until the end of follow-up
- Treatment failure: participants who did not show conversion from sputum culture positive to negative by the end of the intensive phase of ATT, or who had reverted from culturenegative to culture-positive, or who had failed to respond clinically to treatment as defined by the study investigators
- Cure: participants who completed ATT as planned without evidence of failure and had at least three consecutive negative sputum cultures in specimens taken at least 30 days apart after the intensive phase of treatment.

Secondary outcomes

- Treatment interrupted: participants who stopped taking ATT for one month or longer at any point in the course of treatment
- Treatment completed: participants who completed ATT as planned but did not have at least three consecutive negative sputum cultures in specimens taken at least 30 days apart after the intensive phase of treatment
- Time to sputum culture conversion: the length of time between starting treatment and conversion from sputum culture positive to sputum culture negative.

Adverse events

- All adverse events
- All serious adverse events
- Adverse events that led to discontinuation of antituberculous drugs or dose reduction
- Adverse events attributed to linezolid, particularly peripheral and optic neuropathy, anaemia, thrombocytopenia, lactic acidosis, and serotonin syndrome

Search methods for identification of studies

We attempted to identify all relevant studies regardless of language or publication status (published, unpublished, in press, and in progress).

Electronic searches

We searched the following databases for relevant studies using the search terms detailed in Appendix 1:

- the Cochrane Infectious Diseases Specialized Register
- the Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials

(CENTRAL; 2018, Issue 7) published in the Cochrane Library

- MEDLINE (PubMed)
- Embase (OVID)
- LILACS

We also checked the WHO International Clinical Trials Registry Platform (WHO ICTRP; www.who.int/ictrp/en/), and Clinical-Trials.gov (clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/home), for ongoing studies using the terms: 'linezolid' and 'tuberculosis'.

The latest searches were conducted on 13 July 2018.

Searching other resources

We contacted researchers in the field to identify unpublished or ongoing studies.

Data collection and analysis

Selection of studies

Two review authors (BS and DC) screened the titles and abstracts of the search results independently and coded them as either 'retrieve' (eligible or potentially eligible/unclear), or 'do not retrieve'. We retrieved the full-text study reports of all potentially eligible studies and two review authors (BS and DC) independently screened them for inclusion and recorded the reasons for exclusion of ineligible studies. We resolved any disagreement through discussion or, when required, we consulted a third review author. We identified and excluded duplicates and collated multiple reports of the same study so that each study, rather than each report, was the unit of interest in the review. We contacted study authors for clarification if a study's eligibility was unclear. We resolved any disagreements through discussion and listed the excluded studies and the reasons for their exclusion in the Characteristics of excluded studies table. We recorded the selection process in sufficient detail to complete a PRISMA flow diagram (Moher 2009; Figure 1).

781 records identified through database searching 758 records after duplicates removed 758 records screened 621 records excluded 96 full-text articles excluded for the following reasons: Ineligible populations (n = 1) • No linezolid use (n = 26) Ineligible study design (n = 67) No adverse event outcomes (n = 2) 137 full-text articles assessed for eligibility 23 articles unclassified: no response/further data from author 17 studies included in review (from 18 reports): 3 randomized 14 non-randomized 2 studies eligible for meta-analysis

Figure I. Study flow diagram

Data extraction and management

We designed and piloted a data extraction form, and modified the form based on the results of the pilot. Two review authors (BS and DC) independently extracted data from each included study using the finalized data extraction form. BS and DC compared the extracted data to identify any possible errors, and resolved any discrepancies through discussion and by referring to the original study articles. We extracted the following data from each included study, where available.

- Country and clinical setting, start and end dates of the study, study design, inclusion and exclusion criteria, number of participants eligible for inclusion and number of participants allocated to each group
 - Participant characteristics: age, sex, history of previous

tuberculosis treatment, known contact with MDR-TB patient, duration of symptoms at presentation, comorbidity (HIV infection, other immunosuppression and other diseases), diagnostic methods used (e.g. culture-based drug susceptibility testing, Xpert MTB/RIF, line probe assay for drug susceptibility), drug susceptibility profile of participants at entry to the study

• Intervention data: description of drugs, dose, route of administration in both the intensive and continuation phase, and duration of all drugs for both phases. Administration of other drugs or therapeutic procedures, including surgery

Primary outcomes

For the primary outcomes we extracted the following data.

All-cause death

- Number of deaths, stratified by drug susceptibility profile, age and HIV status
 - Timing of death after start of treatment

Tuberculosis-associated death

 Number of deaths attributed to tuberculosis by the investigators, stratified by drug susceptibility profile, age and HIV status

Treatment failure

- Number of participants who did not show sputum culture conversion by the end of the intensive phase of ATT, stratified by drug susceptibility profile, age and HIV status
- Number of participants who reverted from culture negative to culture positive, stratified by drug susceptibility profile, age and HIV status
- Number of participants who failed to respond clinically to treatment as defined by the investigators, stratified by drug susceptibility profile, age and HIV status
- Method of monitoring treatment and defining treatment failure
 - Time between start of treatment and treatment failure
 - Outcome following classification as treatment failure

Cure

• Number of participants who completed ATT as planned and had at least three negative sputum cultures in specimens taken at least 30 days apart during the last months of treatment, stratified by drug susceptibility profile, age, and HIV status

Secondary outcomes

For the secondary outcomes we extracted the following data.

Treatment interrupted

- Number of participants who stopped taking ATT for one month or more at any point in the course of treatment, stratified by drug susceptibility profile, age and HIV status
 - Method of monitoring treatment adherence
 - Reasons for treatment interruption

Treatment completed

- Number of participants who completed ATT as planned but did not have at least three negative sputum cultures in specimens taken at least 30 days apart during the last months of treatment.
 - Method of monitoring treatment.

Time to sputum culture conversion

- Time between starting treatment and conversion from sputum culture positive to sputum culture negative
- Method of monitoring treatment, including frequency of sputum sampling

Follow-up

Length of follow-up, follow-up methods, number and characteristics of losses to follow-up.

Adverse events

We extracted information on the total number of the following.

- Adverse events
- Serious adverse events
- Participants experiencing adverse events
- Adverse events that led to discontinuation of antituberculous drugs or linezolid dose reduction
- Adverse events attributed to linezolid, particularly peripheral and optic neuropathy, anaemia, thrombocytopenia, lactic acidosis, and serotonin syndrome

For each outcome, we extracted the number of participants assigned and the number of participants analysed in each treatment group. For dichotomous outcomes, we extracted the number of participants who experienced the event. For count data outcomes, we extracted the number of events in the intervention and control groups.

Assessment of risk of bias in included studies

For RCTs and quasi-RCTs, two review authors independently assessed the methodological quality of each included study using the Cochrane 'Risk of bias' tool and reported the results in a 'Risk of bias' table (Higgins 2011a). We resolved any disagreements through discussion. Regarding generation of allocation sequence and allocation concealment, we classified each as either adequate, inadequate, or unclear in each included study according to Jüni 2001. We reported who was blinded in each included study, and we assessed the risk of bias associated with blinding separately for each primary outcome. If at least 90% of participants were followed up to study completion we classified inclusion of all randomized participants as adequate; otherwise we classified inclusion as inadequate. We attempted to contact the study authors if information was unspecified or unclear.

For non-randomized studies, we used the ROBINS-I risk of bias tool (Sterne 2016), and adapted and piloted it before we used it to assess all included non-randomized studies. The following are areas of confounding that we expected to be relevant to all or most included studies.

 Extent of drug resistance: number of effective drugs available

- Severity of tuberculosis disease at start of treatment
- HIV co-infection
- Timing of addition of linezolid to the regimen
- Duration of linezolid treatment
- Background antituberculous therapy regimen (the other drugs composing the overall regimen)
 - Supportive care available in study setting

Measures of treatment effect

We used risk ratio (RR) as the measure of treatment effect for analysis.

Unit of analysis issues

We did not anticipate that any cluster-RCTs would meet the inclusion criteria of the review.

For multi-armed studies, where we wished to include more than one intervention study arm, we planned to split the control group to avoid including the same participants more than once.

Dealing with missing data

The primary analysis was an intention-to-treat analysis where all participants randomized to treatment were included in the denominator. This analysis assumed that all people lost to follow-up did not have the outcome in question. We carried out a sensitivity analysis to explore the impact of missing data on the summary effect estimates for all-cause death, cure and failure.

Assessment of heterogeneity

We planned to assess heterogeneity by visually inspecting the forest plots to determine closeness of point estimates to each other and overlap of confidence intervals (CIs). We planned to use the Chi² test with a P value of 0.10 to indicate statistical significance (Deeks 2017), and the I² statistic (Higgins 2003), to assess heterogeneity with a value of 50% taken to indicate significant statistical heterogeneity.

Assessment of reporting biases

We planned to conduct visual inspection of the funnel plot of the studies for any obvious asymmetry that could be evidence of publication bias if we included at least 10 studies.

Data synthesis

Using Review Manager 5 (RevMan 5), we planned to perform a meta-analysis on the data in included studies, but not to combine data from RCTs and non-randomized studies (Review Manager 2014). As we anticipated significant variability in samples from

participants across the different studies, we planned to use a random-effects model for meta-analysis, unless there was a very small number of included studies with low heterogeneity, in which case we planned to use a fixed-effect model.

For non-randomized data, we did not plan to perform a metaanalysis. We planned to report these data descriptively in a table that included how the data were collected, and the reported outcomes (unadjusted). If the study authors had adjusted data, we planned to provide this estimate with a short description of the adjustments the study authors made.

We assessed the certainty of the evidence using the GRADE approach. We used GRADEpro GDT software to construct a 'Summary of findings' table (GRADEpro GDT 2015).

Subgroup analysis and investigation of heterogeneity

We planned to investigate heterogeneity through the following subgroup analyses.

- Drug-resistance profile, determined by:
 - o % XDR
- % fluoroquinolone-resistant (resistant to any fluoroquinolone, but susceptible to injectables)
- o % injectable-resistant (resistant to any injectable, but susceptible to fluoroquinolones)
 - HIV status (seropositive and seronegative)
 - Age (adults and children)
- Daily dose of linezolid (600 mg or less and over 600 mg adult equivalent)
- Duration of linezolid (six months or less and longer than six months)
 - Total cumulative dose of linezolid
- Other drugs within the background antituberculous drug regimen

Sensitivity analysis

We performed a worst-case scenario analysis by imputing the missing data as poor outcomes in the linezolid group and good outcomes in the control group, and by comparing this to an available-case analysis to explore the effect of missing data on the primary outcomes all-cause death, cure and failure.

RESULTS

Description of studies

Results of the search

Searches identified 781 records. Of these, we excluded 23 duplicate records. Of the remaining 758, we excluded 621 after assessing titles and abstracts. Following this, we retrieved 137 full-text publications to assess for inclusion. Figure 1 shows the screening process in a flow diagram.

Included studies

We included 17 studies: three randomized studies (138 participants), and 14 non-randomized cohort studies (1678 participants), of which two were prospective and 12 were retrospective (Figure 1). A summary description is provided in Table 1, with more detailed characteristics in the 'Characteristics of included studies' section.

Geographical location and time period

The RCTs were conducted in the Republic of Korea, South Africa and China.

Locations were diverse amongst the non-randomized studies. Three were based in the Republic of Korea; a low tuberculosis burden and low MDR-TB burden country (Jo 2014; Jeong 2015; Kwak 2015), according to WHO definitions of tuberculosis, tuberculosis/HIV and MDR-TB burden (WHO 2015b). Four were conducted in low tuberculosis burden and low MDR-TB burden European countries; Netherlands (Van Altena 2015), Italy (Galli 2016), Norway (Jensenius 2016) and France (Guglielmetti 2017). Two studies recruited from Europe, but also from high MDR-TB burden former Soviet Union states (Migliori 2009; Tiberi 2016). One of these also recruited from centres in South America, with low tuberculosis burden and mixed MDR-TB burden (Tiberi 2016). One study was conducted in China (Zhang 2014), another in India (Udwadia 2010), and two in South Africa (Seddon 2014; Olayanju 2018); these three countries have high tuberculosis, tuberculosis/HIV and MDR-TB burden. Ferlazzo 2018 recruited from Armenia (former Soviet Union country, previously on the high MDR-TB burden list), India and South Africa.

All RCTs and non-randomized studies were conducted in highincome or upper-middle-income countries except for those that recruited in India, a lower-middle-income country.

The RCTs recruited between 2008 and 2011. There was a wide time range amongst the cohort studies: seven of the 14 started recruitment in 2009 or later and three completed recruitment in 2009, with the earliest starting in 1995 and the latest completing in 2017.

Participants

Two studies included children only (Seddon 2014; Galli 2016). Jensenius 2016 recruited participants of all ages. The remainder, including both RCTs, were conducted in adults (four studies not reporting ages (Migliori 2009; Kwak 2015; Van Altena 2015;

Guglielmetti 2017), we assumed to have mostly or exclusively included adults).

Most studies included both MDR- and XDR-TB cases. Two RCTs (Lee 2012; Tang 2015), one prospective cohort study (Olayanju 2018), and one retrospective cohort (Zhang 2014), included only XDR-TB cases, and Jo 2014 and Jeong 2015 included MDR cases with at least fluoroquinolone resistance (including XDR). Half (14/28) of the cases in Ferlazzo 2018 were XDR. The remaining studies included a minority of cases with XDR.

Seddon 2014 included 16 (of 149 total) children with rifampicinmonoresistant-tuberculosis, managed as MDR-TB. No other studies reported participants with rifampicin-monoresistant-tuberculosis.

HIV infection status was reported in all but four studies. Eight included participants with HIV infection; two RCTs (Lee 2012; Tang 2015), excluded HIV-positive individuals; and three reported no known HIV-positive participants, but with variable reporting of whether participants had been tested. Studies reporting on antiretroviral therapy (Padayatchi 2012; Seddon 2014), described administration to most participants with HIV infection.

Interventions

Linezolid dose varied widely. Of the RCTs, Lee 2012 investigated the effect of immediate versus delayed (two months after randomization) linezolid 600 mg daily initiation, with a second randomization point after sputum culture conversion to either continue on 600 mg or take a reduced 300 mg daily. Padayatchi 2012 used a dose of 600 mg daily and Tang 2015 used a high initial dose (1200 mg), followed at four to six weeks by a planned reduction to 300 mg or 600 mg daily. Amongst the non-randomized studies, dosing ranged from 300 mg to 1200 mg daily, with inconsistent reporting. Five non-randomized studies did not report a dosing strategy. In several of the remaining studies, the numbers of participants receiving each dose were not clear.

Duration of receipt of linezolid, where known (eight studies), was for a mean or median of over 90 days. Five studies reported average duration of over 180 days, with four of these being over one year. We did not know the duration of four studies; one RCT (Tang 2015), administered linezolid until sputum culture conversion from positive to negative; and Zhang 2014 reported administration for, "at least one month", without further detail.

It was not clear for most non-randomized studies whether linezolid had been used from the commencement of MDR or XDR ATT, or added later. Kwak 2015 reported that linezolid, in addition to all XDR-TB cases, "was added for patients refractory to at least 3-6 months of medical treatment" in those with MDR-TB.

Background regimens were mostly reported to be individualized according to susceptibilities, clinical parameters and WHO guidance, and often not reported in detail. Where reported, most participants received fluoroquinolones, injectable drugs, ethionamide or prothionamide, and para-aminosalicylic acid.

Few studies reported place of treatment. Where reported, ATT was said to be administered on an inpatient basis, at least initially, with some describing continuation of therapy as an outpatient. An exception, Ferlazzo 2018 described some participants receiving outpatient therapy from the outset.

Four studies reported surgical resection being carried out in a minority of participants: Kwak 2015; Van Altena 2015; Jensenius 2016; and Tiberi 2016.

Follow-up

Of the three RCTs, Lee 2012 conducted follow-up until 12 months after completion of ATT, Padayatchi 2012 followed participants until 12 months from commencement of ATT, and Tang 2015 reported follow-up until the end of treatment.

The cohort studies reported follow-up procedures incompletely. Zhang 2014 followed participants until three months after discontinuing linezolid (i.e. not to the end of ATT). Jeong 2015 followed participants until the end of treatment. Guglielmetti 2017 aimed to follow-up until 24 months after ATT completion, Ferlazzo 2018 until six months from commencement, and Olayanju 2018 reported monthly follow-up for the duration of hospital stay. Follow-up duration and frequency were unclear for the remaining studies (Migliori 2009; Udwadia 2010; Jo 2014; Seddon 2014; Kwak 2015; Van Altena 2015; Galli 2016; Jensenius 2016; Tiberi 2016).

Outcome measures

Two RCTs (Padayatchi 2012; Tang 2015), reported the review's primary outcomes of all-cause and tuberculosis-associated death and treatment failure. Padayatchi 2012 did not report cure, due to follow-up not extending beyond 12 months, while Tang 2015 did. These RCTs also reported the review's secondary outcomes of treatment interrupted and treatment completed (the Padayatchi 2012 study did so for treatment of up to 12 months). Lee 2012 did not report these outcomes separately for participants receiving immediate versus delayed linezolid, though apart from death (noone died in either arm), they would have been less informative because there was only two months' delay in commencement of linezolid.

All three RCTs (Lee 2012; Padayatchi 2012; Tang 2015) reported sputum culture conversion from positive to negative, but not as stipulated in the review protocol (i.e. time to conversion).

Adverse events were reported by all RCTs, although Tang 2015 did not distinguish serious adverse events from the others. Lee 2012 did not separate adverse events between immediate and delayed linezolid groups.

Adverse events reporting in the non-randomized studies was variable. Only six out of 14 studies reported, or provided following our request to the authors, comparative total numbers of adverse events experienced by those who received linezolid versus those who did not (Seddon 2014; Kwak 2015; Galli 2016; Guglielmetti 2017; Ferlazzo 2018; Olayanju 2018). A further three reported or provided a total frequency of adverse events for the linezolid-receiving groups, but not for those who did not receive linezolid (Jo 2014; Zhang 2014; Tiberi 2016). The remaining five studies provided data on frequency of linezolid discontinuation or adverse events, or both, attributed to linezolid only.

Excluded studies

We excluded 96 studies after review of the full texts (Figure 1). We excluded 67 studies because they were neither a randomized study nor cohort study; 26 did not describe any use of linezolid; and one did not fit the population eligibility criteria of the review. We excluded two studies due to absence of adverse events data. Full details are given in the Characteristics of excluded studies section. A further 23 remained unclassified, due to no response from study authors following our requests for data. See the Studies awaiting classification section for further details.

Risk of bias in included studies

We assessed risk of bias for the included RCTs using the Cochrane 'Risk of bias' assessment tool (Higgins 2011a). We assessed the risk of bias in the cohort studies using ROBINS-I tool (Sterne 2016). See the 'Characteristics of included studies' section, which includes a 'Risk of bias' table for each included study. We summarized the results of the 'Risk of bias' assessments across all included RCTs in Figure 2 and non-randomized studies in Figure 3.

Figure 2. Risk of bias in included RCTs

Study	Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias)	Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias)	Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias)	Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Other bias
Lee 2012	LOW	UNCLEAR	UNCLEAR	LOW (primary outcome), UNCLEAR (other outcomes)	LOW (primary outcome), UNCLEAR (other outcomes)	LOW	LOW
Padayatchi 2012	UNCLEAR	LOW	LOW	HIGH	HIGH	LOW	HIGH
Tang 2015	UNCLEAR	UNCLEAR	HIGH	HIGH	LOW	LOW	LOW

Figure 3. Risk of bias in included non-randomized studies

Study	Confounding	Selection of participants into the study	Classification of interventions	Deviations from intended interventions	Missing data	Measurement of outcomes	Selection of the reported results	Overall
Migliori 2009	SERIOUS	MODERATE	SERIOUS	LOW	SERIOUS	SERIOUS	MODERATE	SERIOUS
Udwadia 2010	SERIOUS	LOW	LOW	LOW	CRITICAL	SERIOUS	NO INFORMATION	CRITICAL
Jo 2014	SERIOUS	LOW	MODERATE	LOW	CRITICAL	SERIOUS	SERIOUS	CRITICAL
Seddon 2014	SERIOUS	LOW	LOW	LOW	LOW	SERIOUS	MODERATE	SERIOUS
Zhang 2014	SERIOUS	LOW	LOW	LOW	CRITICAL	SERIOUS	SERIOUS	CRITICAL
Jeong 2015	NO INFORMATION	LOW	MODERATE	LOW	NO INFORMATION	SERIOUS	LOW	SERIOUS
Kwak 2015	SERIOUS	LOW	LOW	LOW	LOW	SERIOUS	MODERATE	SERIOUS
van Altena 2015	SERIOUS	LOW	SERIOUS	LOW	LOW	SERIOUS	MODERATE	SERIOUS
Galli 2016	SERIOUS	LOW	SERIOUS	NO INFORMATION	LOW	SERIOUS	LOW	SERIOUS
Jensenius 2016	SERIOUS	LOW	SERIOUS	LOW	NO INFORMATION	SERIOUS	MODERATE	SERIOUS
Tiberi 2016	SERIOUS	LOW	SERIOUS	LOW	NO INFORMATION	SERIOUS	MODERATE	SERIOUS
Guglielmetti 2017	SERIOUS	LOW	LOW	LOW	LOW	SERIOUS	NO INFORMATION	SERIOUS
Ferlazzo 2018	SERIOUS	NO INFORMATION	LOW	LOW	LOW	SERIOUS	MODERATE	SERIOUS
Olayanju 2018	SERIOUS	LOW	LOW	SERIOUS	LOW	SERIOUS	LOW	SERIOUS

Most of the subheadings that follow address risk of bias in RCTs; for non-randomized studies, see the subheading Other potential sources of bias.

Allocation

Lee 2012 had low risk of bias for random sequence generation, due to use of permuted block randomization. Padayatchi 2012 and Tang 2015 had unclear risk of bias as procedures were not clearly described.

Padayatchi 2012 described adequate allocation concealment procedures, with resulting low risk of bias, whilst Lee 2012 and Tang 2015 did not report these, so risk of bias was unclear.

Lee 2012 described blinding of laboratory personnel only, which allowed outcomes other than the primary outcome of sputum culture conversion to be influenced by knowledge of the intervention. We deemed this to represent an unclear risk of performance bias. For detection bias, we judged the primary outcome to be at low risk, but bias was unclear for other outcomes. Padayatchi 2012 reported appropriate blinding of participants and personnel initially (low risk of performance bias), but at 20 weeks, unblinding occurred, which may have affected measurement of outcomes at 12 months, resulting in high risk of detection bias. Tang 2015 reported no blinding, so there was a high risk of performance and detection bias.

Blinding

Incomplete outcome data

Lee 2012 had low loss to follow-up at four months (i.e. for the primary outcome), but substantially higher at the end of planned follow-up. We deemed it to be at low risk for the primary outcome of sputum culture conversion but unclear for other outcomes, because of the well-conducted nature of the study. Due to a high proportion of loss to follow-up, without reasons for withdrawal being clear or specified by intervention group, we deemed Padayatchi 2012 to be at high risk of attrition bias. Loss to follow-up was lower in Tang 2015, with specified, balanced reasons for withdrawal, resulting in our judgement of low risk of bias.

Selective reporting

There was no evidence of selective reporting by Lee 2012, with some elements of the original protocol and substantial additional data being provided in a supplement. Padayatchi 2012 reported, within the commentary study and the full study protocol and report, available online, much more than expected from an RCT, with no evidence of selective reporting. Though Tang 2015 did not publish a separate protocol, all outcomes stated in the methods section of the study were reported in the results.

Other potential sources of bias

RCTs

Padayatchi 2012 reported discordance of administration of the study drug (linezolid) and placebo in at least 25% of participants, found incidentally in the pharmacokinetics study nested within the main study. Though not identified with certainty, the study authors concluded, "it appears that the mixing of tablets due to sporadic, human error occurred at the clinical site on more than one occasion over a long time period, rather than in the pharmacy." There was no other source of bias apparent for Lee 2012 or Tang 2015.

Non-randomized studies

The ROBINS-I assessment process judges risk of bias in seven domains, resulting in an overall judgement of risk of bias corresponding to the highest level of risk displayed in any one domain. For example, if a study is judged to have a serious risk of bias in one study domain, but low risk of bias in all others, the overall risk of bias for the study will be serious.

Risk of bias within the seven domains, and overall, is displayed for all 14 studies in Figure 3. We deemed overall risk of bias to be critical for three studies (Udwadia 2010; Jo 2014; Zhang 2014) and serious for the remaining 11 studies. We deemed all studies to have serious risk of bias in measurement of outcomes, consistent with mostly retrospective design, some with unpublished repurposed data on linezolid. We judged 13 of the 14 studies to have

serious risk of bias for confounding, which is again reflective of the largely retrospective studies included. Twelve were at low risk of bias for selection of participants into the study, and 12 were at low risk of bias from deviations from intended interventions.

Effects of interventions

See: Summary of findings for the main comparison Linezolid compared to no linezolid for drug-resistant pulmonary tuberculosis

RCTs

Due to the significant discordance of study drug and placebo administration in Padayatchi 2012, we deemed this study unsuitable for any analysis of intervention effect. This left two RCTs, Lee 2012 and Tang 2015. As these did not provide comparable outcome data, we were unable to meta-analyse their results.

Table 2 shows findings from Lee 2012, which reported no deaths prior to or while receiving linezolid. Sputum culture conversion at four months after randomization (the study's primary outcome), was reported to be higher for participants receiving linezolid immediately versus those receiving linezolid after a delay of two months: 15 out of 19 versus 7 out of 20 (RR 2.26, 95% CI 1.19 to 4.28). Cure (27/39 randomized), treatment failure (4/39), and treatment interruption (7/39), were not disaggregated by timing of linezolid introduction (Lee 2012). Permanent linezolid discontinuation was reported in seven out of 39 (17.9%) participants.

Table 3 summarizes findings from Tang 2015. This study reported significantly higher cure (RR 2.36, 95% CI 1.13 to 4.90), and lower failure (RR 0.26, 95% CI 0.10 to 0.70), in participants receiving linezolid, compared to those who did not. No significant difference was reported in the proportions of participants with outcomes of treatment completed, death or treatment interrupted, between linezolid and control groups. Time to sputum culture conversion was not reported in the way that we had planned to analyze this outcome: 26 out of 33 (78.8%) of those receiving linezolid had sputum culture conversion at 24 months; the corresponding figure for those who did not receive linezolid was 12 out of 32 (37.6%; Tang 2015). Treatment interruption, defined in the paper as "default", was reported in four out of 33 of the linezolid-receiving and three out of 32 of the control groups, respectively. Linezolid was discontinued permanently in two out of 33 participants, though an undefined larger number had temporary linezolid interruptions.

With regards to adverse events, Lee 2012 reported 56 adverse events in total, 33 of which they deemed serious (the second report of this study reported another four serious adverse events, but without a corresponding figure for non-serious adverse events). The adverse events included 21 out of 39 instances of peripheral neuropathy, 7 out of 39 optic neuropathy and 7 out of 39 with myelosuppression (bone marrow suppression). Tang 2015 reported a significantly higher incidence of anaemia (17/33 versus

2/32), nausea and vomiting (16/33 versus 3/32), peripheral neuropathy (8/33 versus 1/32), and optic neuropathy (6/33 versus 0/32), amongst participants in receipt of linezolid, compared with controls. Confidence intervals were not provided for these results; significance was reported on the basis of P values.

We undertook a sensitivity analysis of the death, cure and failure outcomes for Tang 2015. Imputing worst-case and best-case outcomes by linezolid administration for participants with incomplete data did not change the similar proportion of death in the two groups. Cure remained higher and failure remained lower for participants who received linezolid, albeit with a loss of statistical significance when worst-case scenario outcomes were imputed (lower CI = 0.89 for cure, and upper CI 1.05 for failure). The worst-case analysis assumes that all the missing participants in the linezolid group did not achieve cure and failed therapy, and all the missing participants not receiving linezolid achieved cure and did not fail therapy (Table 4).

Non-randomized studies

Table 5 contains a summary of findings from the included non-randomized studies, and Table 6 shows more detailed adverse event data from these studies. We did not plan primary and secondary outcome data extraction and meta-analysis for non-randomized cohorts.

Disaggregated data were available from 12 studies (639 participants), on total number of 'any' or 'serious' adverse events or linezolid discontinuation, amongst participants receiving linezolid (Migliori 2009; Jo 2014; Seddon 2014; Zhang 2014; Kwak 2015; Van Altena 2015; Galli 2016; Jensenius 2016; Tiberi 2016; Guglielmetti 2017; Ferlazzo 2018; Olayanju 2018). Six studies (487 participants), provided data for total number of 'any' or 'serious' adverse events amongst participants who did not receive linezolid (Seddon 2014; Kwak 2015; Galli 2016; Guglielmetti 2017; Ferlazzo 2018; Olayanju 2018).

A total of 602 adverse events were reported from 426 participants (from 8 studies), receiving linezolid. Among 478 participants (5 studies), who did not receive linezolid, there were 813 adverse events. Fifty-seven serious adverse events occurred amongst 164 participants (7 studies), who received linezolid, and 47 serious adverse events occurred in 270 participants (5 studies), who did not receive linezolid.

Linezolid-attributed adverse events were reported in a total of 529 participants from 10 studies (Migliori 2009; Udwadia 2010; Jo 2014; Seddon 2014; Zhang 2014; Kwak 2015; Galli 2016; Tiberi 2016; Guglielmetti 2017; Olayanju 2018). These included 108 bone marrow-related (e.g. anaemia, thrombocytopaenia, leukopenia), and 110 neuropathic (peripheral or optic) events.

Clear information on the numbers of participants experiencing adverse events was not available due to incomplete reporting, so we could not ascertain proportions. Follow-up duration was also not available for all participants, so we could not describe event rates.

Linezolid was discontinued in 141 of 624 participants (22.6%; 11 cohorts).

DISCUSSION

Summary of main results

Table 2 and Table 3 summarize findings from the two RCTs for which we were able to assess intervention effect (104 participants), Lee 2012 and Tang 2015, respectively. Table 5 and Table 6 include a summary of adverse events findings from the 14 non-randomized studies (1678 participants; 2 prospective, 12 retrospective). We were unable to generate pooled effect estimates using meta-analysis due to heterogeneity of outcomes studied and reported. Summary of findings for the main comparison provides a GRADE assessment of outcomes from Tang 2015.

Settings varied: the RCTs were based in the Republic of Korea (Lee 2012), and China (Tang 2015); three cohort studies recruited in the Republic of Korea, five in Europe (one included a centre in a former Soviet Union country), two from South Africa, one each in China and India, and two from multiple heterogeneous centres. Tang 2015, and seven of the 14 non-randomized studies, commenced recruitment in 2009 or later.

Dosing and duration of linezolid in studies were variable, but also reported incompletely. Five studies did not report dosing at all. In the majority of the remainder it was not clear how many participants received each reported dose. Lee 2012 used 600 mg daily until a second planned randomization to continuing 600 mg or reducing to 300 mg daily. Tang 2015 used 1200 mg daily, then at four to six weeks, all were reduced to 300 mg or 600 mg, until sputum culture conversion. Only eight of the 14 non-randomized cohorts stated a mean or median duration, all of which were reported to be longer than 90 days. Incompleteness of these data precluded comment on the effect of dose and duration of linezolid on outcomes. Follow-up duration was variable, when reported; nine of the 14 non-randomized studies did not report follow-up duration.

Lee 2012 did not report data in a manner that permitted reporting of the primary outcomes of this review. However, their reporting of sputum culture conversion did permit comparison between those receiving linezolid immediately versus those starting it two months after randomization. Tang 2015 reported all of the review's primary and secondary outcomes, but reported sputum culture conversion in a way that made it difficult to compare directly with the data for that outcome reported by Lee 2012. In both studies, the group randomized to receive linezolid from the outset achieved a significantly higher proportion of sputum culture conversion from positive to negative at the time points specified by

the study authors than the comparator group, who either started linezolid late or were not given it at all.

Tang 2015 reported significantly higher cure and lower failure amongst the linezolid-treated group than controls, with no other significant differences in death, treatment completed and treatment interruption. The differences in cure and failure became insignificant when we performed worst-case sensitivity analysis, though this method produces extreme effect estimates. Our level of certainty in the evidence was very low for cure and failure, following downgrading for risk of bias, indirectness and imprecision, as presented in Summary of findings for the main comparison.

Tang 2015 reported more anaemia, nausea, and vomiting, and neuropathy events amongst participants in the linezolid group compared with controls. Lee 2012 did not provide comparative adverse event data for those receiving linezolid versus those who did not. Linezolid was discontinued in seven out of 39 (17.9%) participants in Lee 2012 and two out of 33 (6.1%) participants in Tang 2015.

Where reported within the cohort studies, 141 out of 624 (22.6%; 11 cohorts), discontinued linezolid. We could not reliably compare total adverse events, serious adverse events, and overall and specific linezolid-attributed adverse events, but we have shown these outcomes descriptively in Table 6. This is due to a lack of data on follow-up duration and numbers of participants experiencing events.

Overall completeness and applicability of evidence

Settings of the studies, in terms of tuberculosis incidence and drugresistant tuberculosis prevalence, were diverse. India was the only lower-middle-income country (Udwadia 2010; Ferlazzo 2018), with the remainder being upper-middle- or high-income countries. Children were included in three studies, two of which exclusively recruited children (Seddon 2014; Galli 2016). Four nonrandomized studies did not report ages of their participants.

Reporting of linezolid dose and duration, and follow-up was variable, as described in the Summary of main results and Table 1. Seven cohort studies included participants with HIV, of which two reported that most were taking antiretroviral therapy. Four did not report HIV status, and three reported that no participants were known to have HIV. The RCTs excluded people with known HIV (Lee 2012; Tang 2015).

All participants in the Lee 2012 and Tang 2015 RCTs had XDR-TB. Amongst the 12 cohorts contributing adverse events outcome data disaggregated for linezolid receipt, 38.7% had XDR-TB. Background regimens, where reported, were individualized to drug susceptibility results, as per WHO guidance, in all of the non-randomized studies, but one RCT, Tang 2015, used a specified universal regimen, whilst Lee 2012 reported a variety of background regimens. Thoracic surgical interventions were undertaken in a minority (< 25%) of participants, and proportions appeared

balanced between those who received linezolid and those who did not, where reported.

This review highlights the lack of RCT evidence, with only one, with no placebo or blinding, being suitable for analysis for primary and secondary outcomes (Tang 2015), and the Lee 2012 RCT providing limited comparative data for participants according to receipt of linezolid. Outcome reporting was poor overall in the non-randomized studies, which were included for adverse events outcomes only. This means the evidence is neither complete, nor widely applicable.

Certainty of the evidence

We were unable to find directly comparable RCT data, and had planned, due to anticipated clinical and methodological heterogeneity, not to perform a meta-analysis on the data from non-randomized studies. We did not therefore perform a meta-analysis, but we have provided a GRADE assessment in Summary of findings for the main comparison. This found very low certainty in the evidence for all outcomes.

As we have described, we found significant problems with risk of bias. We classified 11 of the non-randomized cohort studies as having serious overall risk of bias, and three as having critical overall risk of bias, using the ROBINS-I tool (Characteristics of included studies; Sterne 2016).

Potential biases in the review process

We took measures to limit bias in the review process, by following procedures outlined in the *Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions* (Higgins 2011b). The Cochrane Infectious Diseases Group (CIDG) Information Specialist conducted the literature search. It is unlikely that the search missed major studies, but some small unpublished studies may have been missed. We did not make a funnel plot, as included studies did not provide data suitable for meta-analysis. Two of the review authors examined the search results, determined study selection, and extracted data independently, to minimize bias in study selection and data extraction.

Agreements and disagreements with other studies or reviews

We found five, previously published systematic reviews. These reviews are summarized in Table 7. All of these reviews conclude that linezolid is efficacious in the treatment of drug-resistant tuberculosis, although authors comment on the high likelihood of adverse effects (Cox 2012; Sotgiu 2012; Chang 2013c; Zhang 2015; Ahmad 2018). Three reviews used studies as the unit of analysis, while two were individual patient data analyses. One review, Ahmad 2018, reported a risk of bias assessment. Only one of the

reviews included a RCT (Ahmad 2018), and only two included a comparator group of people who did not receive linezolid (Chang 2013c; Ahmad 2018).

Cox 2012, Sotgiu 2012, and Zhang 2015 assessed treatment outcomes and adverse events in 11 (148 participants), 12 (121 participants), and 15 (367 participants) studies, respectively. Most of these studies were case series in which all participants received linezolid. Risk ratios could not be calculated due to the lack of comparative adverse events data on participants who did not receive linezolid. Cox 2012 and Sotgiu 2012 concluded that linezolid was efficacious for drug-resistant tuberculosis, though both advised caution in its use due to high incidence of adverse events. Zhang 2015 suggested that linezolid was a "promising option as treatment of MDR/XDR TB", but advised randomized studies to define dosing.

Chang 2013c assembled a cohort from 20 studies reporting on the then-named "group 5" anti-tuberculous drugs, including 194 participants, of whom 162 received linezolid. They used a composite "favorable outcome" as the primary outcome, defined as "sputum culture conversion, cure, or treatment completion in the absence of death, treatment interruption, treatment failure, or relapse." Random-effects meta-analysis of "favorable outcome" according to linezolid use resulted in a pooled RR of 1.55 (95% CI 1.10 to 2.21), favouring linezolid. The outcomes in our review were not reported separately by Chang 2013c; in particular, there was no summary or meta-analysis of adverse events outcomes.

Ahmad and colleagues conducted an individual patient data metaanalysis of 50 studies reporting treatment outcomes in drug-resistant tuberculosis, including 39 studies reporting use of linezolid (Ahmad 2018), of which one was a RCT included in our review (Lee 2012). Their primary outcomes were treatment success and death, with no summary of adverse events outcomes due to heterogeneity in measuring and reporting. The data were in favour of treatment success with linezolid use (722/799) versus without (5066/5864), with a crude odds ratio of 1.5 (95% CI 1.2 to 1.9), adjusted odds ratio 3.4 (95% CI 2.6 to 4.5), and adjusted risk difference 0.15 (0.11 to 0.18). Mortality was lower with linezolid use (84/883) versus without (1456/7320), with a crude odds ratio of 0.4 (95% CI 0.3 to 0.5), adjusted odds ratio 0.3 (95% CI 0.2 to 0.3), and adjusted risk difference -0.20 (95% CI -0.23to -0.16). However, they found high heterogeneity (> 50%) in the studies overall. When XDR-TB patients' outcomes were metaanalysed separately, the effect estimates remained in favour of linezolid use, with low heterogeneity amongst these studies (< 10%). Similar to our review, the authors highlighted a lack of data from RCTs, prospective studies, and low- and middle-income settings (Ahmad 2018).

Our proportion of linezolid discontinuation (22.6%) was lower than the 36% pooled discontinuation found by Cox 2012, and 35% reported by Zhang 2015. The other three previous systematic reviews did not report discontinuation specifically.

When evidence for the use of linezolid was reviewed for the 2016

WHO guidelines (Annex 4 of WHO 2016a), the GRADE assessment for Tang 2015 concluded moderate certainty in the evidence for their comparison of treatment success versus a composite outcome of failure/relapse/death in patients with XDR-TB. They downgraded for serious risk of bias and imprecision, but upgraded for a strong association. This is methodologically incorrect: upgrading for strong association is only for observational studies where GRADE starts as very low, and is not applicable to RCTs, where GRADE starts as high (Guyatt 2011). The WHO 2016a assessments for treatment success versus failure/relapse/death, and death versus all other outcomes in patients with both MDR- and XDR-TB, when Tang 2015 and six non-randomized studies were combined, resulted in very low certainty. Our GRADE assessment, with a population of MDR- and XDR-TB in mind, was very low for all outcomes. This was in part due to downgrading by one level for indirectness (the population in Tang 2015 was limited to adults, with XDR-TB, without HIV co-infection, in one country), and two levels each for risk of bias (no blinding, no placebo, unclear randomization and allocation methods), and imprecision (small sample size, and for most outcomes, low number of events and wide CIs). We did not upgrade for a large effect size (Summary of findings for the main comparison).

AUTHORS' CONCLUSIONS

Implications for practice

Two small randomized controlled trials (RCTs) in people with extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis (XDR-TB), reported better efficacy outcomes with linezolid use. The first reported higher cure (very low-certainty evidence), lower failure (very low-certainty evidence), and higher sputum culture conversion at 24 months (very low-certainty evidence), in participants who received linezolid compared with those who did not receive linezolid. The second RCT reported higher sputum culture conversion rates at four months for participants receiving linezolid immediately versus those who delayed initiation by two months. A lack of high-quality, comparative evidence resulted in our inability to calculate pooled effect estimates of efficacy and safety of linezolid, so we cannot conclude implications for its use in all patients with drug-resistant tuberculosis.

Implications for research

Whilst our review presents very low-certainty evidence for efficacy of linezolid for XDR-TB, a lack of comparative design and reporting limits our certainty in the evidence for the use of linezolid in all patients with drug-resistant pulmonary tuberculosis.

The safety of linezolid, in comparison with alternative or background regimens for drug-resistant pulmonary tuberculosis remains unclear, even when previous reviews are consulted. In addition, the questions of optimal dosing, duration and combination therapy all remain unanswered, with the majority of existing comparative datasets coming from retrospective studies carried out in high- and upper-middle-income countries.

RCTs in low- and lower-middle-income countries comparing linezolid-containing regimens with alternative regimens not containing linezolid would be desirable to inform guidance on its place in management of drug-resistant pulmonary tuberculosis. Ongoing studies may help, though they have not been designed to examine linezolid's efficacy and safety specifically, and are unlikely to report before the next WHO guidelines are produced. In particular, we would welcome improved, comparable safety reporting in drug studies and observational studies, in order to answer difficult and important questions relating to toxicity and tolerability of drugresistant tuberculosis treatments.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank Vittoria Lutje, the CIDG Information Specialist, for designing the search strategy. We also thank Paul Garner (CIDG Co-ordinating Editor), David Sinclair, Geraint Davies, Martha Richardson, and Bertie Squire for their contributions to the conception of this review, and particularly Geraint Davies and Martha Richardson for their advice on protocol design.

The CIDG editorial base is funded by UK aid from the UK government for the benefit of low- and middle-income countries (project number 300342-104). The views expressed do not necessarily reflect the UK government's official policies.

REFERENCES

References to studies included in this review

Ferlazzo 2018 {published and unpublished data}

Ferlazzo G, Mohr E, Laxmeshwar C, Hewison C, Hughes J, Jonckheere S, et al. Early safety and efficacy of the combination of bedaquiline and delamanid for the treatment of patients with drug-resistant tuberculosis in Armenia, India, and South Africa: a retrospective cohort study. *Lancet Infectious Diseases* 2018;18:536–44. DOI: 10.1016/S1473-3099(18)30100-2

Galli 2016 {published and unpublished data}

Galli L, Lancella L, Tersigni C, Venturini E, Chiappini E, Bergamini B, et al. Pediatric tuberculosis in Italian children: epidemiological and clinical data from the Italian register of pediatric tuberculosis. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* 2016;17(6):960.

Guglielmetti 2017 {published and unpublished data}

Guglielmetti L, Jaspard M, Le Dû D, Lachâtre M, Marigot-Outtandy D, Bernard C, French MDR-TB Management Group. Long-term outcome and safety of prolonged bedaquiline treatment for multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. *European Respiratory Journal* 2017;**49**:1601799. DOI: 10.1183/13993003.01799-2016

Jensenius 2016 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Jensenius M, Winje BA, Blomberg B, Mengshoel AT, Lippe BV, Hannula R, et al. Multidrug-resistant tuberculosis in Norway: a nationwide study, 1995-2014. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 2016;**20**(6):786–92.

Jeong 2015 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Jeong BH, Jeon K, Park HY, Kwon OJ, Lee KS, Kim HK, et al. Outcomes of pulmonary MDR-TB: impacts of fluoroquinolone resistance and linezolid treatment. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy* 2015;**70**(11):3127–33.

Jo 2014 {published and unpublished data}

Jo KW, Lee SD, Kim WS, Kim DS, Shim TS. Treatment outcomes and moxifloxacin susceptibility in ofloxacin-resistant multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 2014;**18**(1):39–43.

Kwak 2015 {published and unpublished data}

Kwak N, Kim HR, Yoo CG, Kim YW, Han SK, Yim JJ. Changes in treatment outcomes of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 2015;**19**(5):525–30.

Lee 2012 {published data only}

Lee M, Cho SN, Barry CE. Linezolid for XDR-TB - final study outcomes. *New England Journal of Medicine* 2015; **373**(3):290–1.

* Lee M, Lee J, Carroll MW, Choi H, Min S, Song T, et al. Linezolid for treatment of chronic extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis. *New England Journal of Medicine* 2012;**367** (16):1508–18.

Migliori 2009 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Migliori GB, Eker B, Richardson MD, Sotgiu G, Zellweger JP, Skrahina A, et al. A retrospective TBNET assessment of linezolid safety, tolerability and efficacy in multidrugresistant tuberculosis. *European Respiratory Journal* 2009;**34** (2):387–93.

Olayanju 2018 {published and unpublished data}

Olayanju O, Limberis J, Esmail A, Oelofse S, Gina P, Pietersen E, et al. Long-term bedaquiline-related treatment outcomes in patients with extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis from South Africa. *European Respiratory Journal* 2018;**51**:1800544. DOI: 10.1183/13993003.00544-2018

Padayatchi 2012 {published and unpublished data}

Padayatchi N, Mac Kenzie WR, Hirsch-Moverman Y, Feng PJ, Villarino E, Saukkonen J, et al. Lessons from a randomised clinical trial for multidrug-resistant

tuberculosis. International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease 2012, issue 12:1582–7.

Seddon 2014 {published and unpublished data}

Seddon JA, Hesseling AC, Godfrey-Faussett P, Schaaf HS. High treatment success in children treated for multidrugresistant tuberculosis: an observational cohort study. *Thorax* 2014;**69**(5):471–7.

Tang 2015 {published data only}

Tang S, Yao L, Hao X, Zhang X, Liu G, Liu X, et al. Efficacy, safety and tolerability of linezolid for the treatment of XDR-TB: a study in China. *European Respiratory Journal* 2015;**45**(1):161–70.

Tiberi 2016 {published and unpublished data}

* Tiberi S, Payen MC, Sotgiu G, D'Ambrosio L, Guizado VA, Alffenaar JW, et al. Effectiveness and safety of meropenem/ clavulanate-containing regimens in the treatment of MDR- and XDR-TB. *European Respiratory Journal* 2016;47(4):1235–43.

Tiberi S, Sotgiu G, D'Ambrosio L, Centis R, Arbex MA, Arrascue EA, et al. Comparison of effectiveness and safety of imipenem/clavulanate-versus meropenem/clavulanate-containing regimens in the treatment of MDR- and XDR-TB. *European Respiratory Journal* 2016;47(6):1758–66.

Udwadia 2010 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Udwadia ZF, Sen T, Moharil G. Assessment of linezolid efficacy and safety in MDR- and XDR-TB: an Indian perspective. *European Respiratory Journal* 2010;**35**(4):936-8; author reply 938-40.

Van Altena 2015 {published and unpublished data}

Van Altena R, De Vries G, Haar CH, De Lange WC, Magis-Escurra C, Van den Hof S, et al. Highly successful treatment outcome of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis in the Netherlands, 2000-2009. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 2015;**19**(4):406–12.

Zhang 2014 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Zhang L, Pang Y, Yu X, Wang Y, Gao M, Huang H, et al. Linezolid in the treatment of extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis. *Infection* 2014;**42**(4):705–11.

References to studies excluded from this review

Abbate 2007 {published data only}

Abbate E, Vescovo M, Natiello M, Cufré M, García A, Ambroggi M, et al. Tuberculosis treatment. A practical guide elaborated by the tuberculosis section, Argentine Association of Respiratory Medicine [Tuberculosis extensamente resistente (XDR–TB) en Argentina: aspectos destacables epidemiológicos, bacteriológicos, terapéuticos y evolutivos]. Revista Argentina de Mediciina Respiratoria 2007;7(1):19–25.

Abbate 2010 {published data only}

Abbate E, Vescovo M, Cufré M, Natiello M, García A, González MP. Extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis in Argentina: our experience [Experiencia Argentina en el abordaje de la tuberculosis extensamente resistente]. *Salud i Ciencia* 2010;17(8):778–82.

Aggarwal 2009 {published data only}

Aggarwal D, Mohapatra PR, Janmeja AK. Treatment of extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis. *Lancet* 2009;**373** (9657):26-7; author reply 27-8.

Altet 2013 {published data only}

Altet MN, Vidal R, Mila C, Rodrigo T, Casals M, Mir I, et al. Monitoring changes in anti-tuberculosis treatment: associated factors determined at the time of diagnosis. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 2013; 17(11):1435–41.

Anger 2010 {published data only}

Anger HA, Dworkin F, Sharma S, Munsiff SS, Nilsen DM, Ahuja SD. Linezolid use for treatment of multidrugresistant and extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis, New York City, 2000-06. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy* 2010;**65**(4):775–83.

Bang 2010 {published data only}

Bang D, Lilleback T, Thomsen VO, Andersen AB. Multidrug-resistant tuberculosis: treatment outcome in Denmark, 1992-2007. *Scandinavian Journal of Infectious Diseases* 2010;**42**(4):288–93.

Berry 2016 {published data only}

Berry C, Yates TA, Seddon JA, Phillips PP, du Cros P. Efficacy, safety and tolerability of linezolid for the treatment of XDR-TB: a study in China. *European Respiratory Journal* 2016;47(5):1591–2.

Bolhuis 2012 {published data only}

Bolhuis MS, Pranger AD, Alffenaar JW. Linezolid: safety and efficacy monitoring. *European Respiratory Journal* 2012; **39**(5):1275-6; author reply 1276-7.

Bolhuis 2015 {published data only}

Bolhuis MS, Tiberi S, Sotgiu G, De Lorenzo S, Kosterink JG, Van Der Werf TS, et al. Linezolid tolerability in multidrug-resistant tuberculosis: a retrospective study. *European Respiratory Journal* 2015;**46**(4):1205–7.

Cadena 2009 {published data only}

Cadena J, Hartzler A, Hsue G, Longfield RN. Coccidioidomycosis and tuberculosis coinfection at a tuberculosis hospital: clinical features and literature review. *Medicine* 2009;**88**(1):66–76.

Carroll 2011 {published data only}

Carroll MW, Lee MS, Song TS, Cai Y, Lee JS, Lee YM. Linezolid for extensively drug resistant pulmonary tuberculosis. American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine 2011; Vol. 183:A1838.

Chan 2013 {published data only}

Chan PC, Huang SH, Yu MC, Lee SW, Huang YW, Chien ST, et al. Effectiveness of a government-organized and hospital-initiated treatment for multidrug-resistant tuberculosis patients - a retrospective cohort study. *PLoS One* 2013;**8**(2):e57719.

Chang 2012 {published data only}

Chang KC, Leung CC, Daley CL. Linezolid for multidrugresistant tuberculosis. *Lancet Infectious Diseases* 2012;**12**(7): 502–3.

Chang 2013 {published data only}

Chang KC, Yew WW, Cheung SW, Leung CC, Tam CM, Chau CH, et al. Can intermittent dosing optimize prolonged linezolid treatment of difficult multidrugresistant tuberculosis?. *Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy* 2013;**57**(7):3445–9.

Cherenko 2013 {published data only}

Cherenko S, Kibiziva N, Pogrebnaya M, Senko J. Linezolid in the treatment of patients with MDR TB and XDR TB. European Respiratory Journal 2013;42:P2818.

Coban 2009 {published data only}

Coban AY, Bilgin K, Uzun M, Durupinar B. Effect of linezolid in combination with isoniazid and rifampicin against multidrug resistant Mycobacterium tuberculosis clinical isolates. *Mikrobiyoloji Bulteni* 2009;**43**(2):293–7.

Coleman 2014 {published data only}

Coleman MT, Chen RY, Lee M, Lin PL, Dodd LE, Maiello P, et al. PET/CT imaging reveals a therapeutic response to oxazolidinones in macaques and humans with tuberculosis. *Science Translational Medicine* 2014;**6**(265):265ra167.

Conradie 2014 {published data only}

Conradie F, Mabiletsa T, Sefoka M, Mabaso S, Louw R, Evans D, et al. Prevalence and incidence of symmetrical symptomatic peripheral neuropathy in patients with multidrug-resistant TB. *South African Medical Journal* 2014; **104**(1):24–6.

Corpe 1964 {published data only}

Corpe RF, Blalock FA, Gross JH, Goldhammer EJ. Retreatment of drug-resistant pulmonary tuberculosis at Battey State Hospital. *American Review of Respiratory Disease* 1964; **90**:957–60.

Cox 2013 {published data only}

Cox H, Ford N, Hughes J, Goemaere E. Linezolid for multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. *Lancet Infectious Diseases* 2013;**13**(1):16.

Dauby 2011 {published data only}

Dauby N, Muylle I, Mouchet F, Sergysels R, Payen MC. Meropenem/clavulanate and linezolid treatment for extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis. *Pediatric Infectious Disease Journal* 2011;**30**(9):812–3.

De Lorenzo 2012 {published data only}

De Lorenzo S, Centis R, D'Ambrosio L, Sotgiu G, Migliori GB. On linezolid efficacy and tolerability. *European Respiratory Journal* 2012;**39**(3):770–2.

De Lorenzo 2013 {published data only}

De Lorenzo S, Alffenaar JW, Sotgiu G, Centis R, D'Ambrosio L, Tiberi S, et al. Efficacy and safety of meropenem-clavulanate added to linezolid-containing regimens in the treatment of MDR-/XDR-TB. *European Respiratory Journal* 2013;**41**(6):1386–92.

Dheda 2017 {published data only}

Dheda K, Limberis JD, Pietersen E, Phelan J, Esmail A, Lesosky M, et al. Outcomes, infectiousness, and transmission dynamics of patients with extensively drugresistant tuberculosis and home-discharged patients with

programmatically incurable tuberculosis: a prospective cohort study. *Lancet Respiratory Medicine* 2017;**5**:269–81.

Dhingra 2008 {published data only}

Dhingra VK, Rajpal S, Mittal A, Hanif M. Outcome of multi-drug resistant tuberculosis cases treated by individualized regimens at a tertiary level clinic. *Indian Journal of Tuberculosis* 2008;**55**(1):15–21.

Diacon 2012 {published data only}

Diacon AH, Donald PR, Pym A, Grobusch M, Patientia RF, Mahanyele R, et al. Randomized pilot trial of eight weeks of bedaquiline (TMC207) treatment for multidrugresistant tuberculosis: long-term outcome, tolerability, and effect on emergence of drug resistance. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy 2012; Vol. 56, issue 6:3271–6.

Farshidpour 2013 {published data only}

Farshidpour M, Ebrahimi G, Mirsaeidi M. Multidrugresistant tuberculosis treatment with linezolid-containing regimen. *International Journal of Mycobacteriology* 2013;**2** (4):233–6.

Fattorini 2012 {published data only}

Fattorini L, Mustazzolu A, Piccaro G, Pardini M, Filippini P, Giannoni F, et al. Drug-resistant tuberculosis among foreign-born persons in Italy. *European Respiratory Journal* 2012;**40**(2):497–500.

Fortun 2005 {published data only}

Fortun J, Martin-Davila P, Navas E, Perez-Elias M J, Cobo J, Tato M, et al. Linezolid for the treatment of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy* 2005;**56**(1):180–5.

Griffith 2004 {published data only}

Griffith DE. Treatment of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis: should you try this at home?. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2004;**169**(10):1082–3.

Gunther 2015 {published data only}

Gunther G, Van Leth F, Alexandru S, Altet N, Avsar K, Bang D, et al. Multidrug-resistant tuberculosis in Europe, 2010-2011. *Emerging Infectious Diseases* 2015;**21**(3):409–16.

Henry 2016 {published data only}

Henry B, Revest M, Dournon N, Epelboin L, Mellon G, Bellaud G, et al. Preliminary favorable outcome for medically and surgically managed extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis, France, 2009-2014. *Emerging Infectious Diseases* 2016;22(3):518–21.

Heyckendorf 2018 {published data only}

Heyckendorf J, Van Leth F, Avsar K, Glattki G, Günther G, Kalsdorf B, et al. Treatment responses in multidrugresistant tuberculosis in Germany. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 2018;**22**:399–406.

Huang 2012 {published data only}

Huang YW, Tsai HC, Chang CN, Yang WT. Use of linezolid in complex MDRTB cases. *European Respiratory Journal* 2012;**40**(Suppl 56):P3327.

Hughes 2015 {published data only}

Hughes J, Isaakidis P, Andries A, Mansoor H, Cox V, Meintjes G, et al. Linezolid for multidrug-resistant tuberculosis in HIV-infected and -uninfected patients. *European Respiratory Journal* 2015;**46**(1):271–4.

Jaramillo 2013 {published data only}

Jaramillo E, Weyer K, Raviglione M. Linezolid for extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis. *New England Journal of Medicine* 2013;**368**(3):290.

Jaspard 2017 {published data only}

Jaspard M, Elefant-Amoura E, Melonio I, De Montgolfier I, Veziris N, Caumes E. Bedaquiline and linezolid for extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis in pregnant woman. *Emerging Infectious Diseases* 2017;**23**:1731–2.

Jiang 2013 {published data only}

Jiang RH, Xu HB, Li L. Comparative roles of moxifloxacin and levofloxacin in the treatment of pulmonary multidrugresistant tuberculosis: a retrospective study. *International Journal of Antimicrobial Agents* 2013;**42**(1):36–41.

Joseph 2011 {published data only}

Joseph P, Desai VB, Mohan NS, Fredrick JS, Ramachandran R, Raman B, et al. Outcome of standardized treatment for patients with MDR-TB from Tamil Nadu, India. *Indian Journal of Medical Research* 2011;**133**:529–34.

Kjollerstrom 2011 {published data only}

Kjollerstrom P, Brito MJ, Gouveia C, Ferreira G, Varandas L. Linezolid in the treatment of multidrug-resistant/extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis in paediatric patients: experience of a paediatric infectious diseases unit. *Scandinavian Journal of Infectious Diseases* 2011;**43**(6-7):556–9.

Koh 2009 {published data only}

* Koh WJ, Kwon OJ, Gwak H, Chung JW, Cho SN, Kim WS, et al. Daily 300 mg dose of linezolid for the treatment of intractable multidrug-resistant and extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy* 2009;**64**(2):388–91.

Koh WJ, Shim TS. Daily 300 mg dose of linezolid for the treatment of intractable multidrug-resistant and extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis - Authors' response. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy* 2009;**64**(4):883–4.

Koh WJ, Shim TS. Daily 300 mg dose of linezolid for the treatment of intractable multidrug-resistant and extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis--authors' response. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy* 2009;**64**(5):1119–20.

Koh 2012 {published data only}

Koh WJ, Kang YR, Jeon K, Kwon OJ, Lyu J, Kim WS, et al. Daily 300 mg dose of linezolid for multidrug-resistant and extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis: updated analysis of 51 patients. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy* 2012; **67**(6):1503–7.

Lai 2008 {published data only}

Lai CC, Tan CK, Huang YT, Chou CH, Hung CC, Yang PC, et al. Extensively drug-resistant Mycobacterium tuberculosis during a trend of decreasing drug resistance from 2000 through 2006 at a Medical Center in Taiwan. Clinical Infectious Diseases 2008;47(7):e57–63.

Laniado-Laborin 2012 {published data only}

Laniado-Laborin R, Estrada-Guzman J, Perez H, Batiz-Armenta F, Alcantar-Schramm JM. Treatment of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis in a high-prevalence region through a binational consortium. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 2012;**16**(5):610–1.

Maartens 2015 {published data only}

Maartens G, Benson CA. Linezolid for treating tuberculosis: a delicate balancing act. *EBioMedicine* 2015;**2**(11):1568–9.

Macedo 2012 {published data only}

Macedo R, Antunes AF, Villar M, Portugal I. Multidrug and extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis in Lisbon and Vale do Tejo, Portugal, from 2008 to 2010. *International Journal of Mycobacteriology* 2012;**1**(3):131–6.

Maimakov 2013 {published data only}

Maimakov T, Sadykova L, Kalmataeva Z, Kurakpaev K, Smigelskas K. Treatment of tuberculosis in South Kazakhstan: clinical and economical aspects. *Medicina* (*Kaunas, Lithuania*) 2013;**49**(7):335–40.

Manfredi 2009 {published data only}

Manfredi R, Nanetti A, Dal Monte P, Calza L. Increasing pathomorphism of pulmonary tuberculosis: an observational study of slow clinical, microbiological and imaging response of lung tuberculosis to specific treatment. Which role for linezolid? *Brazilian Journal of Infectious Diseases* 2009;**13**(4):297–303.

Milanov 2015 {published and unpublished data}

Milanov V, Falzon D, Zamfirova M, Varleva T, Bachiyska E, Koleva A, et al. Factors associated with treatment success and death in cases with multidrug-resistant tuberculosis in Bulgaria, 2009-2010. *International Journal of Mycobacteriology* 2015;4(2):131–7.

Mirsaeidi 2005 {published data only}

Mirsaeidi SM, Tabarsi P, Khoshnood K, Pooramiri MV, Rowhani-Rahbar A, Mansoori SD, et al. Treatment of multiple drug-resistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB) in Iran. *International Journal of Infectious Diseases* 2005;**9**(6): 317–22.

Moyo 2015 {published data only}

Moyo S, Cox HS, Hughes J, Daniels J, Synman L, De Azevedo V, et al. Loss from treatment for drug resistant tuberculosis: risk factors and patient outcomes in a community-based program in Khayelitsha, South Africa. *PLoS One* 2015;**10**(3):e0118919.

Nam 2009 {published data only}

Nam HS, Koh WJ, Kwon OJ, Cho SN, Shim TS. Daily half-dose linezolid for the treatment of intractable multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. *International Journal of Antimicrobial Agents* 2009;**33**(1):92–3.

Nie 2013 {published data only}

Nie W J, Chu NH. The analysis of clinical data about the treatment of linezolid against tuberculosis. *Zhonghua Jie He He Hu Xi Za Zhi* 2013;**36**(8):601–3.

O'Donnell 2013 {published data only}

O'Donnell MR, Padayatchi N, Kvasnovsky C, Werner L, Master I, Horsburgh CR Jr. Treatment outcomes

for extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis and HIV coinfection. *Emerging Infectious Diseases* 2013;**19**(3):416–24.

Palmero 2004 {published data only}

Palmero DJ, Ambroggi M, Brea A, De Lucas M, Fulgenzi A, Martinez D, et al. Treatment and follow-up of HIV-negative multidrug-resistant tuberculosis patients in an infectious diseases reference hospital, Buenos Aires, Argentina. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 2004;8(6):778–84.

Palmero 2010 {published data only}

Palmero D, Cruz V, Museli T, Pavlovsky H, Fernandez J, Waisman J. Adverse drug reactions in multidrug-resistant tuberculosis [Reacciones adversas a fármacos en tuberculosis multirresistente]. *Medicina* 2010;**70**(5):427–33.

Palmero 2015 {published data only}

Palmero D, Gonzalez Montaner P, Cufre M, Garcia A, Vescovo M, Poggi S. First series of patients with XDR and pre-XDR TB treated with regimens that included meropenen-clavulanate in Argentina. *Archivos de Bronconeumologia* 2015;**51**(10):e49–52.

Park 2004 {published data only}

Park SK, Lee WC, Lee DH, Mitnick CD, Han L, Seung KJ. Self-administered, standardized regimens for multidrug-resistant tuberculosis in South Korea. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 2004;**8**(3):361–8.

Park 2006 {published data only}

Park IN, Hong SB, Oh YM, Kim MN, Lim CM, Lee SD, et al. Efficacy and tolerability of daily-half dose linezolid in patients with intractable multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy* 2006;**58**(3):701–4.

Park 2010 {published data only}

Park JK, Koh WJ, Kim DK, Kim EK, Kim YI, Kim HJ, et al. Treatment outcomes and prognostic factors in patients with multidrug-resistant tuberculosis in Korean private hospitals. *Tuberculosis and Respiratory Diseases* 2010;**69**(2): 95–102.

Pasticci 2012 {published data only}

Pasticci MB, Mazzolla R, Mercuri A, Gamboni G, Bombaci JC, Tiecco C, et al. Trends and challenges in tuberculosis in a medium-sized southern European setting. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 2012;**16**(5):645–8.

Pawar 2009 {published data only}

Pawar UM, Kundnani V, Agashe V, Nene A. Multidrugresistant tuberculosis of the spine-is it the beginning of the end? A study of twenty-five culture proven multidrugresistant tuberculosis spine patients. *Spine* 2009;**34**(22): E806–10.

Pietersen 2014 {published data only}

Pietersen E, Ignatius E, Streicher EM, Mastrapa B, Padanilam X, Pooran A, et al. Long-term outcomes of patients with extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis in South Africa: a cohort study. *Lancet* 2014;**383**(9924): 1230–9

Prajapati 2017 {published data only}

Prajapati K, Mishra V, Desai M, Solanki R, Naik P. Treatment outcome of patients having extensively drug-

resistant tuberculosis in Gujarat, India. *International Journal of Mycobacteriology* 2017;**6**:289–95.

Ralli 2011 {published data only}

Ralli M, Stournara L, Tsaroucha EG, Palavra M, Karagiannis S, Sgountzos V, et al. Efficacy and safety of linezolid for the treatment of multidrug resistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB) and disease by non tuberculous mycobacteria (NTM). *European Respiratory Journal* 2011;**38**:4398.

Roongruangpitayakul 2013 {published data only}

Roongruangpitayakul C, Chuchottaworn C. Outcomes of MDR/XDR-TB patients treated with linezolid: experience in Thailand. *Chotmaihet Thangphaet [Journal of the Medical Association of Thailand]* 2013;**96**(10):1273–82.

Rose 2012 {published data only}

Rose PC, Hallbauer UM, Seddon JA, Hesseling AC, Schaaf HS. Linezolid-containing regimens for the treatment of drug-resistant tuberculosis in South African children. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 2012; **16**(12):1588–93.

Schecter 2010 {published data only}

Schecter GF, Scott C, True L, Raftery A, Flood J, Mase S. Linezolid in the treatment of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. *Clinical Infectious Diseases* 2010;**50**(1):49–55.

Seddon 2012 {published data only}

Seddon JA, Hesseling AC, Willemse M, Donald PR, Schaaf HS. Culture-confirmed multidrug-resistant tuberculosis in children: clinical features, treatment, and outcome. *Clinical Infectious Diseases* 2012;54(2):157–66.

Shah 2011 {published data only}

Shah I, Rahangdale A. Partial extensively drug resistance (XDR) tuberculosis in children. *Indian Pediatrics* 2011;**48** (12):977–9.

Singla 2012 {published data only}

Singla R, Caminero JA, Jaiswal A, Singla N, Gupta S, Bali RK, et al. Linezolid: an effective, safe and cheap drug for patients failing multidrug-resistant tuberculosis treatment in India. European Respiratory Journal 2012, issue 4:956–62.

Slebos 2004 {published data only}

Slebos DJ, Van Altena R, Kuijper EJ, Schippers EF, Bernards AT. Linezolid, an agent from a new class of antibiotics (multiple letters). *Nederlands Tijdschrift voor Geneeskunde* 2004;**148**(49):2462–3.

Sokolova 2008 {published data only}

Sokolova GB, Lazareva Ia R, Kirtaeva OV, Romanova EV, Tsybane AA. Rezonizat and cycloserine in complex therapy of drug resistant tuberculosis (comparative studies). *Antibiotiki i Khimioterapiia [Antibiotics and Chemoterapy]* 2008;**53**(11-12):25–8.

Sotgiu 2015 {published data only}

Sotgiu G, Centis R, D'Ambrosio L, Castiglia P, Migliori GB. Low minimal inhibitory concentrations of linezolid against multidrug-resistant tuberculosis strains. *European Respiratory Journal* 2015;**45**(1):287–9.

Stoltz 2017 {published data only}

Stoltz AC, De Kock EJ, Nathavitharana RR, Lederer P, Kruger JA, Keulder S, et al. Multi-drug resistant TB treatment regimen, including bedaquiline and linezolid, failed to reduce transmission over 14 days. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2017;**195**:Np.

Tabarsi 2010 {published data only}

Tabarsi P, Chitsaz E, Baghaei P, Shamaei M, Farnia P, Marjani M, et al. Impact of extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis on treatment outcome of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis patients with standardized regimen: report from Iran. *Microbial Drug Resistance (Larchmont, N.Y.)* 2010;**16**(1):81–6.

Tang 2011 {published data only}

Tang S, Xiao H, Zeng L, Sun H, Gu J, Hao X, et al. Efficacy and safety of linezolid for the treatment of extensively drug resistant tuberculosis. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2011;**183**:A1834.

Tang 2012 {published data only}

Tang S, Yao L, Xiao H, Zeng L, Sun H, Hao X, et al. Clinical efficacy and safety of linezolid for the treatment of extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis. *Clinical Microbiology and Infection* 2012;**18**:33.

Tangg 2011 {published data only}

Tangg SJ, Zhang Q, Zheng LH, Sun H, Gu J, Hao XH, et al. Efficacy and safety of linezolid in the treatment of extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis. *Japanese Journal of Infectious Diseases* 2011;**64**(6):509–12.

Tiberi 2016b {published data only}

Tiberi S, Sotgiu G, D'Ambrosio L, Centis R, Arbex MA, Alarcon Arrascue E, et al. Effectiveness and safety of imipenem-clavulanate added to an optimized background regimen (OBR) versus OBR control regimens in the treatment of multidrug-resistant and extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis. *Clinical Infectious Diseases* 2016;**62** (9):1188–90.

Tortoli 2010 {published data only}

Tortoli E, Rogasi PG, Fantoni E, Beltrami C, De Francisci A, Mariottini A. Infection due to a novel mycobacterium, mimicking multidrug-resistant Mycobacterium tuberculosis. *Clinical Microbiology and Infection* 2010;**16**(8):1130–4.

Tse-Chang 2013 {published data only}

Tse-Chang A, Kunimoto D, Der E, Ahmed R. Assessment of linezolid efficacy, safety and tolerability in the treatment of tuberculosis: a retrospective case review. *Canadian Journal of Infectious Diseases & Medical Microbiology [Journal Canadien des Maladies Infectieuses et de la Microbiologie Medicale]* 2013;**24**(3):e50–2.

Udwadia 2017 {published data only}

Udwadia ZF, Ganatra S, Mullerpattan JB. Compassionate use of bedaquiline in highly drug-resistant tuberculosis patients in Mumbai, India. *European Respiratory Journal* 2017;**49**:1601699.

Van der Walt 2013 {published data only}

Van der Walt M, Lancaster J, Odendaal R, Davis JG, Shean K, Farley J. Serious treatment related adverse drug reactions amongst anti-retroviral naive MDR-TB patients. *PLoS One* 2013;**8**(4):e58817.

Van Heurck 2013 {published data only}

Van Heurck R, Payen MC, De Wit S, Clumeck N. Epidemiology of MDR-TB in a Belgian infectious diseases unit: a 15 years review. *Acta Clinica Belgica* 2013;**68**(5): 321–4.

Velasquez 2014 {published data only}

Velasquez GE, Becerra MC, Gelmanova IY, Pasechnikov AD, Yedilbayev A, Shin SS, et al. Improving outcomes for multidrug-resistant tuberculosis: aggressive regimens prevent treatment failure and death. *Clinical Infectious Diseases* 2014;**59**(1):9–15.

von der Lippe 2006 {published data only}

von der Lippe B, Sandven P, Brubakk O. Efficacy and safety of linezolid in multidrug resistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB)-a report of ten cases. *Journal of Infection* 2006;**52**(2):92–6.

Ward 2005 {published data only}

Ward HA, Marciniuk DD, Hoeppner VH, Jones W. Treatment outcome of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis among Vietnamese immigrants. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 2005;**9**(2):164–9.

Wirth 2017 {published data only}

Wirth D, Dass R, Hettle R. Cost-effectiveness of adding novel or group 5 interventions to a background regimen for the treatment of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis in Germany. *BMC Health Services Research* 2017;17:182.

Xu 2012a {published data only}

Xu HB, Jiang RH, Li L, Xiao HP. Linezolid in the treatment of MDR-TB: a retrospective clinical study. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 2012;**16**(3):358–63.

Xu 2012b {published data only}

Xu HB, Jiang RH, Xiao HP. Clofazimine in the treatment of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. *Clinical Microbiology and Infection* 2012;**18**(11):1104–10.

Yao 2011 {published data only}

Yao L, Tang SJ, Xiao HP, Zeng LH, Sun H, Gu J, et al. Clinical efficacy and safety of linezolid for the treatment of extensively drug resistant tuberculosis. *Respirology* 2011;**16**: 80.

Yew 2008 {published data only}

Yew WW, Chau CH, Wen KH. Linezolid in the treatment of 'difficult' multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 2008;**12**(3):345–6.

Yew 2009 {published data only}

Yew WW, Chang KC, Chau CH. What is the optimal dosage of linezolid in treatment of complicated multidrug-resistant tuberculosis?. *European Respiratory Journal* 2009; **34**(6):1492–4.

Yew 2014 {published data only}

Yew WW, Lange C. Linezolid in the treatment of drugresistant tuberculosis: the way forward?. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 2014;**18**(6):631–2.

Yi 2017 {published data only}

Yi L, Yoshiyama T, Okumura M, Morimoto K, Sasaki Y, Shiraishi Y, et al. Linezolid as a potentially effective drug for the treatment of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis in Japan. *Japanese Journal of Infectious Diseases* 2017;**70**(1):96–9.

References to studies awaiting assessment

Agarwal 2005 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Agarwal SK. Clinical efficacy of linezolid, clarithromycin and capreomycin in the treatment of multi-drug resistant pulmonary tuberculosis. *Chest* 2005;**128**(4 Supplement): 176S.

Agarwal 2007 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Agarwal SK. Clinical efficacy of once a day linezolid and azithromycin in the treatment of multi drug resistant tuberculosis. *European Respiratory Journal* 2007;**30**(Suppl 51):454s [2683].

Anderson 2013 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Anderson LF, Tamne S, Watson JP, Cohen T, Mitnick C, Brown T, et al. Treatment outcome of multi-drug resistant tuberculosis in the United Kingdom: retrospective-prospective cohort study from 2004 to 2007. *Eurosurveillance* 2013;**18**(40):20601.

Arnold 2017 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Arnold A, Cooke GS, Kon OM, Dedicoat M, Lipman M, Loyse A, et al. Drug resistant TB: UK multicentre study (DRUMS): treatment, management and outcomes in London and West Midlands 2008-2014. *Infection* 2017;**3**: 260–71.

Bionghi 2017 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Bionghi N, Padayatchi N, Master I, Naidoo K, O'Donnell MR. Bedaquiline and linezolid for the operational treatment of multidrug-resistant and extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis in a high burden HIV setting (blix study). *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2017;**195**:A3090. DOI: 10.1164/ajrccm-conference.2017.B27

Borisov 2017 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Borisov SE, Dheda K, Enwerem M, Leyet RR, D'Ambrosio L, Centis R, et al. Effectiveness and safety of bedaquiline containing regimens in the treatment of MDR- and XDR-TB: a multicentre study. *European Respiratory Journal* 2017; **49**:1700387. DOI: 10.1183/13993003.00387-2017

Catho 2015 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Catho G, Couraud S, Grard S, Bouaziz A, Senechal A, Valour F, et al. Management of emerging multidrug-resistant tuberculosis in a low-prevalence setting. *Clinical Microbiology and Infection* 2015;**21**(5):472.e7–472.e10.

Dey 2015 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Dey A. Linezolid in children with drug resistant tuberculosis and associated peripheral neuropathy. *Neurology* 2015;**84** (14 Supplement):P6.319.

Ganatra 2017 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Ganatra SR, Udwadia ZF, Mullerpattan JB, Banka RA, Sharma U, Kambli PG, et al. Clinical profiles of linezolid resistant tuberculosis cases in Mumbai. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2017;**195**:A2114. DOI: 10.1164/ajrccm-conference.2017.A62

Grard 2015 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Grard S, Catho G, Valour F, Bouaziz A, Perpoint T, Braun E, et al. Linezolid in the starter combination for multidrugresistant tuberculosis: time to move on to group four?. Open Forum Infectious Diseases 2015;2(4):ofv175.

Jeon 2009 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Jeon DS, Kim DH, Kang HS, Hwang SH, Min JH, Kim JH, et al. Survival and predictors of outcomes in non-HIV-infected patients with extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 2009;**13**(5):594–600.

Kim 2007 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Kim HR, Seung SH, Hyun JK, Sang ML, Yoo CG, Young WK, et al. Impact of extensive drug resistance on treatment outcomes in non-HIV-infected patients with multidrugresistant tuberculosis. *Clinical Infectious Diseases* 2007;**45** (10):1290–5.

Kim 2018 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Kim CT, Kim TO, Shin HJ, Ko YC, Hun Choe Y, Kim HR, et al. Bedaquiline and delamanid for the treatment of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis: a multicentre cohort study in Korea. *European Respiratory Journal* 2018;**51**(3): 1702467. DOI: 10.1183/13993003.02467-2017

Kuksa 2017 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Kuksa L, Barkane L, Hittel N, Gupta R. Final treatment outcomes of multidrug and extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis patients in Latvia receiving delamanid-containing regimens. *European Respiratory Journal* 2017;**50**: 1701105. DOI: 10.1183/13993003.01105-2017

Lee 2017 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Lee H, Ahn S, Hwang NY, Jeon K, Kwon OJ, Huh HJ, et al. Treatment outcomes of rifabutin-containing regimens for rifabutin-sensitive multidrug-resistant pulmonary tuberculosis. *International Journal of Infectious Diseases* 2017;**65**:135–41. DOI: 10.1016/j.ijid.2017.10.013

Mehta 2016 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Meressa 2015 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Meressa D, Hurtado RM, Andrews JR, Diro E, Abato K, Daniel T, et al. Achieving high treatment success for multidrug-resistant TB in Africa: initiation and scale-up of MDR TB care in Ethiopia - an observational cohort study. *Thorax* 2015;**70**(12):1181–8.

Pang 2017 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Pang Y, Lu J, Huo F, Ma Y, Zhao L, Li Y, et al. Prevalence and treatment outcome of extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis plus additional drug resistance from the National Clinical Center for Tuberculosis in China: a five-year review. *Journal of Infection* 2017;75:433–40. DOI: 10.1016/j.jinf.2017.08.005

Ramirez-Lapausa 2016 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Ramirez-Lapausa M, Pascual Pareja JF, Carrillo Gomez R, Martinez-Prieto M, Gonzalez-Ruano Perez P, Noguerado

Asensio A. Retrospective study of tolerability and efficacy of linezolid in patients with multidrug-resistant tuberculosis (1998-2014). *Enfermedades Infecciosas y Microbiologia Clinica* 2016;34(2):85–90.

Soman 2014 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Soman R, Pillai P, Madan S, Shetty A, Rodrigues C. Successful management of highly drug resistant tuberculosis with individualised drug susceptibility testing. *Journal of the Association of Physicians of India* 2014;**62**(7):567–70.

Tornheim 2017 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Tornheim J, Ganatra S, Deluca A. Linezolid experience among MDR-TB patients in Mumbai. *European Respiratory Journal* 2017;**50**(Suppl 61):PA3486. DOI: 10.1183/1393003.congress-2017.PA3486

Udwadia 2014 {published data only (unpublished sought but not used)}

Udwadia Z, Moharil G. Multidrug-resistant-tuberculosis treatment in the Indian private sector: results from a tertiary referral private hospital in Mumbai. *Lung India* 2014;**31** (4):336–41.

References to ongoing studies

NCT02333799 {unpublished data only}

NCT02333799. A phase 3 study assessing the safety and efficacy of bedaquiline plus PA-824 plus linezolid in subjects with drug resistant pulmonary tuberculosis [A phase 3 open–label trial assessing the safety and efficacy of bedaquiline plus PA–824 plus linezolid in subjects with pulmonary infection of either extensively drug–resistant tuberculosis (XDR–TB) or treatment intolerant / non–responsive multi–drug resistant tuberculosis (MDR–TB)]. clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02333799 (first posted 7 January 7 2015).

NCT02454205 {unpublished data only}

NCT02454205. An open-label RCT to evaluate a new treatment regimen for patients with multi-drug resistant tuberculosis (NEXT) [Evaluating a new treatment regimen for patients with multidrug–resistant tb (MDR–TB) – a prospective open–label randomised controlled trial]. clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02454205 (first posted 27 May 2015).

NCT02589782 {unpublished data only}

NCT02589782. Pragmatic clinical trial for a more effective concise and less toxic MDR-TB treatment regimen(s) (TB-PRACTECAL) [A randomised, controlled, open–label, phase II–III trial to evaluate the safety and efficacy of regimens containing bedaquiline and pretomanid for the treatment of adult patients with pulmonary multidrug resistant tuberculosis]. clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02589782 (first posted 28 October 2015).

NCT02619994 {unpublished data only}

NCT02619994. Treatment shortening of MDR-TB using existing and new drugs (MDR-END) [Delamanid, linezolid, levofloxacin, and pyrazinamide for the treatment

of patients with fluoroquinolone–sensitive MDR–TB: a phase 2/3, multicenter, randomized, open–label, clinical trial]. clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02619994 (first posted 2 December 2015).

NCT02754765 {unpublished data only}

NCT02754765. Evaluating newly approved drugs for multidrug-resistant TB (endTB) [Evaluating newly approved drugs for multidrug-resistant TB (endTB): a clinical trial]. clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02754765 (first posted 28 April 2016).

NCT03237182 {unpublished data only}

NCT03237182. The individualized M(X) drug-resistant TB treatment strategy study (InDEX) [The individualized M(X) drug-resistant TB treatment strategy study a strategy to improve treatment outcomes in patients with drug-resistant TB]. clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/ NCT03237182 (first posted 2 August 2017).

Additional references

Ahmad 2018

Ahmad N, Ahuja SD, Akkerman OW, Alffenaar JC, Anderson LF, Baghaei P, et al. Treatment correlates of successful outcomes in pulmonary multi-drug resistant tuberculosis: an individual patient data meta-analysis. *Lancet* 2018;**362**:821–34.

Caminero 2015

Caminero JA, Scardigli A. Classification of antituberculosis drugs: a new proposal based on the most recent evidence. European Respiratory Journal 2015;46(4):887–93.

Chang 2013a

Chang KC, Yew WW. Management of difficult multidrugresistant tuberculosis and extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis: update 2012. *Respirology* 2013;**18**(1):8–21. DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1843.2012.02257.x

Chang 2013b

Chang KC, Yew WW, Cheung SW, Leung CC, Tam CM, Chau CH, et al. Can intermittent dosing optimize prolonged linezolid treatment of difficult multidrug-resistant tuberculosis?. *Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy* 2013; 57(7):3445–9. DOI: 10.1128/AAC.00388-13

Chang 2013c

Chang KC, Yew WW, Tam CM, Leung CC. WHO group 5 drugs and difficult multidrug-resistant tuberculosis: a systematic review with cohort analysis and meta-analysis. *Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy* 2013;**57**(9):4097-104.

Cox 2012

Cox H, Ford N. Linezolid for the treatment of complicated drug-resistant tuberculosis: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 2012;**16**(4):447–54. DOI: 10.5588/ijtld.11.0451

De Vriese 2006

De Vriese AS, Coster RV, Smet J, Seneca S, Lovering A, Van Haute LL, et al. Linezolid-induced inhibition of mitochondrial protein synthesis. *Clinical Infectious Diseases* 2006;**42**(8):1111–7.

Deeks 2017

Deeks JJ, Higgins JP, Altman DG (editors) on behalf of the Cochrane Statistical Methods Group. Chapter 9: Analysing data and undertaking meta-analyses. In: Higgins JPT, Churchill R, Chandler J, Cumpston MS (editors), Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions version 5.2.0 (updated June 2017), Cochrane, 2017. Available from www.training.cochrane.org/handbook.

Dryden 2011

Dryden MS. Linezolid pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics in clinical treatment. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy* 2011;**66**(Suppl 4):iv7–15. DOI: 10.1093/jac/dkr072

Erturan 2005

Erturan Z, Uzun M. In vitro activity of linezolid against multidrug-resistant Mycobacterium tuberculosis isolates. *International Journal of Antimicrobial Agents* 2005;**26**(1): 78–80. DOI: 10.1016/j.ijantimicag.2005.03.006

Fox 2017

Fox GJ, Benedetti A, Cox H, Koh WJ, Viiklepp P, Ahuja S, et al. on behalf of the Collaborative Group for Meta-Analysis of Individual Patient Data in MDR-TB. Group 5 drugs for multidrug-resistant tuberculosis: individual patient data meta-analysis. *European Respiratory Journal* 2017;49:1600993.

GRADEpro GDT 2015 [Computer program]

GRADE Working Group, McMaster University. GRADEpro GDT. Version accessed 15 May 2017. Hamilton (ON): GRADE Working Group, McMaster University, 2015.

Guyatt 2011

Guyatt GH, Oxman AD, Sultan S, Glasziou P, Akl EA, Alonso-Coello P, et al. GRADE guidelines: 9. Rating up the quality of evidence. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology* 2011;**64**(12):1311–6.

Higgins 2003

Higgins JP, Thompson SG, Deeks JJ, Altman DG. Measuring inconsistency in meta-analyses. *BMJ* 2003;**327**: 557–60.

Higgins 2011a

Higgins JP, Altman DG, Gøtzsche PC, Jüni P, Moher D, Oxman AD, et al. The Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias in randomised trials. *BMJ* 2011;**343**: d5928. DOI: 10.1136/bmj.d5928

Higgins 2011b

Higgins JP, Green S, editor(s). Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions Version 5.1.0 (updated March 2011). The Cochrane Collaboration, 2011. Available from handbook.cochrane.org.

Huang 2008

Huang TS, Liu YC, Sy CL, Chen YS, Tu HZ, Chen BC. In vitro activities of linezolid against clinical isolates of Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex isolated in Taiwan over 10 years. *Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy* 2008; **52**(6):2226–7. DOI: 10.1128/AAC.00414-07

Jüni 2001

Jüni P, Altman DG, Egger M. Systematic reviews in health care: assessing the quality of controlled clinical trials. *BMJ* 2001;**323**(7303):42–6.

Loke 2011

Loke YK, Price D, Herxheimer A. Chapter 14: Adverse effects. In: Higgins JPT, Green S (editors), Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions Version 5.1.0 (updated March 2011). The Cochrane Collaboration, 2011. Available from www.handbook.cochrane.org.

Mitnick 2015

Mitnick CD, Rusen I, Bain LJ, Horsburgh CR Jr. Issues in design and interpretation of MDR-TB clinical trials: report of the first Global MDR-TB Clinical Trials Landscape Meeting. *BMC Proceedings* 2015;**9**(Suppl 8):S1. DOI: 10.1186/1753-6561-9-S8-S1

Moher 2009

Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG, The PRISMA Group (2009). Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: The PRISMA Statement. *PLoS Medicine* 6;7:e1000097. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pmed1000097

Ramachandran 2015

Ramachandran GS, Swaminathan S. Safety and tolerability profile of second-line anti-tuberculosis medications. *Drug Safety* 2015;**38**(3):253–69.

Review Manager 2014 [Computer program]

Nordic Cochrane Centre, The Cochrane Collaboration. Review Manager 5 (RevMan 5). Version 5.3. Copenhagen: Nordic Cochrane Centre, The Cochrane Collaboration, 2014.

Sharma 2006

Sharma SK, Mohan A. Multidrug-resistant tuberculosis: a menace that threatens to destabilize tuberculosis control. *Chest* 2006:130(1):261–72.

Sloan 2016

Sloan DJ, Lewis JM. Management of multidrug-resistant TB: novel treatments and their expansion to low resource settings. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* 2016;**110**(3):163–72. DOI: 10.1093/trstmh/trv107

Sotgiu 2012

Sotgiu G, Centis R, D'Ambrosio L, Alffenaar JW, Anger HA, Caminero JA, et al. Efficacy, safety and tolerability of linezolid-containing regimens in treating MDR-TB and XDR-TB: systematic review and meta-analysis. *European Respiratory Journal* 2012;**40**(6):1430–42. DOI: 10.1183/09031936.00022912

Sterne 2016

Sterne JA, Higgins JP, Reeves BC, Savovie J, Turner L, ROBINS-I development group. ROBINS-I: a tool for assessing Risk Of Bias In Non-randomized Studies of Interventions. Available from www.riskofbias.info (accessed 14 June 2016).

Vashishtha 2013

Vashishtha R, Mohan K, Singh B, Devarapu SK, Sreenivas V, Ranjan S, et al. Efficacy and safety of thrice weekly DOTS in tuberculosis patients with and without HIV coinfection: an observational study. *BMC Infectious Diseases* 2013;**13**:468. DOI: 10.1186/1471-2334-13-468

WHO 2009

World Health Organization. *Global Tuberculosis Control Report*. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2009.

WHO 2010

World Health Organization. *Treatment of Tuberculosis Guidelines*. 4th Edition. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2010.

WHO 2011

World Health Organization. *Guidelines for the programmatic management of drug-resistant tuberculosis: 2011 update.* Geneva: World Health Organization, 2011. [ISBN 978 92 4 150158 3]

WHO 2013

World Health Organization. *Definitions and reporting framework for tuberculosis - 2013 revision (updated December 2014)*. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2013.

WHO 2014

World Health Organization. *The End TB Strategy*. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2014.

WHO 2015a

World Health Organization. *Global Tuberculosis Report* 2015. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2015. [ISBN 978 92 4 156505 9]

WHO 2015b

World Health Organization. *Use of high burden country lists for TB by WHO in the post-2015 era.* Geneva: World Health Organization, 2015.

WHO 2016a

World Health Organization. WHO Treatment Guidelines for Drug-Resistant Tuberculosis - 2016 update. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2016.

WHO 2016b

World Health Organization. *Global Tuberculosis Report*. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2016.

WHO 2018

World Health Organization. Rapid communication: key changes to treatment of multidrug- and rifampicin-resistant tuberculosis (MDR/RR-TB). Available at: www.who.int/tb/publications/2018/rapid_communications_MDR/en/ 2018.

Zhang 2015

Zhang X, Falagas ME, Vardakas KZ, Wang R, Qin R, Wang J, et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of the efficacy and safety of therapy with linezolid containing regimens in the treatment of multidrug-resistant and extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis. *Journal of Thoracic Disease* 2015;7(4): 603–15. DOI: 10.3978/j.issn.2072-1439.2015.03.10

References to other published versions of this review

Singh 2017

Singh B, Cocker D, Ryan H, Sloan DJ. Linezolid for drug-resistant tuberculosis. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2017, Issue 11. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD012836

^{*} Indicates the major publication for the study

CHARACTERISTICS OF STUDIES

Characteristics of included studies [author-defined order]

Lee 2012

Methods	RCT of immediate and delayed (2 months from randomization) addition of linezolid to an XDR-TB regimen. Laboratory assessors blinded to intervention status, but not participants nor clinicians. No placebo used Follow-up: weekly to 16 weeks, then monthly to 7 months, then 2-monthly to end of treatment, then 6 months and 12 months after end of treatment Loss to follow-up: at 12 months after end of treatment, 3 lost to follow-up, 8 withdrew (including 4 failing therapy on linezolid)
Participants	Setting: tertiary referral hospitals in South Korea: National Masan Hospital in Changwon and the National Medical Center in Seoul Number of participants: 41 initially, of whom 21 randomized to receive immediate and 20 delayed linezolid. 2 did not receive linezolid in the immediate arm, so 19 reported on in immediate group Inclusion criteria • Aged ≥ 20 years • Pulmonary tuberculosis • Radiographic evidence of lung tuberculosis • Smear and culture positive • Confirmed genotypic or phenotypic XDR-TB (definition below), or failure of treatment despite susceptibility • Failure to respond to 6 months of anti-tuberculosis regimen including active agents • Willingness to be inpatient until 2 consecutive negative smears, then weekly follow-up tests/visits Exclusion criteria • Previous linezolid use • Women who were pregnant, breastfeeding, or of childbearing potential and unable to use contraception • Men unwilling to use contraception • Men unwilling to use contraception • Pre-existing low blood cell counts/renal failure/liver failure (see cut-offs in protocol) • History/presence of neuropathy, HIV infection or connective tissue disease • Allergy or serious adverse reaction to linezolid • Anticipated surgical intervention • Use of antidepressants listed in protocol HIV status: excluded people with HIV co-infection Baseline drug susceptibilities: all had XDR-TB. The immediate group were resistant to a mean 11.6 (range 8-15) anti-tuberculosis drugs tested. The delayed linezolid group were resistant to mean 10.4 (range 6 to 14) anti-tuberculosis drugs tested
Interventions	Planned linezolid regimen: started immediately or 2 months after randomization on 600 mg/day After confirmed sputum-smear conversion or 4 months (whichever came first), participants underwent a 2nd randomization to continued linezolid therapy at a dose of 600

	mg/day or 300 mg/day for additional ≥ 18 months Median duration overall 781 days 33 in total underwent second randomization: 17 continued 600 mg/day, 16 switched to 300 mg/day Background regimen: see Lee 2012 Supplemental Table 1 in the Supplementary Appendix for the article available at: www.nejm.org/doi/suppl/10.1056/NEJMoa1201964/ suppl_file/nejmoa1201964_appendix.pdf. Unable to summarize due to heterogeneity of timing of regimens and not stratified by immediate/delayed linezolid Other interventions: not reported. Surgical candidates were excluded systematically
Outcomes	Primary outcome • Sputum culture conversion at 4 months from randomization. Culture on solid medium used as primary outcome, but liquid medium also tested and reported Secondary outcomes • Pharmacokinetic analysis of linezolid on blood samples • AEs
Notes	Date: Recruitment December 2008 to May 2011 Authors: collaboration between authors based at recruiting centres, centrally in South Korea, and international collaborators from Singapore and the USA Study sponsors: supported by the Intramural Research Program, National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases, National Institutes of Health, and by the Ministry of Health and Welfare, South Korea

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Low risk	Appropriate method of sequence generation: permuted-block randomization
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Allocation concealment not reported
Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Laboratory staff were unaware of allocation, but there was a risk of amending co- interventions and dictating sputum collec- tion by clinicians, though the effects may be indirect
Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Unclear risk for all but primary outcome As laboratory staff were blinded from in- tervention status, low risk for that outcome assessment, but for others there might be a higher risk of bias
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Unclear risk for all but primary outcome For primary outcome, low loss to follow- up Further outcomes not reported separately

Lee 2012 (Continued)

		for each group, and overall loss to follow- up was much higher
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Low risk	There is no evidence of selective reporting
Other bias	Low risk	No other source of risk of bias identified

Methods	RCT, double-blind, placebo-controlled Follow-up for 12 months: every 2 weeks until 16 weeks, then months 5, 6 and 12
	Loss to follow-up of 31% (11/35), at median 15 days from start of study
Participants	Setting: King George V Hospital, Durban, South Africa - public sector tertiary referra
	Number of participants: 36; linezolid, 18 (16 analysed); no linezolid, 18 Inclusion criteria
	 Pulmonary tuberculosis with/without extrapulmonary tuberculosis with a M tuberculosis isolate confirmed resistant to at least rifampin and isoniazid (without regard to prior treatment for tuberculosis)
	• Documented positive sputum culture result for <i>M tuberculosis</i> from a sputum obtained in the 4 months prior to enrolment
	• Willingness to have HIV testing performed, if HIV serostatus unknown or if last documented negative HIV test was > 6 months prior to enrolment
	Age > 18 yearsKarnofsky score > 40
	Willingness to attend scheduled follow-up visits and undergo study assessments
	Willingness of women with child-bearing potential to practice an adequate
	method of birth control or to abstain from heterosexual intercourse during study
	therapy. (Standard birth control measures provided free of charge by public health institutions)
	Laboratory parameters within 14 days prior to screening:
	o serum creatinine level < 2 times ULN
	o haemoglobin level of > 9.0 g/dL
	 platelet count > 80,000/mm³ ANC > 1000/mm³
	 negative pregnancy test (for women of childbearing potential) Able to provide informed consent or legally authorized representative able to do
	so if decisionally impaired
	Exclusion criteria
	Currently breast-feeding or pregnant
	Known allergy or intolerance to linezolid
	• Planned therapy during the intensive phase of tuberculosis treatment using drugs with unacceptable interactions with linezolid, including dopamine, selective serotonin
	uptake inhibitors (citalopram, fluoxetine, fluvoxamine, paroxetine, and sertraline),
	amitriptyline, bupropion, mirtazepine, levodopa, carbidopa, sinemet, or herbal medications.
	 Significant peripheral neuropathy as evidenced by < 5 seconds of vibratory sense

Padayatchi 2012 (Continued)

Padayatchi 2012 (Continuea)	
	 to a 128 Hz tuning fork on either big toe when tested bilaterally Pain, aching or burning of the feet that interfere with walking or sleep Life expectancy < 4 weeks (in the judgment of the physician) Anticipated surgical intervention for the treatment of pulmonary tuberculosis Visual acuity of ≤ 20/200 (6/60 meters) best corrected vision Poor colour vision as evidenced by incorrect answers on > 4/12 screening Ishihara plates Participation in another drug study Taken second-line tuberculosis drugs for > 14 days immediately prior to enrolment (note: use of first-line drugs such as INH, Rifampin, PZA, or ethambutol for > 7 days immediately prior to enrolment is allowed) HIV status: linezolid: 9/18, 4 on antiretroviral therapy; no linezolid: 11/18, 8 on antiretroviral therapy Baseline drug susceptibilities: all MDR - no further details available
Interventions	Planned linezolid regimen: 600 mg once daily for 16 weeks, from outset of MDR therapy; control arm received placebo once daily for 16 weeks Background regimen: individual regimens not stated, though some degree of individualization took place. The standard initial treatment regimen for MDR-TB consisted of: 18-24 months ethionamide, kanamycin, pyrazinamide, ethambutol or cycloserine/terizidone, and ofloxacin The standard empirical XDR-TB regimen was: capreomycin, para-aminosalicylic acid, ethambutol and/or cycloserine, and pyrazinamide Therapy was administered for the initial 4 months as an inpatient, and then at home with direct observation Other interventions: pyridoxine was given to all participants
Outcomes	Primary • Tolerability: proportion of participants in each arm who take at least 80% of the 112 directly observed doses of study drug (i.e. at least 90 doses) within 18 weeks of study treatment initiation • Safety: cumulative rate of SAEs (number of SAEs per person days) during the period of study drug therapy and the 4 weeks of post-study drug therapy follow-up. Secondary • Microbiological outcomes: including the proportion of culture-conversions at 2-week intervals, time-to-conversion of cultures, and Mycobacterial Growth Indicator Tube (MGIT) "time to detection," during the first 16 weeks in the 2 study arms • Microbiologic outcomes and survival rates in those treated with linezolid and OBT vs those treated with OBT at 16 weeks and 5 months of therapy • Determine the ability to identify and recruit eligible patients with MDR-TB and XDR-TB treatment study, and to retain and follow them for up to 5 months
Notes	Date: 14 April 2009 to 16 April 2010 Authors: TB Trials Consortium Study sponsors: "The study was supported by funding by the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) through the Division of Tuberculosis Elimination. Line-

Cochrane Collaboration.

to pill allocation (linezolid/placebo). Prompted investigation, finding around 25% of participants had received incorrect pills

Full protocol available at: tbtrialsnetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/Protocol-TBTC-Study-30-Linezolid-MDR-XDR-TB.pdf

Full report available at: tbtrialsnetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/Final-Report-TBTC-Study-30-Linezolid-MDR-TB.pdf

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Quote: "The study will use unrestricted randomization. The statistician will prepare the randomization procedure and provide it to the research pharmacist." Comment: method of randomization not described clearly
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Quote: "The pharmacist will execute the randomization procedure when a patient is enrolled and will assign the study ID and provide blinded medication to study personnel."
Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Quote: "Drugs provided during the initial phase of therapy will be mechanically packaged by the study pharmacist and labeled similarly with patient name and ward number by the site pharmacy using a label printer."
Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	High risk	Blinding maintained for 20 weeks after randomization but outcomes assessed at 12 months
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	High risk	5/16 participants in linezolid arm and 4/ 18 in the placebo group lost to follow-up. Reasons for study withdrawal not clear, but study authors present a table of presumed reasons for withdrawal, although this is not disaggregated by intervention group
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Low risk	No evidence of selective reporting
Other bias	High risk	Study authors report that a nested pharma- cokinetics study demonstrated that signifi- cant numbers of participants in the placebo group actually received linezolid, and sig- nificant numbers of people in the linezolid

	group actually received placebo. Discordance of study drug was found for 9/36 (25%) of participants overall
Tang 2015	
Methods	Multi-centre RCT; no blinding or placebo Follow-up: "Patients underwent baseline and serial safety evaluations on a weekly basis until the linezolid was reduced at 4-6 weeks, after which it was undertaken every 2 weeks until the linezolid was stopped and then it was once a month." Loss to follow-up: linezolid 4/33; no linezolid 3/32; actually defined later as "default"
Participants	Setting: "Five large-scale TB specialised hospitals in China" Number of participants: 65; linezolid 33; no linezolid 32 Inclusion criteria • Aged 18 to 64 years • Positive sputum cultures with an XDR strain • Continuously smear-positive after using available chemotherapeutic options during the previous ≥ 12 months Exclusion criteria • Allergic to linezolid • Severe cardiovascular, liver, kidney or blood system disease or other serious illnesses • Mentally ill • Pregnant or lactating women • Positive HIV test result • Unable to purchase linezolid for economic reasons HIV status: no HIV-positive participants (positive HIV test was an exclusion criterion) Baseline drug susceptibilities: all XDR
Interventions	Planned linezolid regimen (added to background regimen in intervention arm; not in control arm): "Start dose of 1200 mg linezolid per day for 4-6 weeks, after which they continued taking linezolid at a dose of 300-600 mg per day in accordance with body weight and tolerability. This continued until the patients provided two consecutive negative sputum cultures during a 2-month period (taken at least 30 days apart)" Background regimen: all received prothionamide, pyrazinamide, moxifloxacin or gatifloxacin or levofloxacin, and para-aminosalicylic acid. Capreomycin or amikacin were given to 55% in the linezolid arm and 53% in the control arm. Clofazamine was used by 67% in the linezolid arm and 59% in the control arm. 55% in the linezolid arm and 52% in the control arm received clarithromycin Other interventions: none reported
Outcomes	Treatment outcomes, as defined by the WHO, were recorded "Additionally, cured and completed treatment categories were combined as 'treatment success', whereas others were combined as 'poor treatment outcome'." AEs: including leukopenia, anaemia, peripheral neuropathy and optic neuropathy

Tang 2015 (Continued)

Notes	Date: October 2009 to August 2011	
	Authors: based at 6 specialist hospitals, and Shanghai Minhang Center for Disease Con-	
	trol and Prevention, Shanghai, China	
	Study sponsors: "Key Project of Chinese National Programs (grant No. 2009ZX10003-	
	017)"	
	Linezolid was not provided to participants free of charge, so those who could not afford	
	it were excluded	

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Randomization method not described
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Allocation concealment methods not described
Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Not blinded
Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	High risk	Not blinded
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	In the linezolid arm 4/33 participants were lost to follow-up, and 3/32 in the control arm. Of these, 2 in each arm were due to "economic problems", and the other 3 (2 in the linezolid arm, and 1 in the control arm) were due to AEs. All participants were included in the analysis
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Low risk	The study protocol was not available for review. All outcomes stated in introduction and methods section were reported
Other bias	Low risk	No other source of bias identified

Migliori 2009

Migliori 2009	
Methods	Retrospective cohort study Follow-up: specific details of follow-up methods not reported Loss to follow-up: linezolid, 40/85 had no treatment outcome, 1 had interrupted treatment and 1 was transferred out; no linezolid, not reported
Participants	Setting: 21 hospitals in Belarus, Germany, Italy and Switzerland Number of participants: total 195; linezolid, 85 (45 included in efficacy analysis, 85 included in safety and tolerability analysis); no linezolid, 110 Inclusion criteria • MDR/XDR culture confirmed • Definitive treatment end-points recorded (cured, completed, died or failed) Exclusion criteria • Still on treatment at the time of the data collection (for efficacy analysis; not for safety and tolerability) HIV status: not recorded Baseline drug susceptibilities: linezolid, 75/85 MDR; 41/45 in the efficacy analysis; 10/85 XDR; 4/45 in efficacy analysis. They had resistance to a mean of 1.5 second-line drugs. No linezolid, 102/110 MDR; 8/110 XDR; mean resistance to 0.9 second-line drugs
Interventions	Planned linezolid regimen: of 85, 28 received 600 mg once daily, and 57 received 600 mg twice daily. Mean (+/- SD) duration was 222 +/- 249 days; median 93 days The intended duration was 3 months in Belarus due to limited availability; other countries did not report an intended duration Background regimen: "In all countries, regimens to treat MDR/XDR-TB cases were tailored to DST results according to WHO recommendations, using fluoroquinolones, injectable agents and other second-line oral agents." Specific regimens were not reported Other interventions: none reported
Outcomes	Safety and tolerability end-points included SAEs and AEs. SAE defined as any adverse reaction that resulted in temporary or permanent discontinuation of linezolid, whereas AE required only dose adjustment and/or addition of concomitant treatment Efficacy end-points included time to and proportion of sputum smear and culture conversions, and treatment outcome
Notes	Date: 2001-2007 Authors: TBNET Study Group Study sponsors: "This study was supported by the current research funds of the participating institutions. The data collection system was initiated in 1996 with funding obtained by the Italian Association of Hospital Pulmonologists (AIPO) through a Ministry of Health/Superior Institute of Health grant (National TB Project, Grant No. 1, 641/96). The study is partially funded by the European Respiratory Society as a Clinical Research Collaboration."

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Other bias	Unclear risk	ROBINS-I assessment: 1. Confounding: serious Incomplete control of confounding variables 2. Selection of participants into the study: moderate Possible influence of intervention and outcome on selection into the study

Migliori 2009 (Continued)

3. Classification of interventions: serious
Some concerns about intervention status definition
4. Deviations from intended interventions: low
Unlikely deviation from usual practice
5. Missing data: serious
Lack of AE outcomes in those not receiving linezolid
6. Measurement of outcomes: serious
Multi-centre retrospective study with outcome assessment
by treating physicians
7. Selection of the reported results: moderate
No selection evident, however no detailed protocol
Overall: serious
One or more domain judged to be serious
, 0

Udwadia 2010

Methods	Prospective cohort study Follow-up: specific follow-up methods not reported Loss to follow-up: linezolid, 3/18; no linezolid, not reported
Participants	Setting: tertiary private hospital Mumbai, India Number of participants: total 78; linezolid, 18; no linezolid, 60 Inclusion criteria: consecutive participants with MDR- and XDR-TB Exclusion criteria: none reported HIV status: not reported Baseline drug susceptibilities: linezolid, 11/18 had MDR, 7/18 had XDR
Interventions	Planned linezolid regimen: 600 mg twice daily was given for a mean 20.6 months Background regimen: this was individualized, but specific details were not reported Other interventions: none reported
Outcomes	Treatment outcomes and AEs were reported for those receiving linezolid
Notes	Date: 2000 to 2007 Authors: based in the department of pulmonary medicine at the hospital in which the participants were treated Study sponsors: not reported

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Other bias	Unclear risk	ROBINS-I assessment: 1. Confounding: serious No control for confounding 2. Selection of participants into the study: low Unlikely to be selected with knowledge of the outcome 3. Classification of interventions: low Intervention is well defined, and likely defined based on

Udwadia 2010 (Continued)

"information collected at the time of intervention"
4. Deviations from intended interventions: low
Likely to be similar to usual practice
5. Missing data: critical
Critical differences between groups in amount of data
provided
6. Measurement of outcomes: serious
"The outcome measure was subjective (i.e. vulnerable to
influence by knowledge of the intervention received by
study participants); and the outcome was assessed by as-
sessors aware of the intervention received by study partic-
ipants"
7. Selection of the reported results: no information
Not enough information
Overall: critical
One or more domain judged to be critical

Jo 2014

Methods	Retrospective cohort study Follow-up: no specific follow-up methods reported Loss to follow-up: 4/70 participants were lost to follow-up; this was not stratified according to whether or not they received linezolid
Participants	Setting: Asian Medical Centre, Seoul, Korea - tertiary referral centre Number of participants: 70 total; linezolid, 26; no linezolid, 44 Inclusion criteria Diagnosed with MDR-TB January 2006-December 2012, at Asan Medical Center Identified using MDR-TB register Exclusion criteria Ofloxacin-sensitive isolate "treated with later-generation FQs [fluoroquinolones] that were added to an initial failed regimen due to the unavailability of other effective drugs" "Another seven patients were excluded at the request of a pharmaceutical company sponsoring a clinical study for a novel MDR-TB drug, in which these patients were enrolled" HIV status: only 9/70 tested - all negative Baseline drug susceptibilities: linezolid, 13/26 had XDR-TB; no linezolid, 13/44 had XDR-TB
Interventions	Planned linezolid regimen: 16/26 received 300 mg/day; 10/26 received 600 mg/day. Duration ranged from 14-752 days; median was 258.5 (interquartile range 154.5-548) days Background regimen: this was individualized according to drug susceptibility testing, and comprised a median 5 drugs. 54/70 received a later generation fluoroquinolone, and 2/70 received delamanid Other interventions: surgical resection was performed in 16/70 participants
Outcomes	Treatment outcomes, as defined by WHO: "cured, treatment completed, treatment failed, died, lost to follow-up and not evaluated" AEs, including discontinuation of linezolid, were also reported

Jo 2014 (Continued)

NT	D. J. 2007 D. J. 2012
Notes	Date: January 2006 to December 2012
	Authors: based in the Department of Pulmonary and Critical Care Medicine, in Asan Medical Center, where the
	participants were treated
	Study sponsors: none reported

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Bias Other bias	Authors' judgement Unclear risk	ROBINS-I assessment: 1. Confounding: serious "At least one known important domain was not appropriately measured, or not controlled for" 2. Selection of participants into the study: low Probably selected without bias, and follow-up started when intervention started 3. Classification of interventions: moderate Intervention groups were not defined well enough 4. Deviations from intended interventions: low Likely to reflect usual practice 5. Missing data: critical Critical differences in reporting of outcomes for those receiving and not receiving linezolid, with no analysis to correct for this 6. Measurement of outcomes: serious
		Subject outcome measure, determined by treating clinicians 7. Selection of the reported results: serious
		Lack of data for those not receiving linezolid Overall: critical One or more domain judged to be critical

Seddon 2014

Methods	Retrospective review of register of children treated for MDR-TB Follow-up: methods for follow-up not reported specifically Loss to follow-up: 8/149 participants were lost to follow-up
Participants	Setting: Tygerberg Hospital, Western Cape, South Africa - regional tertiary referral paediatric hospital Number of participants: 149 in total; linezolid, 3; no linezolid, 146 Inclusion criteria Children < 15 years treated for MDR-TB (includes rifampicin monoresistant tuberculosis as per guidelines). "Children with confirmed and presumed MDR-TB were included. A presumed diagnosis was typically made by the attending clinical team if the child had clinical symptoms, signs and radiology of TB with documented close MDR-TB exposure, or whose condition was failing to respond to a first-line TB regimen with documented good adherence." Exclusion criteria: "Children initially started on MDR-TB treatment due to MDR-TB exposure but those who were

Seddon 2014 (Continued)

	subsequently confirmed to have drug-susceptible TB were excluded from analysis." HIV status: 146 participants had known HIV status; linezolid, 1/3 had HIV co-infection; no linezolid, 31/143 participants had HIV co-infection Baseline drug susceptibilities: linezolid, 1 had MDR, and 2 had XDR; no linezolid, 142/146 had MDR, and 4/146 XDR
Interventions	Planned linezolid regimen: the 3 participants were treated for 4 months, 16 months and 21 months. The dose was not reported Background regimen: participants received individualized regimens. Most received isoniazid and ofloxacin. An injectable agent was given in 94/149. 103/149 were admitted to hospital for 5 months; the rest treated at home Other interventions: none reported
Outcomes	"The most severe grade of adverse event experienced over the course of treatment, for each category, was determined. MDR-TB treatment outcome was classified as cure, probable cure, treatment completed, failure, death, lost to follow-up and transferred out."
Notes	Date: 2009 to 2012 Authors: included those based at Tygerberg Hospital, but also collaborators in London, UK Study sponsors: "This research was supported by a United States Agency for International Development (USAID) Cooperative Agreement (TREAT TB Agreement No. GHN-A-00-08-00004-00) (JAS and HSS), the Sir Halley Stewart Trust (JAS) and the National Research Foundation of South Africa (HSS)." All participants were children

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Bias Other bias	Authors' judgement Unclear risk	ROBINS-I assessment: 1. Confounding: serious No evidence of controlling for confounding 2. Selection of participants into the study: low Probably selected without bias, and follow-up started when intervention started 3. Classification of interventions: low Intervention well defined, based on contemporaneous information 4. Deviations from intended interventions: low Likely to reflect usual practice 5. Missing data: low Data reasonably complete 6. Measurement of outcomes: serious Subject outcome measure, determined by treating clinicians 7. Selection of the reported results: moderate No evidence of selected reporting, but no detailed proto-
		col Overall: serious One or more domain judged to be serious

Zhang 2014

Zilang 2014	
Methods	Retrospective record review Follow-up: this occurred "at least monthly"; "patients enrolled in this study only received less than 6 months LZD [linezolid] treatment rather than ≥18-24 months. And the follow-up period for those patients was completed only for 3 months after discontinuing LZD." Loss to follow-up: not reported
Participants	Setting: Beijing Chest Hospital, Beijing, China (tuberculosis specialized hospital) Number of participants: 43 in total; linezolid, 15; no linezolid 28 Inclusion criteria • XDR-TB confirmed by culture and drug susceptibility testing Exclusion criteria • None reported HIV status: "All negative" Baseline drug susceptibilities: all XDR; 81% resistant to para-aminosalicylic acid; 72% resistant to prothionamide; 77% resistant to ethambutol. "No statistical difference between LZD group and control group without LZD regarding the proportions of drug-resistant cases was detected (P>0.05)."
Interventions	Planned linezolid regimen: 600 mg once daily, for ≥ 1 month Background regimen: participants received unspecified "individualized treatment regimens" Other interventions: none reported
Outcomes	Sputum culture conversion: time; "favourable outcome" = 2 consecutive negative cultures; "adverse outcome" = positive culture at the endpoint of treatment AEs Linezolid minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) and genotypic resistance mutation determination
Notes	Date: March 2012 to February 2013 Authors: some were based at the treating centre; others were at the National Center for Tuberculosis Control and Prevention, Beijing, China Study sponsors: "Supported by National Key Project (2013003ZX003)" Not all could afford linezolid - not provided free of charge by the Chinese Government

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Other bias	Unclear risk	ROBINS-I assessment: 1. Confounding: serious No evidence of controlling for confounding 2. Selection of participants into the study: low Probably selected without bias, and follow-up started when intervention started 3. Classification of interventions: low Intervention well defined, based on contemporaneous information
		 4. Deviations from intended interventions: low Similar to usual practice 5. Missing data: critical No AE outcome data for those not receiving linezolid

Zhang 2014 (Continued)

6. Measurement of outcomes: serious
Subject outcome measure, determined by treating clini-
cians
7. Selection of the reported results: serious
Lack of methods on AE outcome measurement
Overall: critical
One or more domain judged to be critical

Jeong 2015

Jeong 2015	eong 2015		
Methods	Retrospective cohort study Follow-up: "Sputum smear examinations and cultures were performed monthly for the first 6 months and then at 2 to 3 month intervals until the end of treatment." Loss to follow-up: 23/337 were lost to follow-up; no further details were provided on time of loss to follow-up or breakdown by receipt of linezolid		
Participants	Setting: "Samsung Medical Center, a 1961 bed referral hospital in Seoul, Korea" Number of participants: initially 337, but then analysis provided for the 144 who had fluoroquinolone resistance: linezolid, 58; no linezolid, 86 Inclusion criteria • Pulmonary MDR-TB • also with fluoroquinolone resistance Exclusion criteria • "(i)Transferred to our hospital after negative conversion of sputum culture with >3 months of treatment with second-line drugs; (ii) transferred to a national TB hospital after <3 months of treatment in our hospital; and (iii) treated for extra-pulmonary MDR-TB" HIV status: "None of the patients was positive for HIV infection" Baseline drug susceptibilities: all had fluoroquinolone-resistant MDR; linezolid, 30/58 (51.7%) had XDR-TB; no linezolid 18/86 (20.9%) had XDR-TB		
Interventions	Planned linezolid regimen: 53/62 (note inconsistent denominator) received 300 mg once daily; 7/62 received 600 mg once daily; 2/62 had 600 mg initially followed by 300 mg once daily Background regimen: individualized according to WHO guidelines. Drugs used within regimens: • linezolid: • injectable drug: 50/58 (86.2%) • fluoroquinolone: 57/58 (98.3%) • prothionamide: 19/58 (32.8%) • cycloserine: 42/58 (72.4%) • para-aminosalicylic acid: 23/58 (39.7%) • no linezolid: • injectable drug: 78/86 (90.7%) • fluoroquinolone: 82/86 (95.3%) • prothionamide: 64/86 (74.4%) • cycloserine: 80/86 (93%) • para-aminosalicylic acid: 51/86 (59.3%) Other interventions: surgical resection; linezolid, 22/58; no linezolid 24/86		
Outcomes	Treatment outcomes according to 2013 WHO definitions		

Jeong 2015 (Continued)

Notes	Date: January 2005 to December 2011	
INOLES	Date: january 2003 to December 2011	
	Authors: based at the institution treating the participants, without external collaborators	
	Study sponsors: grant of the Korean Health technology R&D Project, Ministry for Health & Welfare, Republic of	
	Korea (HI13C0871)	

Risk of bias

for this would be relevant 2. Selection of participants into the study: low Probably selected without bias, and follow-up sta when intervention started 3. Classification of interventions: moderate "The addition of linezolid to the treatment regimen decided by the attending physician" 4. Deviations from intended interventions: low Similar to usual practice 5. Missing data: no information Reasons for missing data not provided 6. Measurement of outcomes: serious Subject outcome measure, determined by treating of cians 7. Selection of the reported results: low	Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Only 1 AE outcome reported, with no effect estir possible		· · ·	ROBINS-I assessment: 1. Confounding: no information No comparative AE data, so no confounding or control for this would be relevant 2. Selection of participants into the study: low Probably selected without bias, and follow-up started when intervention started 3. Classification of interventions: moderate "The addition of linezolid to the treatment regimen was decided by the attending physician" 4. Deviations from intended interventions: low Similar to usual practice 5. Missing data: no information Reasons for missing data not provided 6. Measurement of outcomes: serious Subject outcome measure, determined by treating clinicians
•			Only 1 AE outcome reported, with no effect estimate
One or more domain judged to be serious			Overall: serious

Kwak 2015

Methods	Retrospective cohort study Follow-up: no details of follow-up were reported Loss to follow-up: 6 (4.8%) were lost to follow-up, including those not evaluated in the final analysis; no further details were provided
Participants	Setting: Seoul National University College of Medicine, a tertiary referral centre in Seoul, Korea Number of participants: 123; linezolid 12; no linezolid, 111 Inclusion criteria • MDR-TB Exclusion criteria • None reported HIV status: not reported Baseline drug susceptibilities: 123 MDR; 26 XDR, 13 quinolone-resistant (but not resistant to injectable drugs), 33 injectable-resistant (but not resistant to fluoroquinolones)

Kwak 2015 (Continued)

Interventions	Planned linezolid regimen: dose not reported, but "Linezolid was added for patients refractory to at least 3-6 months of medical treatment and those who proved to have extensively drug-resistant [TB]" Background regimen: "Although treatment for MDR-TB was individualised, the basic principles were based on World Health Organization (WHO) recommendations." "MDR-TB patients were treated with a median of five drugs (IQR 5.0-6.0) for a median of 24.4 months (IQR 18. 4-27.3)." 113/123 (91.9%) received fluoroquinolones 90/123 (73.2%) received injectable drugs Other interventions: "Surgical resection was considered for patients with localised lesions refractory to 3-6 months of medical treatment." This was carried out in 18 (14.6%) participants
Outcomes	Treatment outcomes according to WHO criteria A combined "unfavourable outcome" was determined: "Failed, died, defaulted and relapse patients comprised the 'unfavourable outcomes' group."
Notes	Date: 2006-2010 Authors: based at the institution managing participants, collaborating with authors from "Department of Internal Medicine, Korea Cancer Center Hospital, Korea Institute of Radiological and Medical Science, Seoul" Study sponsors: Seoul National University College of Medicine Research Fund, Seoul, Republic of Korea (grant number 30-2013-0180). "The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish or preparation of the manuscript. Statistical analysis was supported by the Medical Research Collaborating Center (MRCC), Seoul National University College of Medicine."

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Other bias	Unclear risk	ROBINS-I assessment:
		1. Confounding: serious
		No control for confounders for AE outcomes
		2. Selection of participants into the study: low
		Probably selected without bias, and follow-up started
		when intervention started
		3. Classification of interventions: low
		Intervention well defined, based on contemporaneous in-
		formation
		4. Deviations from intended interventions: low
		Similar to usual practice
		5. Missing data: low
		Data reasonably complete
		6. Measurement of outcomes: serious
		Subject outcome measure, determined by treating clini-
		cians
		7. Selection of the reported results: moderate
		No evidence of selected reporting, but no detailed proto-
		col
		Overall: serious
		One or more domain judged to be serious

Van Altena 2015

vali fittella 201	
Methods	Retrospective cohort study Follow-up: not stated specifically, but some inpatient stay and then outpatient nurse supervision Loss to follow-up: "Only 28/98 patients were consistently followed up for at least 24 months; 28 patients had zero follow-up days after treatment discontinuation or completion, mainly because they left the country." In addition, "2 defaulted/stopped treatment"
Participants	Setting: 2 dedicated tuberculosis centres in the Netherlands - all MDR cases in the Netherlands are admitted there Number of participants: 113 were enrolled; 104 started therapy, linezolid, 53; no linezolid 51 Inclusion criteria • "All patients diagnosed with MDR-TB between January 2000 and December 2009. Patients diagnosed earlier who started treatment during the study period were also included." • All participants had culture-confirmed tuberculosis Exclusion criteria • "Patients diagnosed in 2009 but who started treatment in 2010 were excluded" HIV status: 14/113 were reported to have HIV infection; no breakdown by linezolid receipt status was reported Baseline drug susceptibilities: 4/112 had XDR; remaining MDR. 10/112 were aminoglycoside-resistant, and 7/110 were resistant to a fluoroquinolone
Interventions	Planned linezolid regimen: 300 mg twice daily; sometimes reduced based on therapeutic drug monitoring results There was no stated timing in relation to commencement of tuberculosis therapy Linezolid was given for a mean duration of 99 days (range 12-706), median 56 days [IQR 26-91] Background regimen: individualized, with a wide variety of regimens being used \geq 18 months in total, and \geq 12 months after sputum culture conversion from positive to negative Median 6 active drugs were used (IQR 5-6, range 3-10) Other interventions: 8 had thoracic surgery
Outcomes	 Treatment outcomes Drug discontinuation and related AEs
Notes	Date: 2000 to 2009 Authors: from various institutions within the Netherlands Study sponsors: not reported

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Other bias	Unclear risk	ROBINS-I assessment: 1. Confounding: serious Inadequate controlling 2. Selection of participants into the study: low
		Probably selected without bias, and follow-up started when intervention started 3. Classification of interventions: serious Intervention status was not well defined 4. Deviations from intended interventions: low
		Similar to usual practice 5. Missing data: low Paucity of outcomes data, but similar regardless of inter-

Van Altena 2015 (Continued)

	vention group
	6. Measurement of outcomes: serious
	Subject outcome measure, determined by treating clini-
	cians
	7. Selection of the reported results: moderate
	Paucity of outcomes data, but no clear active selection
	Overall: serious
	One or more domain judged to be serious

Galli 2016

Methods	Retrospective cohort study Follow-up: not reported Loss to follow-up: not reported
Participants	Setting: recruitment from national tuberculosis register - i.e. various settings within Italy Number of participants: 11 had MDR-TB, linezolid, 5; no linezolid 6 Inclusion criteria • Children (< 18 years) treated for active or latent tuberculosis • Case recorded in Italian national tuberculosis register Exclusion criteria: • None reported HIV status: not reported Baseline drug susceptibilities: 1 participant receiving linezolid had XDR; the remainder were MDR
Interventions	Planned linezolid regimen: not reported Background regimen: not reported Other interventions: none reported
Outcomes	Descriptive study, collecting a wide range of demographic, treatment, AE and treatment outcome data
Notes	Date: January 2010 to December 2012 Authors: various authors within Italy - no international collaborators Study sponsors: not reported

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Other bias	Unclear risk	ROBINS-I assessment: 1. Confounding: serious Inadequate controlling 2. Selection of participants into the study: low Probably selected without bias, and follow-up started when intervention started 3. Classification of interventions: serious Intervention status was not well defined 4. Deviations from intended interventions: no infor-

Galli 2016 (Continued)

mation
Not enough information on interventions to judge this
5. Missing data: low
Data reasonably complete once authors provided addi-
tional data
6. Measurement of outcomes: serious
Participant outcome measure, determined by treating
clinicians
7. Selection of the reported results: moderate
No evidence of selected reporting, but no detailed proto-
col
Overall: serious
One or more domain judged to be serious
, C

Jensenius 2016

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Risk of bias	Authors: collaborators within Norway Study sponsors: not reported	
Notes	Date: 1995 to 2014	
Outcomes	 Treatment outcomes Drug discontinuation (serious adverse drug effect recorded if prompted this) 	
Interventions	Planned linezolid regimen: "Usually 600mg twice a day"; no planned duration or timing in relation to commencement of drug-resistant tuberculosis therapy Background regimen: 65/68 received an injectable; 63/68 received a fluoroquinolone; 59/64 had direct observation of therapy at home on discharge from hospital Other interventions: 2 participants had lung resection surgery (both XDR)	
Participants	Setting: "The university hospitals at Bergen, Oslo, Tromsø and Trondheim." (Norway) Number of participants: 89 participants were enrolled, 68 started treatment; linezolid, 52; no linezolid, 16. Note denominators for proportions of participants vary between 89 and 68 Inclusion criteria Notified as having MDR-TB between 1999 and 2014 Exclusion criteria None reported HIV status: 3/89 reported to have HIV infection Baseline drug susceptibilities: 6/89 participants had XDR-TB; the remainder had MDR	
Methods	Retrospective cohort study Follow-up: not reported Loss to follow-up: 12/68 participants were lost to follow-up. Age 16-25 and illicit drug use were identified a	

Jensenius 2016 (Continued)

Other bias	Unclear risk	ROBINS-I assessment:
		1. Confounding: serious
		Inadequate controlling
		2. Selection of participants into the study: low
		Probably selected without bias, and follow-up started
		when intervention started
		3. Classification of interventions: serious
		Intervention status was not well defined
		4. Deviations from intended interventions: low
		Similar to usual practice
		5. Missing data: no information
		Not enough outcomes data to judge this
		6. Measurement of outcomes: serious
		Subject outcome measure, determined by treating clini-
		cians
		7. Selection of the reported results: moderate
		No evidence of selected reporting, but no detailed proto-
		col
		Overall: serious
		One or more domain judged to be serious

Tiberi 2016

Methods	Retrospective cohort study Follow-up: details of follow-up not reported Loss to follow-up: in the 2 studies feeding into this cohort, treatment interruption was reported as 21/264 (8%) and 11/140 (7.9%)
Participants	Setting: hospital inpatients in multiple centres in Belarus, Belgium, Brazil, Ecuador, Greece, Holland, Italy, Peru, Slovakia, and UK Number of participants: linezolid, 267; no linezolid, 81 Inclusion criteria: • "Only adults with a culture-confirmed diagnosis of MDR-TB (i.e. tuberculosis caused by <i>M tuberculosis</i> isolates resistant to at least isoniazid and rifampicin) were enrolled" Exclusion criteria • "Individuals aged <15 years were excluded." HIV status: in the 2 studies, 13/251 (5.2%) and 10/173 (5.8%) were reported to have HIV infection Baseline drug susceptibilities: in the first study, 57/264 (21.6%) were XDR, 73/255 (28.6%) fluoroquinolone-resistant, and 25%-33% resistant to the injectables amikacin, capreomycin or kanamycin. In the second study, 104/180 (57.8%) were XDR, 110/175 (62.9%) fluoroquinolone-resistant, and 49%-61% resistant to injectables
Interventions	Planned linezolid regimen: this was variable, ranging from 300 mg once daily to 600 mg twice daily Background regimen: the majority received a fluoroquinolone (mostly moxifloxacin), and only < 10% received bedaquiline or delamanid Other interventions: in the first study, surgery took place in 21/257 (8.2%) and antiretrovirals were used in 11/13 (84.6%) of those with HIV infection. In the second study, 32/176 (18.2%) had surgery and 8/10 (80%) received antiretrovirals

Tiberi 2016 (Continued)

Outcomes	Treatment outcomes and AEs
Notes	Date: 2003 to 2015 Authors: multinational collaboration, including clinicians looking after participants in treating centres Study sponsors: none

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Bias Other bias	Authors' judgement Unclear risk	ROBINS-I assessment: 1. Confounding: serious Inadequate controlling 2. Selection of participants into the study: low Probably selected without bias, and follow-up started when intervention started 3. Classification of interventions: serious Intervention status was not well defined 4. Deviations from intended interventions: low Similar to usual practice 5. Missing data: no information Not enough outcomes data to judge this 6. Measurement of outcomes: serious Subject outcome measure, determined by treating clinicians
		7. Selection of the reported results: moderate No evidence of selected reporting, but no detailed proto-
		col Overall: serious
		One or more domain judged to be serious

Guglielmetti 2017

Methods	Retrospective cohort study Follow-up: during treatment then 24 months after if possible. Frequency not reported Loss to follow-up: at end of treatment, 5/45; at 12 months after treatment, 9/36; at 24 months after treatment, 2/23
Participants	Setting: multiple referral centres in France - hospitalized and treated for free
	Number of participants: linezolid, 43; no linezolid, 2
	Inclusion criteria
	• "All MDR-TB patients treated with bedaquiline from January 1, 2011 to December 31, 2013 and hospitalised
	at three French referral TB centres (Bligny, Pitié Salpêtrière and Bichat Hospitals)."
	Exclusion criteria:
	None reported
	HIV status: 2/45 reported to have HIV infection
	Baseline drug susceptibilities: 24/45 (53%) had XDR-TB, 11/45 (24%) had fluoroquinolone-resistant MDR-TB,
	and 6/45 (13%) had MDR-TB with additional resistance to injectable drugs. Only 4/45 had MDR-TB without
	resistance to fluoroquinolones or injectables

Guglielmetti 2017 (Continued)

Interventions	Planned linezolid regimen: 600 mg daily Background regimen: all 45 received bedaquiline, 35/45 (78%) an injectable, 32/45 (71%) a fluoroquinolone, 40/ 45 (89%) para-aminosalicyclic acid, 11/45 (24%) ethionamide, 32/45 (71%) cycloserine, 20/45 (44%) clofazimine, and 28/45 (62%) imipenem/clavulanate Other interventions: "Lung surgery, mostly lobectomy, was performed in 12 (26.7%) patients after a median (IQR) of 170 (75-269) days from treatment start and after sputum culture conversion in 75% of cases."
Outcomes	"At the end of treatment, favourable outcomes were defined as the sum of cured and treatment completed; all other outcomes were defined as unfavourable." AEs
Notes	Date: 2011 to 2013 Authors: multicentre collaborators from various centres in France, including those based at sites recruiting participants Study sponsors: not reported

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Other bias	Unclear risk	ROBINS-I assessment:
		1. Confounding: serious
		Inadequate controlling
		2. Selection of participants into the study: low
		Probably selected without bias, though information on
		start of follow-up and start of intervention not clear
		3. Classification of interventions: low
		Intervention status well defined, though post-hoc
		4. Deviations from intended interventions: low
		Similar to usual practice (retrospective)
		5. Missing data: low
		Outcomes data available for nearly all participants
		6. Measurement of outcomes: serious
		Potential subjectivity of outcome measures, determined
		by treating clinicians
		7. Selection of the reported results: no information
		Not enough information reported on outcome measure-
		ment or analysis
		Overall: serious
		One or more domain judged to be serious

Ferlazzo 2018

Ferlazzo 2018	
Methods	Multicentre retrospective cohort study of patients receiving bedaquiline and delamanid in combination Follow-up: lab tests "at least monthly". ECG every 2 weeks for first 3 months, then monthly. Follow-up results reported up to 6 months Loss to follow-up: at 6 months, 1/28 (participant had been culture-positive at 5 months)
Participants	Setting: "Primary" and hospital care, various sites in Armenia (25% participants), India (25%), South Africa (50%) Number of participants: 28; linezolid, 23; no linezolid, 5 Inclusion criteria • MDR-TB • Started on bedaquiline and delamanid for at least 1 week • "Patients were eligible to receive the combination if a regimen with at least four other effective drugs could not be constructed because of confirmed drug resistance, suspected resistance in the setting of previous drug exposure, drug intolerance, or a combination of these three factors." Exclusion criteria • Not reported HIV status: 10/23 and 1/5 had HIV co-infection Baseline drug susceptibilities: overall: 14/28 had XDR, 2/28 MDR with additional injectable resistance, 10/28 MDR with additional fluoroquinolone resistance, 2/28 MDR
Interventions	Planned linezolid regimen: not reported Background regimen: all received bedaquiline and delamanid, 19/28 had clofazimine, 6/28 moxifloxacin and 15/28 carbapenems Other interventions: not reported
Outcomes	 Efficacy sputum culture conversion at 6 months culture positivity/negativity at 6 months, regardless of baseline status Safety SAE occurring within 6 months, Prolonged QTc Tolerability Retention in care at 6 months
Notes	Date: January to August 2016 Authors: members of South African, French, Armenian and Indian Médecins Sans Frontières units, and researchers in South Africa and the USA Study sponsors: Médecins Sans Frontières

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Other bias	Unclear risk	ROBINS-I assessment: 1. Confounding: serious Lack of controlling for confounding 2. Selection of participants into the study: low Probably selected without bias, though information on start of follow-up and start of intervention not clear 3. Classification of interventions: low

Ferlazzo 2018 (Continued)

Intervention status well defined and collected program-
matically, though post-hoc data received
4. Deviations from intended interventions: low
Similar to usual practice (retrospective) with robust fol-
low-up plans
5. Missing data: low
Outcomes data available for nearly all participants
6. Measurement of outcomes: serious
Assessors of AEs likely to be aware of linezolid use and
may have been influenced in judging outcomes
7. Selection of the reported results: moderate
Relatively well defined outcome measurements, with
post-hoc linezolid-specific analysis
Overall: serious
One or more domain judged to be serious

Olayanju 2018

Methods	Prospective cohort study Follow-up: monthly sputum smear and culture during hospital stay, less frequently thereafter; treated for 24 months Loss to follow-up: 30/272 (11%)
Participants	Setting: Brooklyn Chest Hospital - Western Cape referral centre, Cape Town, South Africa Number of participants: linezolid, 55; no linezolid, 217 Inclusion criteria Initiated treatment for culture confirmed XDR-TB Exclusion criteria None reported HIV status: 22/55 (40%) receiving linezolid and 101/217 (47%) who did not receive linezolid had HIV co-infection Baseline drug susceptibilities: all had XDR-TB
Interventions	Planned linezolid regimen: not reported Background regimen: • linezolid; all received bedaquiline, 1/55 an injectable, 54/55 a fluoroquinolone, 52/55 para-aminosalicylic acid, 51/55 terizidone, 53/55 pyrazinamide, 15/55 ethambutol and 54/55 clofazimine • no linezolid; 13/217 received bedaquiline, 209/217 an injectable, 205/217 a fluoroquinolone, 206/217 para-aminosalicylic acid, 211/217 terizidone, 214/217 pyrazinamide, 200/217 ethambutol and 78/217 clofazimine Other interventions: not reported
Outcomes	Treatment outcomes: "cure/treatment completion, deceased, treatment failure, treatment default and lost to follow- up. Patients who achieved cure/completion were said to have had a favourable outcome while the deceased, defaulted and those who failed treatment were said to have had unfavourable outcomes." AEs
Notes	Date: Jan 2008-June 2017 Authors: based at the centre and affiliated university in Cape Town Study sponsors: European Union (European and Developing Countries Clinical Trials Partnership: TESA, Oppenheimer Foundation, South African Medical Research Council and South African National Research Foundation)

Risk of bias	Risk of bias		
Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement	
Other bias	Unclear risk	ROBINS-I assessment: 1. Confounding: serious Inadequate controlling of confounding 2. Selection of participants into the study: low Prospective recruitment should avoid selection bias 3. Classification of interventions: low Intervention status well defined 4. Deviations from intended interventions: serious Background regimen differed significantly between the groups 5. Missing data: low Outcomes data available for nearly all participants 6. Measurement of outcomes: serious Potential subjectivity of outcome measures, determined by treating clinicians, though exact procedures not reported 7. Selection of the reported results: low No evidence of multiple outcome measurements or analyses Overall: serious One or more domain judged to be serious	

Abbreviations: AE: adverse event; ANC: absolute neutrophil count; DST: drug susceptibility testing; ECG: electrocardiogram; INH: isoniazid; *M tuberculosis: Mycobacterium tuberculosis*; MDR: multi-drug resistant; OBT: optimized background therapy; PZA: pyrazinamide; QTc: corrected Q-T interval on electrocardiography; RCT: randomized controlled trial; SAE: serious adverse event; SD: standard deviation; TB: tuberculosis; ULN: upper limit of normal; WHO: World Health Organization; XDR: extensively drug resistant.

Characteristics of excluded studies [ordered by study ID]

Study	Reason for exclusion
Abbate 2007	Not a trial/cohort study
Abbate 2010	Not a trial/cohort study
Aggarwal 2009	Not a trial/cohort study
Altet 2013	Not a trial/cohort study

Anger 2010	Not a trial/cohort study
Bang 2010	Not a trial/cohort study
Berry 2016	Not a trial/cohort study
Bolhuis 2012	Not a trial/cohort study
Bolhuis 2015	Not a trial/cohort study
Cadena 2009	Not a trial/cohort study
Carroll 2011	Ineligible population
Chan 2013	Not a trial/cohort study
Chang 2012	Not a trial/cohort study
Chang 2013	Not a trial/cohort study
Cherenko 2013	Not a trial/cohort study
Coban 2009	Not a trial/cohort study
Coleman 2014	Not a trial/cohort study
Conradie 2014	No linezolid use
Corpe 1964	Not a trial/cohort study
Cox 2013	Not a trial/cohort study
Dauby 2011	Not a trial/cohort study
De Lorenzo 2012	Not a trial/cohort study
De Lorenzo 2013	Not a trial/cohort study
Dheda 2017	No linezolid use
Dhingra 2008	No linezolid use
Diacon 2012	No linezolid use
Farshidpour 2013	Not a trial/cohort study
Fattorini 2012	No linezolid use

Fortun 2005	Not a trial/cohort study
Griffith 2004	Not a trial/cohort study
Gunther 2015	No linezolid use
Henry 2016	Not a trial/cohort study
Heyckendorf 2018	Lack of adverse event outcomes
Huang 2012	Not a trial/cohort study
Hughes 2015	Not a trial/cohort study
Jaramillo 2013	Not a trial/cohort study
Jaspard 2017	Not a trial/cohort study
Jiang 2013	No linezolid use
Joseph 2011	No linezolid use
Kjollerstrom 2011	Not a trial/cohort study
Koh 2009	Not a trial/cohort study
Koh 2012	Not a trial/cohort study
Lai 2008	No linezolid use
Laniado-Laborin 2012	Not a trial/cohort study
Maartens 2015	Not a trial/cohort study
Macedo 2012	Not a trial/cohort study
Maimakov 2013	No linezolid use
Manfredi 2009	Not a trial/cohort study
Milanov 2015	No AE outcomes reported
Mirsaeidi 2005	No linezolid use
Moyo 2015	No linezolid use
Nam 2009	Not a trial/cohort study

Nie 2013	Not a trial/cohort study
O'Donnell 2013	No linezolid use
Palmero 2004	No linezolid use
Palmero 2010	Ineligible population
Palmero 2015	Not a trial/cohort study
Park 2004	No linezolid use
Park 2006	Not a trial/cohort study
Park 2010	Not a trial/cohort study
Pasticci 2012	No linezolid use
Pawar 2009	Not a trial/cohort study
Pietersen 2014	No linezolid use
Prajapati 2017	Not a trial/cohort study
Ralli 2011	Not a trial/cohort study
Roongruangpitayakul 2013	Not a trial/cohort study
Rose 2012	Not a trial/cohort study
Schecter 2010	Not a trial/cohort study
Seddon 2012	No linezolid use
Shah 2011	Not a trial/cohort study
Singla 2012	Not a trial/cohort study
Slebos 2004	Not a trial/cohort study
Sokolova 2008	No linezolid use
Sotgiu 2015	Not a trial/cohort study
Stoltz 2017	Not a trial/cohort study
Tabarsi 2010	No linezolid use

Tang 2011	Not a trial/cohort study
Tang 2012	Not a trial/cohort study
Tangg 2011	Not a trial/cohort study
Tiberi 2016b	No linezolid use
Tortoli 2010	No linezolid use
Tse-Chang 2013	Not a trial/cohort study
Udwadia 2017	Not a trial/cohort study
Van der Walt 2013	No linezolid use
Van Heurck 2013	Not a trial/cohort study
Velasquez 2014	No linezolid use
von der Lippe 2006	Not a trial/cohort study
Ward 2005	No linezolid use
Wirth 2017	Not a trial/cohort study
Xu 2012a	Not a trial/cohort study
Xu 2012b	No linezolid use
Yao 2011	Not a trial/cohort study
Yew 2008	Not a trial/cohort study
Yew 2009	Not a trial/cohort study
Yew 2014	Not a trial/cohort study
Yi 2017	Not a trial/cohort study

AE: adverse effects

Characteristics of studies awaiting assessment [ordered by study ID]

Agarwal 2005

Methods	Comparative study; unclear if retrospective or prospective
Participants	81 patients with MDR-TB
Interventions	"Study group treated with linezolid, clarithromycin, capreomycin, pyrazinamide, ethambutol and ethionamide. Control group, treated with streptomycin, pyrazinamide, ethambutol and ethionamide. The course of treatment was 18 months. Linezolid was given for 6 months and aminoglycosides (capreomycin/streptomycin) for 10 weeks."
Outcomes	Sputum conversion (not stated if smear or culture), radiological improvement, closure of lung cavities, AEs
Notes	Only the abstract was available for assessment, which lacked key elements required for classification. When contacted for further data, there was no response from the study authors

Agarwal 2007

Methods	Comparative study; unclear if retrospective or prospective
Participants	92 patients aged 18-50 years with MDR-TB; "HIV negative, smear-positive, non-pregnant and had been receiving anti-TB drugs for an average of 76 weeks (32 to 132 weeks)."
Interventions	Study group treated with "linezolid, azithromycin along with kanamycin, pyrazinamide, ethionamide and ethambutol under direct supervision." Control group "were given kanamycin, pyrazinamide, ethionamide and ethambutol." "Linezolid was given in the dose of 600mg once a day for 6 months. Kanamycin was given in the dose of 25 mg/kg body weight on alternate days for 24 weeks. Pyrazinamide was given for full course of therapy."
Outcomes	Sputum conversion (not stated if smear or culture), radiological improvement, closure of lung cavities, AEs
Notes	Only the abstract was available for assessment, which lacked key elements required for classification. When contacted for further data, there was no response from the study authors

Anderson 2013

Methods	"Retrospective-prospective cohort study"
Participants	People with MDR-TB
Interventions	Individualized ATT; some of the cohort received linezolid
Outcomes	Treatment outcomes, and risk factors associated with these
Notes	8 of the participants received linezolid, but outcomes were not stratified by receipt of linezolid within the publication. Contact with the corresponding author was not possible, despite multiple attempts

Arnold 2017

Methods	Retrospective cohort study
Participants	100 consecutive cases of MDR-TB
Interventions	Individualized ATT; some of the cohort received linezolid
Outcomes	Treatment outcomes; treatment modalities; hospital admission
Notes	35 of the participants received linezolid, but outcomes were not stratified by receipt of linezolid within the publication. The study authors, when contacted, were unable to provide sufficient data to enable classification

Bionghi 2017

Methods	Retrospective cohort study
Participants	153 rifampicin-monoresistant-, MDR- and XDR-TB cases
Interventions	"24 patients were initiated on Bedaquiline and 129 on Bedaquiline and Linezolid containing regimens."
Outcomes	Treatment outcomes, sputum culture conversion
Notes	129/153 participants received linezolid, but outcomes were not stratified by receipt of linezolid within the publication. When contacted for further data, there was no response from the study authors

Borisov 2017

Methods	Retrospective cohort study
Participants	"428 culture-confirmed MDR-TB cases"
Interventions	Individualized ATT: "Treatment regimens included, among others, linezolid, moxifloxacin, clofazimine and carbapenems (82.0%, 58.4%, 52.6% and 15.3% of cases, respectively)."
Outcomes	Sputum smear and culture conversion; treatment outcomes; AEs
Notes	82% of the participants received linezolid, but outcomes were not stratified by receipt of linezolid within the publication. When contacted for further data, there was no response from the study authors

Catho 2015

Methods	Retrospective cohort study
Participants	"Twenty-three consecutive adult MDR TB patients"
Interventions	Individualized ATT; most received amikacin, a fluoroquinolone, para-aminosalicylic acid and linezolid

Catho 2015 (Continued)

Outcomes	Treatment outcomes; AEs
Notes	18 of the participants received linezolid, but outcomes were not stratified by receipt of linezolid within the publication. When contacted for further data, there was no response from the study authors

Dey 2015

Methods	Retrospective cohort study
Participants	Children with drug-resistant tuberculosis
Interventions	ATT, but the abstract does not include much further detail on interventions
Outcomes	AEs
Notes	Only the abstract was available for assessment, which lacked key elements required for classification. The study author, when contacted, was unable to provide sufficient data to enable classification

Ganatra 2017

Methods	Retrospective cohort study
Participants	20 clinical profiles of 45 linezolid-resistant cases, of whom 14 "had prior exposure to linezolid"
Interventions	ATT, but the abstract does not include much further detail on interventions
Outcomes	Risk factors for resistance AEs
Notes	Only the abstract was available for assessment, which lacked key elements required for classification. When contacted for further data, there was no response from the study authors

Grard 2015

Methods	Retrospective cohort study
Participants	30 people with MDR-TB; 23 received linezolid
Interventions	Individualized ATT; most received a fluoroquinolone, amikacin or streptomycin, cycloserine or para-aminosalicylic acid
Outcomes	Time to sputum culture conversion; treatment outcomes; AEs; pharmacokinetic data
Notes	23 of the participants received linezolid, but outcomes were only reported for those receiving linezolid within the publication. When contacted for further data, there was no response from the study authors

Jeon 2009

Methods	Retrospective cohort study
Participants	176 people with XDR-TB
Interventions	Individualized ATT
Outcomes	Treatment outcomes, with composite "favorable" and "unfavorable" outcomes; mortality
Notes	7 of the participants received linezolid, but outcomes were not stratified by receipt of linezolid within the publication. When contacted for further data, there was no response from the study authors

Kim 2007

Methods	Retrospective cohort study
Participants	211 people with MDR-TB (20% XDR)
Interventions	Individualized ATT; most received a fluoroquinolone, and injectable, para-aminosalicylic acid, cycloserine and prothionamide
Outcomes	Treatment outcomes; AEs
Notes	3 of the participants received linezolid, but outcomes were not stratified by receipt of linezolid within the publication. When contacted for further data, there was no response from the study authors

Kim 2018

Methods	Retrospective cohort study
Participants	61 people with pulmonary MDR-TB
Interventions	All received delamanid and/or bedaquiline in a regimen with median 5 drugs; the following drugs were each present in > 50% of regimens: an injectable, a fluoroquinolone and linezolid
Outcomes	Treatment outcomes, AEs
Notes	33 of the participants received linezolid, but outcomes were not stratified by receipt of linezolid within the publication. When contacted for further data, there was no response from the authors

Kuksa 2017

Methods	Retrospective cohort study
Participants	19 patients with MDR- or XDR-TB
Interventions	All received delamanid within a programmatic optimized background regimen

Kuksa 2017 (Continued)

Outcomes	Treatment outcomes
Notes	14 of the participants received linezolid, but outcomes were not stratified by receipt of linezolid within the publication. When contacted for further data, there was no response from the study authors

Lee 2017

Methods	Retrospective cohort study
Participants	76 participants with rifabutin-sensitive MDR-TB
Interventions	Individualized ATT; most received a fluoroquinolone, an injectable and cycloserine
Outcomes	Treatment outcomes
Notes	17 of the participants received linezolid, but outcomes were not stratified by receipt of linezolid within the publication. The study authors, when contacted, were unable to provide sufficient data to enable classification

Mehta 2016

Methods	Retrospective cohort study
Participants	136 people initiating drug-resistant tuberculosis treatment
Interventions	ATT, but the publication does not include much further detail on interventions
Outcomes	Optic neuropathy in those receiving linezolid
Notes	AE outcome data were limited to those concerning ocular symptoms and signs, and only reported for those participants receiving linezolid. The study authors, when contacted, were unable to provide sufficient data to enable classification

Meressa 2015

Methods	Prospective cohort study
Participants	"All patients with MDR-TBAdditionally, patients with rifampicin-monoresistance or those with clinically presumed MDR TB, based on multiple treatment failures despite directly observed therapy (DOT), or those who were close contacts of patients with MDR TB, were also eligible for treatment."
Interventions	ATT: "(1) at least three oral agents to which the patient was presumed to have susceptibility (eg, levofloxacin, ethionamide, cycloserine or para-aminosalicylic acid (PAS)), (2) pyrazinamide and (3) an aminoglycoside (amikacin or kanamycin) or polypeptide (capreomycin) injectable agent. Injectables were maintained for a minimum of 8 months based on clinical, microbiological and radiographic evolution, and ultimate treatment duration was a minimum of 18 months after bacteriological conversion."
Outcomes	Treatment outcomes; AEs

Meressa 2015 (Continued)

Notes	Some (< 6) of the participants received linezolid, but outcomes were not stratified by receipt of linezolid within the
Notes	some (< 0) of the participants received infezond, but outcomes were not stratmed by receipt of infezond within the
	publication. When contacted for further data, there was no response from the study authors

Pang 2017

Methods	Retrospective cohort study
Participants	29 people with "XDR-TB-Plus", i.e. XDR plus additional resistance
Interventions	Individualized ATT, average 4.4 drugs; > 50% received each of moxifloxacin, protionamide, clofazimine and pyrazinamide
Outcomes	Risk and treatment outcomes of XDR-TB-Plus
Notes	10 received linezolid, but outcomes were not reported in enough detail to include the study. When contacted for further data, there was no response from the study authors

Ramirez-Lapausa 2016

Methods	Retrospective cohort study
Participants	55 people aged > 17 years, with MDR- or XDR-TB, admitted to hospital
Interventions	Individualized ATT regimen of 4-6 drugs
Outcomes	Treatment outcomes; AEs
Notes	Comparative data were not reported for those receiving versus those not receiving linezolid. When contacted for further data, there was no response from the study authors

Soman 2014

Methods	Retrospective cohort study
Participants	52 consecutive patients with tuberculosis with drug resistance between MDR and XDR: "We defined MDR+ as resistance to rifampin (RMP), isoniazid (INH) and at least one more drug other than fluoroquinolone (FQ) and second-line injectable agent (IA); and Pre-XDR as MDR with additional resistance to either FQ or IA."
Interventions	"Treatment regimen was devised as per DST [drug susceptibility testing] and predominantly consisted of a second-line injectable agent (IA), para-aminosalicylic acid (PAS) and clofazimine. Additionally, cycloserine, linezolid, co-amoxiclav and clarithromycin were used to complete a regimen of four to five drugs."
Outcomes	Clinical and radiological improvement; AEs

Soman 2014 (Continued)

Notes	14 participants received linezolid, but outcomes were not stratified by receipt of linezolid within the publication.
	When contacted for further data, there was no response from the study authors

Tornheim 2017

Methods	Prospective cohort study
Participants	286 people with MDR-TB
Interventions	Not reported in detail in available publication
Outcomes	Treatment outcomes, sputum culture conversion, adverse events
Notes	147 participants received linezolid, but outcomes were not reported comparatively for those who did and did not receive linezolid. The study authors, when contacted, were unable to provide sufficient data to enable classification

Udwadia 2014

Methods	Prospective cohort study
Participants	78 "consecutive patients having a microbiological diagnosis of MDR-TB"; 7% had XDR-TB; 50% had fluoro-quinolone resistance. "Surgical resection of the infected lobe or lung was carried out in eight (10.2%) patients."
Interventions	Individualized ATT: "empirical drug regimen containing at least four drugs they had not previously received while awaiting their sensitivity report."
Outcomes	Treatment outcomes; AEs
Notes	18 participants received linezolid, but outcomes were not stratified by receipt of linezolid within the publication. The study authors, when contacted, were unable to provide sufficient data to enable classification

Abbreviations: ATT: antituberculous treatment; AE: adverse event; MDR: multi-drug resistant; TB: tuberculosis; XDR: extensively drug resistant

Characteristics of ongoing studies [ordered by study ID]

Trial name or title	A phase 3 study assessing the safety and efficacy of bedaquiline plus pa-824 plus linezolid in subjects with drug resistant pulmonary tuberculosis
Methods	Intervention model: single group assignment Masking: none (open-label)

NCT02333799 (Continued)

Participants	Estimated recruitment: 200 Aged \geq 14 years Culture-positive pulmonary tuberculosis: MDR-TB with failure of or intolerance to standard second-line treatment; or XDR-TB Includes HIV-infected individuals with CD4 cell count > 50 cells/microlitre
Interventions	Experimental arm (no control arm): bedaquiline + PA-824 (pretomanid) + linezolid
Outcomes	"Incidence of bacteriologic failure or relapse or clinical failure through follow-up until 24 months after the end of treatment."
Starting date	March 2015
Contact information	Joanna Moreira; Joanna.Moreira@tballiance.org Dan Everitt; Dan.Everitt@tballiance.org
Notes	Estimated completion: October 2021 Countries: South Africa Linezolid daily dose: 1200 mg

Trial name or title	An open-label RCT to evaluate a new treatment regimen for patients with multi-drug resistant tuberculosis (NEXT)
Methods	Allocation: randomized Intervention model: parallel assignment Masking: none (open-label)
Participants	Estimated recruitment: 300 Aged \geq 18 years "Newly-diagnosed culture and/or GeneXpert positive pulmonary TB", with rifampicin resistance Excluded if known to have fluoroquinolone, injectable, XDR or if on MDR-TB treatment for > 2 weeks; or if known to have rifampicin monoresistance Includes HIV-infected individuals
Interventions	Experimental arm: 6-9 months of oral linezolid; bedaquiline; levofloxacin; pyrazinamide; ethionamide or high-dose isoniazid or terizidone Control arm: 21-24 months total therapy; 6-8 month intensive phase of kanamycin; moxifloxacin; pyrazinamide; ethionamide and terizidone; continuation phase of moxifloxacin; pyrazinamide; ethionamide and terizidone
Outcomes	Primary outcome: treatment success 24 months after initiation of treatment Secondary outcomes • "Favourable outcome rate • Time specific rate of treatment failure • Time specific culture conversion proportions and rates • Time specific relapse rate

NCT02454205 (Continued)

	 Rate of re-infection All-cause mortality Composite measure of QT interval on ECG, grade 3 and 4 adverse events, stopping drugs (safety and tolerability end-points) Default rate Rate of loss of follow-up"
Starting date	October 2015
Contact information	Aliasgar Esmail; a.esmail@uct.ac.za Melissa Pascoe; mellissa.pascoe@uct.ac.za
Notes	Estimated completion: January 2019 Countries: South Africa Linezolid daily dose: 600 mg (reduced to 300 mg if toxicity occurs)

Trial name or title	Pragmatic clinical trial for a more effective concise and less toxic MDR-TB treatment regimen(s) (TB-PRACTECAL)
Methods	Allocation: randomized Intervention model: parallel assignment Masking: none (open-label)
Participants	Estimated recruitment: 630 Aged ≥ 18 years Culture-confirmed tuberculosis with resistance to at least rifampicin; includes extrapulmonary tuberculosis, except meningoencephalitis, brain abscesses, osteomyelitis or arthritis Excluded if known resistance to or prior use of bedaquiline or pretomanid; or prior use of linezolid Includes HIV-infected individuals
Interventions	Experimental regimen 1: 24 weeks of bedaquiline, pretomanid, moxifloxacin and linezolid Experimental regimen 2: 24 weeks of bedaquiline, pretomanid, linezolid, and clofazimine Experimental regimen 3: 24 weeks of bedaquiline, pretomanid, and linezolid Control regimen: "Locally accepted standard of care which is consistent with the WHO recommendations for the treatment of M/XDR-TB."
Outcomes	 Primary Culture conversion at 8 weeks post-randomization Treatment discontinuation or death at 8 weeks post-randomization, Unfavourable outcome (failure, death, recurrence, loss to follow-up) at 72 weeks post-randomization. Secondary outcomes ≥ grade 3 QT prolongation within 8 weeks post-randomization Experiencing ≥ 1 serious or new ≥ grade 3 AE at 8, 72, and 108 weeks post-randomization Culture conversion at 12 weeks post-randomization Unfavourable outcome (i.e. failure, treatment discontinuation, death, loss to follow-up) at 24 and 108 weeks post-randomization, and at end of treatment

NCT02589782 (Continued)

	 Time to culture conversion Change in corrected QT at 24 weeks post-randomization Recurrence at week 48 post-randomization
Starting date	January 2017
Contact information	Kristen LeBeau; kristen.lebeau@london.msf.org
Notes	Estimated completion: June 2020 Countries: Belarus, South Africa, Uzbekistan Linezolid daily dose: "600mg for 16 weeks then 300mg (or 600mg x3/week) for the remaining 8 weeks or earlier when moderately tolerated."

Trial name or title	Treatment shortening of MDR-TB using existing and new drugs (MDR-END)
Methods	Allocation: randomized Intervention model: parallel assignment Masking: none (open-label)
Participants	Estimated recruitment: 238 Aged 19 to 85 years Known rifampicin-resistant tuberculosis within 14 days of starting tuberculosis therapy; excludes people with fluoroquinolone-resistant MDR-TB and XDR-TB No information on testing for of recruitment of people with HIV infection
Interventions	Experimental arm: "Regimen consists of only oral medication using delamanid, linezolid, levofloxacin, and pyrazinamide, for nine or twelve months depending on the time of sputum culture conversion to negative." Control arm: "locally-used WHO-approved MDR-TB regimen in Korea"; at least 20 months; "Intensive phase regimen consists of four effective second-line anti-TB drugs (including injectables) and pyrazinamide. "
Outcomes	Primary outcome: treatment success rate 24 months after treatment start Secondary outcomes • Time to sputum culture conversion to negative • Sputum culture conversion proportion at 2 months of treatment • Sputum culture conversion proportion at 6 months of treatment • Number of participants with treatment-related AEs
Starting date	January 2016
Contact information	Jae-Joon Yim; yimjj@snu.ac.kr
Notes	Estimated completion: December 2019 Countries: Republic of Korea Linezolid daily dose: 600 mg for 2 months, then 300 mg until the end of treatment

Trial name or title	Evaluating newly approved drugs for multidrug-resistant tuberculosis (endTB)
Methods	Allocation: randomized Intervention model: parallel assignment Masking: none (open-label)
Participants	Estimated recruitment: 750 Inclusion criteria
Interventions	6 arms: 1. Intervention regimen 1: bedaquiline, moxifloxacin, linezolid and pyrazinamide 2. Intervention regimen 2: bedaquiline, clofazimine, levofloxacin, linezolid and pyrazinamide 3. Intervention regimen 3: bedaquiline, delamanid, levofloxacin, linezolid and pyrazinamide 4. Intervention regimen 4: delamanid, clofazimine, levofloxacin, linezolid and pyrazinamide 5. Intervention regimen 5: delamanid, clofazimine, moxifloxacin and pyrazinamide 6. Control regimen: standard of care according to local and WHO guidelines
Outcomes	Primary outcome • Efficacy at week 73 from randomization. • "Favorable" outcome defined as having negative cultures between week 65 and 73, or lack of positive cultures with most recent cultures negative and "bacteriological, radiological and clinical evolution is favorable." Secondary outcomes • Efficacy at week 104 (as for week 73) • Early (8-week) treatment response, i.e. culture conversion • Efficacy at week 39 (as for week 73) • Survival at week 73 • Survival at week 104

NCT02754765 (Continued)

	 Safety at week 73 (proportion of participants with ≥ grade 3 AEs and SAEs) Safety at week 104 (as for week 73) QTc interval prolongation of ≥ 60 ms from baseline or QTc interval of > 500 ms at week 73
Starting date	December 2016
Contact information	Celine Delifer; endtb.clinicaltrial@paris.msf.org
Notes	Estimated completion: April 2021 Countries: Georgia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Lesotho, Peru, South Africa Linezolid daily dose: "600 mg QD [per day] for 4 months (followed by 300 mg QD or intermittent dose for 5 months)"

Trial name or title	The individualized M(X) drug-resistant TB treatment strategy study (InDEX)
Methods	Allocation: randomized Intervention model: "Patients randomized to the intervention receive a individualized tuberculosis treatment based on whole genome sequencing and the patients randomized to the control receive the standard of care tuberculosis treatment" Masking: none (open-label)
Participants	Estimated recruitment: 300 ≥ 18 years Microbiological (molecular) confirmation of rifampicin-resistant, MDR- or XDR- pulmonary tuberculosis Includes HIV-infected individuals Excludes: • "Persons suffering from any serious acute condition." • "Any other chronic or clinically significant medical condition that in the opinion of the attending clinician would render the patient unsuitable for participation in the study."
Interventions	"Patients with drug resistance will have whole genome sequencing performed on the respective positive MGIT sample. An individualized TB treatment regimen will be provided to patients based on the whole genome sequencing results." Individuals in the control arm will have South African standard drug-resistant tuberculosis treatment regimen
Outcomes	Primary outcome Time to culture conversion from positive to negative; on 2 consecutive samples 30 days apart for MDR-TB and 3 consecutive samples 30 days apart each for people with XDR-TB Secondary outcomes • Tuberculosis treatment outcomes: treatment success, mortality, retention in care • AEs compared between each arm • Characterization of the strains: "The minimum inhibitory concentrations of Mtb isolates will be correlated with the genotypic mutations detected and the evolution of drug resistance will be monitored by comparing serial isolates from patients"
Starting date	June 2017

NCT03237182 (Continued)

Contact information	Natasha Gounden; natasha.gounden@caprisa.org Resha Boodhram; resha.boodhram@caprisa.org
Notes	Estimated completion: December 2021 Countries: South Africa Linezolid daily dose: not reported Other: linezolid is listed as a possible drug in both arms, but it is likely in the review authors' opinion that some will receive and others will not receive linezolid

Abbreviations: ATT: antituberculous treatment; AE: adverse event; ECT: electrocardiogram; MDR: multi-drug resistant; SAE: serious adverse event; TB: tuberculosis; WHO: World Health Organization; XDR: extensively drug resistant

ADDITIONAL TABLES

Table 1. Summary of characteristics of included studies

Study	Study design	Coun- try	Recruit- ment dates	Age	Drug resis- tance	HIV status re-	zolid daily	Line- zolid dura-	Number of participants			
						ported	dose	tion	Line- zolid	No line- zolid	Total	
Lee 2012	RCT, no placebo, partial blinding	Re- public of Korea		Adults > 20 years	All XDR	Yes, excluded	mg, then random- ized to 300 mg or 600 mg	Median 781 days	19 immediate	20 delayed	39	
Paday- atchi 2012	RCT, placebo, blinding	South Africa	2009 to 2010	Adults > 18 years	All MDR	Yes, included, mostly on antiretrovirals	600 mg	112 days	16	18	34	
Tang 2015	RCT, no placebo/ blinding	China	2009 to 2011	Adults 18 to 64 years	All XDR	Yes, ex- cluded	4 to 6 weeks, then 300	Un- til spu- tum cul- ture neg- ative	33	32	65	

Table 1. Summary of characteristics of included studies (Continued)

Migliori 2009	Retro- spective cohort	Belarus, Ger- many, Italy, Switzer- land	2001 to 2007	Not re- ported	18/195 XDR, rest MDR	No	600 to 1200 mg	Median 93 days	85	110	195
Udwadia 2010	Prospective co- hort	India	2000 to 2007	Adults > 18 years	7/18 XDR, rest MDR (line- zolid group)	No	1200 mg	Mean 247 days	18	60	78
Jo 2014	Retro- spective cohort	Re- public of Korea	2006 to 2012	Adults >18 years	26/70 XDR, rest MDR; all ofloxacin- resistant	Yes, 9/ 70 tested - all neg- ative	300 to 600 mg	Median 259 days	26	44	70
Seddon 2014	Retro- spective cohort	South Africa	2009 to 2012	Children < 15 years	6/149 (2/3 receiving linezolid) XDR, 16/ 149 rifampicinmonoresistant, rest MDR	Yes, included, mostly on antiretrovirals	Un- known	Median 480 days	3	146	149
Zhang 2014	Retro- spective cohort	China	2012 to 2013	Adults > 18 years	All XDR	Yes, all negative	600 mg	Un- known ("at least one month")	15	28	43
Jeong 2015	Retro- spective cohort	Re- public of Korea		Adults > 18 years	All fluoro- quinolone resistant MDR, or XDR	Yes, no HIV- pos- itive par- ticipants	300 to 600 mg	Median 426 days	58	86	144

Table 1. Summary of characteristics of included studies (Continued)

Kwak 2015	Retro- spective cohort	Re- public of Korea		Not re- ported	26/123 XDR, rest MDR	No	Un- known	Un- known	12	111	123
Van Altena 2015	Retro- spective cohort	Nether- lands	2000 to 2009	Not re- ported	4/112 XDR, rest MDR	Yes, included	600 mg	Mean 99 days, median 56 days	53	51	104
Galli 2016	Retro- spective cohort	Italy	2010 to 2012	Chil- dren < 18 years	1/11 XDR, rest MDR	No	Un- known	Un- known	5	6	11
Jense- nius 2016	Retro- spective cohort	Norway	1995 to 2014	All, range 2 to 57 years	6/89 XDR, rest MDR	Yes, included	"Usu- ally" 1200 mg	Un- known	52	16	68
Tiberi 2016	Retro- spective cohort	Belarus, Belgium, Brazil, Ecuador, Greece, Holland, Italy, Peru, Slovakia, UK	2003 to 2015	Adults > 15 years	XDR and MDR	Yes, included, mostly on antiretrovirals	300 to 1200 mg	Un- known	267	81	348
Gugliel- metti 2017	Retro- spective cohort	France	2011 to 2013	Not re- ported	24/45 XDR	Yes, in- cluded	600 mg	Un- known	43	2	45
Ferlazzo 2018	Retro- spective cohort	Armenia, India, South Africa	2016	> 18 years and one 14-year old	14/28 XDR, rest MDR (10 fluoro- quinolone resis- tant)	Yes, included	Un- known	Un- known	23	5	28

Table 1. Summary of characteristics of included studies (Continued)

Olayanju 2018	Prospec-	South Africa	2008 to 2017	Adults > 18 years	All XDR	Yes, in- cluded	Un- known	Un- known	55	217	272
	hort										

Abbreviations: MDR: multi-drug resistant; RCT: randomized controlled trial; XDR: extensively drug resistant.

Table 2. Findings from the Lee 2012 randomized trial

Factor	Participants who received linezolid immediately	Participants who received de- layed linezolid	Relative effect RR (95% CI)			
Study characteristics	Korea, all XDR, HIV co-infection	Korea, all XDR, HIV co-infection excluded, adults				
Participants	19	20	-			
Death	0/19	0/20	Unable to calculate			
Sputum culture conversion at 4 months	15/19 (78.9%)	7/20 (35.0%)	2.26 (1.19 to 4.28)			
Total adverse events	56 ^a		N/A			
Serious adverse events	37 ^a	N/A				
Linezolid discontinuation	7/39 (17.9%)		N/A			

^aAdverse events reported without disaggregation for linezolid receipt being immediate or delayed; total adverse events reported in Lee 2012 but not updated in 2015 article; serious adverse events updated in 2015 article (in 2012 article, 33 were reported)

Abbreviations: CI: confidence interval; N/A: not applicable; RR: risk ratio; XDR: extensively drug-resistant

Table 3. Findings from the Tang 2015 randomized trial

Factor	Participants who received linezolid	Participants who did not receive linezolid	Relative effect RR (95% CI)						
Study characteristics	China, all XDR, HIV co-infecti	hina, all XDR, HIV co-infection excluded, adults							
Participants	33	32	-						
Death	2/33 (6.1%)	3/32 (9.4%)	0.65 (0.12 to 3.62)						
Failure	4/33 (12.1%)	15/32 (46.9%)	0.26 (0.10 to 0.70)						
Cure	17/33 (51.5%)	7/32 (21.9%)	2.36 (1.13 to 4.90)						
Treatment completed	6/33 (18.2%)	4/32 (12.5%)	1.45 (0.45 to 4.68)						

Table 3. Findings from the Tang 2015 randomized trial (Continued)

Treatment interruption ("default")	4/33 (12.1%)	3/32 (9.4%)	1.29 (0.31 to 5.33)
Sputum culture conversion at 24 months	26/33 (78.8%)	12/32 (37.6%)	2.10 (1.30 to 3.40)
Total adverse events	74	28	Unable to calculate
Serious adverse events	NR	NR	Unable to calculate
Linezolid discontinuation	2/33 (6.1%)	N/A	N/A

Abbreviations: CI: confidence interval; N/A: not applicable; NR: not reported; RR: risk ratio; XDR: extensively drug-resistant

Table 4. Sensitivity analysis for Tang 2015

Sensitivity analysis	Participants who received linezolid	Participants who did not receive linezolid	Relative effect RR (95% CI)						
Death									
ITT analysis (as in review protocol)	2/33	3/32	0.65 (0.12 to 3.62)						
Worst-case analysis	6/33	3/32	1.94 (0.53 to 7.10)						
Best-case analysis	2/33	6/32	0.32 (0.07 to 1.48)						
Cure	Cure								
ITT analysis (as in review protocol)	17/33	7/32	2.36 (1.13 to 4.90)						
Worst-case analysis	17/33	10/32	1.65 (0.89 to 3.04)						
Best-case analysis	21/33	7/32	2.91 (1.44 to 5.88)						
Failure									
ITT analysis (as in review protocol)	4/33	15/32	0.26 (0.10 to 0.70)						
Worst-case analysis	8/33	15/32	0.52 (0.26 to 1.05)						
Best-case analysis	4/33	18/32	0.22 (0.08 to 0.57)						

Abbreviations: CI: confidence interval; ITT: intention to treat; RR: risk ratio.

Table 5. Summary of findings in non-randomized studies

Baseline characteristics	Participants who receive	ed linezolid	Participants who did not receive linezolid			
Number of studies reporting outcomes	12		6			
Participants	639 participants, includir	ng 8 children	487 participants, including 160 children			
Proportion with XDR-TB ^a	440/1137 (38.7%)		343/628 (54.6%)			
Included participants with HIV	8/12		4/6			
Outcomes	Number of events	Number of participants (studies)	Number of events	Number of participants (studies)		
Total adverse events	602	426 (8)	813	478 (5)		
Serious adverse events	57 164 (7)		47	270 (5)		
Linezolid discontinuation	141	624 (11)	N/A	N/A		

^aWhere reported; not disaggregated for participants receiving linezolid

Abbreviation: XDR: extensively drug-resistant

Table 6. Adverse events outcomes data in non-randomized studies

Study	Total adverse events		Serious adverse events		Linezolid discontin- uation	Linezolid-attributed adverse events			Our ob- servations
	Linezolid	No linezolid	Linezolid	No linezolid		Total	Neuropa- thy	Bone mar- row	
Migliori 2009	NR	NR	NR	NR	19/85	52/85	3/85	30/85	No comparative
Udwadia 2010	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	9/18	8/18	1/18	No comparative
Jo 2014	20/26	NR	6/26	NR	8/26	22/26	16/26	2/26	No comparative

Table 6. Adverse events outcomes data in non-randomized studies (Continued)

Seddon 2014	0/3	245/142	0/3	11/146	0/3	0/3	0/3	0/3	No RR/ P-value re- ported; small group re- ceived line- zolid
Zhang 2014	11/15	NR	NR	NR	NR	11/15	1/15	4/15	No comparative
Kwak 2015	8/12	36/111	8/12	32/111	2/12	3/12	2/12	0/12	No RR/ P-value re- ported; linezolid added if failing therapy, or XDR
Jeong 2015	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Jeong 2015 reported no adverse event data other than linezolid dose reduction
Van Altena 2015	NR	NR	NR	NR	5/53	NR	NR	NR	No comparative
Galli 2016	2/5	0/6	0/5	0/6	0/5	2/5	0/5	1/5	No RR/ P-value re- ported; small sam- ple size
Jensenius 2016	NR	NR	23/52	NR	23/52	NR	NR	NR	No comparative
Tiberi 2016	253/267	NR	NR	NR	61/267	97/267	47/267	50/267	No comparative data

Table 6. Adverse events outcomes data in non-randomized studies (Continued)

Gugliel- metti 2017	127/43	7/2	8/43	0/2	5/43	31/43	22/43	9/43	No RR/ P-value re- ported; small con- trol group; post-hoc analysis
Ferlazzo 2018	NR	NR	12/23	4/5	0/23	NR	NR	NR	No RR/ P-value re- ported; post-hoc analysis
Olayanju 2018	181/55	525/217	NR	NR	18/55	NR	12/55	11/55	No RR/ P-value re- ported; post-hoc analysis

Abbreviations: NR: not reported; RR: risk ratio; XDR: extensively drug-resistant.

Table 7. Previous systematic reviews of linezolid for drug-resistant tuberculosis

Study	Unit of analysis	Risk of bias as- sessment		of partic-	of partic- ipants	tries with high tu- berculo- sisbur-	cacy out- comes as-		Main re- sults	Authors' conclu- sions
Cox 2012	Study	Not performed	11 case series	148	0	1/11	Yes	Yes	Treatment success: 68% Adverse events incidence: 61% Linezolid discontinuation: 36%	pearsa useful drugwith signif- icant adverse

Table 7. Previous systematic reviews of linezolid for drug-resistant tuberculosis (Continued)

										in the treatment of complicated DR-TB."
Sotgiu 2012	Study	Not per- formed	12 non-random-ized studies	121	0	2/12	Yes	Yes	Treatment success: 82%. Adverse events incidence: 59%	" excellent efficacy but also the necessity of caution in the prescription of linezolid."
Chang 2013c	Individ- ual par- ticipant data		20 non- random- ized stud- ies	162	32	3/ 12 (countries)	Yes	No	RR for favourable outcome with linezolid use vs without: 1.55 (95% CI 1.10 to 2. 21)	"Our findings substantiated the use of linezolid in the treatment of XDR-TB or fluoroquinolone-resistant MDR-TB"
Zhang 2015	Study	Not per- formed	One RCT and 14 non- random- ized stud- ies	367	0	3/15	Yes	Yes	Treat- ment suc- cess: 83% (95% CI 75 to 90) Pooled mortality lower (P < 0.001) and ner- vous sys- tem adverse	sidered as a promis- ing option as treatment of MDR/

Table 7. Previous systematic reviews of linezolid for drug-resistant tuberculosis (Continued)

									events higher (P < 0.01) if receiv- ing < 600 mg/day	
Ahmad 2018	Individ- ual par- ticipant data	Yes	50 non-random-ized co-hort studies and case series	1011	11019	22/50 (recruiting from ≥1 high-burden country)	Yes	No	without: crude OR 1.5 (95% CI 1.2 to 1.9) , adjusted OR 3.4 (2.6 to 4. 5) , adjusted RD 0.15 (0.11 to 0.18) For death with line-	tional nature of these data, treatment outcomes were significantly better with use of linezolidfor treatment of multidrugresistant tubercu-

Table 7. Previous systematic reviews of linezolid for drug-resistant tuberculosis (Continued)

]	For peo-	
				ple with	
				XDR-	
				ГВ,	
				adjusted	
				ORs (suc-	
				cess 6.6	
				(95% CI	
				4.1 to 10.	
				6), death	
				0.2 (95%	
				CI 0.1 to	
				0.3)) and	
				RDs (suc-	
				cess 0.31	
				(95% CI	
				0.24 to 0.	
				38),	
				death -0.	
			2	29 (95%	
			(CI - 0.36	
			1	to -0.23)	
			1	remained	
				signif-	
				icantly in	
				favour of	
				inezolid	
				use	

Abbreviations: CI: confidence interval; DR: drug resistant; MDR: multi-drug resistant; N/A: not applicable; OR: odds ratio; RD: risk difference; RR: risk ratio; XDR: extensively drug-resistant.

^a High-tuberculosis-burden countries as defined in WHO 2015b.

APPENDICES

Appendix I. Search strategy

Search set	CIDG SR	CENTRAL	MEDLINE	Embase	LILACS
1	Tuberculosis OR TB	Tuberculosis OR TB ti, ab	Tuberculosis OR TB ti, ab	Tuberculosis OR TB ti, ab	Tuberculosis OR TB
2	Multi-drug resistant	drug resist* OR MDR OR DR OR XDR ti, ab	drug resist* OR MDR OR DR OR XDR ti, ab	drug resist* OR MDR OR DR OR XDR ti, ab	Multi-drug resistant
3	MDR-TB	1 and 2	1 and 2	1 and 2	MDR-TB
4	Drug-resistant	DR-TB OR MDR- TB OR XDR-TB ti, ab	DR-TB OR MDR- TB OR XDR-TB ti, ab	DR-TB OR MDR- TB OR XDR-TB ti, ab	Drug-resistant
5	XDR-TB	Tuberculosis, Multidrug-Resistant" [Mesh] OR "Extensively Drug-Resistant Tuberculosis" [Mesh]	Tuberculosis, Multidrug-Resistant"[Mesh] OR "Extensively Drug-Resistant Tuberculosis"[Mesh]	Multidrug resistant tuberculosis [Emtree] OR "extensively drug resistant tuberculosis" [Emtree] OR "drug resistant tuberculosis" [Emtree]	XDR-TB
6	2 or 3 or 4 or 5	3 or 4 or 5	3 or 4 or 5	3 or 4 or 5	2 or 3 or 4 or 5
7	1 and 6	"Oxazolidi- nones"[Mesh]	"Oxazolidi- nones"[Mesh]	Linezolid ti, ab OR "Linezolid" [Emtree]	1 and 6
8	linezolid	"linezolid" [Supplementary Concept]	"linezolid" [Supplementary Concept]	LZD OR Zyvox ti, ab	linezolid
9	7 and 8	Linezolid OR LZD OR Zyvox ti, ab	Linezolid OR LZD OR Zyvox ti, ab	"oxazolidinone derivative" [Emtree]	7 and 8
10	-	7 or 8 or 9	7 or 8 or 9	7 or 8 or 9	-
11	-	6 and 10	6 and 10	6 and 10	-
12	-	-	Limit 11 to Humans	Limit 11 to Human	-

CONTRIBUTIONS OF AUTHORS

BS and DC assessed the eligibility of the studies and extracted the data. BS, DC and HR assessed risk of bias of the included studies. BS drafted the text. DC, HR and DS gave input to the final draft. All review authors read and approved the final version of the review. BS is the guarantor of the review.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

BS is a Clinical Research Fellow for the NIHR Global Health Research Group on Brain Infections at the University of Liverpool, and also works at the Royal Liverpool University Hospital, UK, and has no known conflicts of interest.

HR works at the Royal Liverpool University Hospital, UK, and has no known conflicts of interest.

DC is a PhD candidate supported by a Wellcome Trust Clinical Training Fellowship, based at the Liverpool School of Tropical Medicine, UK, and has no known conflicts of interest.

DS is a Senior Clinical Lecturer at the University of St Andrews, UK, and is a principal or co-investigator on projects funded through grants from the Cunningham Trust, the Wellcome Trust, MRC-Newton Fund, and EDCTP, and has no known conflicts of interest.

SOURCES OF SUPPORT

Internal sources

• Liverpool School of Tropical Medicine, UK.

External sources

• Department for International Development, UK. Project number 300342-104

DIFFERENCES BETWEEN PROTOCOL AND REVIEW

Following peer review, we amended the Dealing with missing data and Assessment of reporting biases sections. We clarified that we would assume missing participants to have not experienced the outcome being assessed, and a minimum of 10 studies would be required for construction of a funnel plot, respectively.

Editorial review prompted consideration of performing a sensitivity analysis on the third primary outcome, failure. We included this, which is reflected in amendments within the relevant tables (Table 4 and Summary of findings for the main comparison), and sections of the text (Dealing with missing data, Sensitivity analysis, Effects of interventions, and Summary of main results).